Aus dem LIFE-Zentrum Klinikum Großhadern und der Urologischen Klinik und Poliklinik der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München Direktor: Prof. Dr. Christian G. Stief

Studies on immunosuppression using antigen-specific regulatory T cell in xenotransplantation

Dissertation zum Erwerb das Doktorgrades der Naturwissenschaften

an der Medizinischen Fakultät der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München vorgelegt von

Mingqian Li

aus Jilin, China

2017

Mit Genehmigung der Medizinischen Fakultät der Universität München

Betreuerin: Priv. Doz. Dr. Heike Pohla

Zweitgutachter: Prof. Dr. Vigo Heissmeyer

Dekan: Prof. Dr. med. dent. Reinhard Hickel

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 27.07.2017

博学之,审问之,慎思之,明辨之,笃行之.

-礼记·中庸

To this attainment there are requisite the extensive study of what is good, accurate inquiry about it, careful reflection on it, the clear discrimination of it, and the earnest practice of it.

- Book of Rites · The Doctrine of the Mean

Table of contents

1 Summary 1
Generation of human porcine-specific regulatory T cells with high expression of IL-10, TGF-β1 and IL-35
Generation of baboon PSTreg with high expression of IL-10 and TGF- eta 1 2
Immune monitoring of baboons pre and post transplantation of multitransgenic pig hearts 3
Zusammenfassung
Generierung humaner Schwein-spezifischer regulatorischer T-Zellen, die eine hohe Expression von IL-10, TGF- β und IL-35 aufweisen
Generierung PSTreg aus Pavianen, die eine hohe Expression von IL-10 und TGF- eta zeigen7
Immunmonitoring von Pavianen vor und nach Transplantation von multitransgenen Schweineherzen
2. Introduction
2.1 Xenotransplantation11
2.1.1 Transgenic pigs 11
2.1.2 Immune regulation and xenotransplantation14
2.2 Dendritic cells
2.2.1 Tolerogenic DC
2.3 Treg
2.3.1 Forkhead box P3 18
2.3.2 Treg suppressive function
2.3.3 Treg in vitro expansion 28
2.3.4 Treg in immunotherapy 29
2.4 Aim of the thesis
3. Materials and methods
3.1 Materials
3.1.1 Cells and tissues
3.1.2 Cell isolation and cell culture
3.1.3 Antibodies

3.1.4 Flow cytometry	34
3.1.5 Primers	34
3.1.6 RNA and DNA isolation, cDNA synthesis, ivtRNA generation, electroporation of DC, and RT-PCR	35
3.1.7 Treg functional assays	36
3.1.8 Cytokine quantification	36
3.1.9 Software and technical equipment	37
3.2 Methods	37
3.2.1 Generation of human and baboon toIDC and PSTreg	37
3.2.2 Immune monitoring for porcine heart transplanted baboons4	12
4 Results	50
4.1 Generation of toIDC and PSTreg in the human system	50
4.1.1 ToIDC express IL-10, TGF-β1, B7-H1, and B7-DC5	50
4.1.2 DC express porcine antigen following electroporation with porcine ivtRNA	53
4.1.3 PSTreg can be generated with PS ivtRNA loaded toIDC	56
4.1.4 PSTreg demonstrate specific immunosuppressive activity6	54
4.1.5 PSTreg express high amounts of IL-10, TGF- β 1, and IL-35 after interaction with PSTef	f 72
4.2 Generation of toIDC and PSTreg in the baboon system	76
4.2.1 ToIDC express IL-10, TGF-β1, IL-35, IL-27, B7-H1, and B7-DC	76
4.2.2 Baboon DC electroporation with porcine ivtRNA	79
4.2.3 Baboon PSTreg and PSTeff can be generated with baboon toIDC and C5-DC, respectively	30
4.2.4 Baboon PSTreg showed specific immunosuppressive activity	35
4.3 Immune monitoring of baboons pre and post porcine heart transplantation	39
4.3.1 Immune monitoring of baboons receiving conventional immunosuppressive treatment	39
4.3.2 Immune monitoring of baboons receiving anti-CD40 immunosuppressive treatments) 3
4.3.3 Immune monitoring of baboons receiving anti-CD40 or anti-CD40L immunosuppressive treatment without tacrolimus) 7

5. Discussion 1	102
5.1 Generation of human PSTreg with PS ivtRNA loaded human toIDC 1	102
5.2 Generation of baboon PSTreg with PS ivtRNA loaded baboon toIDC 1	106
5.3 Immune monitoring of pig heart-transplanted baboons1	110
References1	113
Abbreviations	125
Acknowledgement1	128
Affidavit	131

1 Summary

Generation of human porcine-specific regulatory T cells with high

expression of IL-10, TGF-β1 and IL-35

Background: Organ transplantation remains the most effective treatment for patients with late stage organ failure. Transgenic pigs provide an alternative organ donor source to the limited availability of human organs. However, cellular rejection still remains to be the obstacle for xenotransplantation. Regulatory T cells (Treg) play an important role in maintenance of homeostasis in vivo. Natural Treg (nTreg) generation in vitro is laborious and expensive. Antigen-specific Treg are more effective and alleviate cellular rejection with fewer side effects. Here, we demonstrate the use of a fast method to provide tolerogenic dendritic cells (toIDC) that can be used to generate effective porcine-specific Treg cells (PSTreg).

Method: toIDC were produced within three days from human monocytes in medium supplemented with anti-inflammatory cytokines. Treg were generated from naïve CD4⁺ T cells and induced to become PSTreg by cocultivation with porcine-antigen-loaded toIDC.

Results: PSTreg exhibited the expected phenotype, $CD4^+CD25^+CD127^{low/-}$ Foxp3⁺, and exhibited a more activated phenotype. The specificity of PSTreg was demonstrated by suppression of the effector T cell (Teff) activation markers CD154 and CD25 at different stages and by inhibition of Teff cell proliferation. ToIDC and PSTreg exhibited high expression of IL-10 and TGF- β 1 at both protein and RNA levels, and PSTreg also highly expressed IL-35 at RNA levels. Upon restimulation, PSTreg retained the activated phenotype and specificity.

Conclusion: Taken together, the newly developed procedure allows efficient generation of highly suppressive PSTreg.

SUMMARY

Generation of baboon PSTreg with high expression of IL-10 and TGF-

β1

Background: The baboon, as a pre-clinical non-human primate experimental animal model, is widely used in xenotransplantation research. An effective method to generate baboon xeno-specific Treg would benefit research on immune tolerance in xenotransplantation using this model system.

Method: Baboon toIDC were generated in three days from monocytes isolated from baboon peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) in medium supplemented with anti-inflammatory cytokines as described for human toIDC. After loading with porcine-specific (PS) in vitro transcribed RNA (ivtRNA), toIDC were used to induce CD4⁺ T cells to become baboon PSTreg in cocultures supplemented with IL-2 and rapamycin for 10 days. Anti-inflammatory and inflammatory cytokine expression was evaluated at the mRNA and protein levels in both baboon toIDC and PSTreg. PSTreg specificity was demonstrated by their capacity to suppress induction of activation markers on PSTeff at early (CD154) and intermediate (CD25) stages.

Results: Baboon toIDC generated with this method exhibited a tolerogenic phenotype, expressed CCR7, and produced high levels of IL-10, whereas IL-12p40 was not expressed. PSTreg were successfully generated in cocultures of CD4⁺ T cells and PS ivtRNA-loaded toIDC. They exhibited the known CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}CD45RA^{low}Foxp3⁺ phenotype, and were characterized by high expression of IL-10 mRNA and protein. They showed upregulated expression of *TGFB1*, *EBI3* and *GARP* mRNA. PSTreg exhibited highly suppressive effects towards PSTeff, secreting high amounts of IL-10 cytokine upon interaction with PSTeff.

Conclusion: Our fast 3-day method is also applicable to generate baboonderived toIDC and allows subsequent induction of baboon PSTreg displaying high porcine-antigen specificity and expression of IL-10 and TGF- β 1. Porcinespecific baboon Treg can be used in porcine solid organ or cell xenotransplantation studies through adoptive cell transfer into host baboons.

Immune monitoring of baboons pre and post transplantation of multitransgenic pig hearts

Background: Immunosuppressive therapy was investigated to achieve clinical tolerance in transplantation. Immune monitoring of pig heart-transplanted baboons is an important component to provide a better understanding of the immune reactions during xenotransplantation.

Methods: Three groups of baboons receiving different immunosuppressive pretreatments were set up in this project. In group 1, baboons received α -1,3galactosyltransferase (GGTA1) homozygous knockout/heterozygous hCD46 pig hearts, and baboon 49 obtained a GGTA1 homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*/heterozygous HLA-E pig heart. In group 1, conventional immunosuppressive therapy with bortezomib and cyclophosphamide was used. In group 2, baboons received GGTA1 homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46* pig hearts, and anti-CD40 monoclonal antibody (mAb) was used to block antigen-presenting cell (APC)-T cell reaction instead of conventional immunosuppression. In group 3, baboons received GGTA1 homozygous knockout/heterozygous hCD46/homozygous hTM (thrombomodulin) pig hearts, the baboons received anti-CD40 mAb or anti-CD40L mAb. In all groups, B cells were depleted by anti-CD20 mAb treatment. For immune monitoring during transplantation, different T cell populations, monocytes, B cells, natural killer (NK) and NKT cells were analyzed using flow cytometry.

Results: In group 1, under conventional immunosuppressive therapy, T cells were suppressed successfully before transplantation. However, activated T cells were increased after transplantation. In Baboon 49 who received a HLA-E-expressing pig heart, the NK cells remained at low levels. Baboon 49 showed a prolonged survival in comparison to the other baboons. In group 2, blockade of CD40 signaling resulted in downregulation of T cells, and monocytes, especially in baboon 54 who also showed a longer survival. In group 3, no significant difference between blocking CD40 and blocking CD40L was observed. However, rather than depletion of T cell populations, blocking APC-T cell reaction inhibited T cell activation compared to group 1. In group 2 and group 3, the NK cell and NKT cell numbers decreased after transplantation in all baboons.

SUMMARY

immune monitoring was observed in the first week. Therefore based on the results seen in baboon 64, the decrease in activated T cells together with the increase in Treg in the first week after transplantation could be an indicative of longer transplant survival.

Conclusion: Immunosuppression by blocking CD40:CD40L signaling pathway prolonged the survival compared to conventional immunosuppression. Suppression of NK/NKT cells, B cells and an increased level of Treg cells help to prolong the survival of xenotransplants.

Zusammenfassung

Generierung humaner Schwein-spezifischer regulatorischer T-Zellen, die eine hohe Expression von IL-10, TGF- β und IL-35 aufweisen

Hintergrund: Organtransplantation ist die effektivste Behandlungsmethode für Patienten, bei denen das Organ so schwer geschädigt ist, dass es keine andere Möglichkeit der Behandlung mehr gibt. Organe transgener Schweine bieten eine Alternative zu humanen Organen, die nur begrenzt verfügbar sind. Zelluläre Abstoßung bleibt jedoch auch bei der Xenotransplantation ein Hindernis. Regulatorische T-Zellen (Treg) spielen eine bedeutende Rolle in der Erhaltung der Homöostase in vivo. Generierung ausreichender nTreg ist in vitro aufwendig und teuer. Abhilfe könnten Antigen-spezifische Treg schaffen, die effizienter sind und deren Einsatz zudem weniger Nebenwirkungen aufweisen würden. In dieser Arbeit zeigen wir eine schnelle Methode der Generierung tolerogener dendritischer Zellen (toIDC), mit deren Hilfe man Schweinspezifische Treg (PSTreg) herstellen kann.

Methode: ToIDC konnten innerhalb von drei Tagen aus humanen Monozyten generiert werden unter Verwendung eines Mediums mit antiinflammatorischen Zytokinen. Anschließend wurden diese toIDC mit Schweineantigen beladen und mit naiven CD4⁺ T-Zellen cokultiviert, um PSTreg zu erzeugen.

Ergebnisse: PSTreg zeigten den erwarteten Phänotyp (CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-} FoxP3⁺) und wiesen einen aktivierten Zustand auf. Die Spezifität der PSTreg konnte anhand der Suppression der Aktivierungsmarker CD154 (*early marker*) und CD25 (*intermediate marker*) auf Effektor-T-Zellen (Teff) und der Suppression der Proliferation demonstriert werden. TolDC and PSTreg zeigten sowohl auf Protein- als auch auf RNA-Ebene eine hohe Expression von IL-10 und TGF- β . Auf RNA-Ebene konnte bei PSTreg auch eine Expression von IL-35

5

nachgewiesen werden. Auch nach Restimulation behielten die PSTreg ihre Aktivität und Spezifität.

Schlussfolgerung: Die hier neu entwickelte Methode erlaubt eine effiziente Generierung hoch suppressiver PSTreg.

Generierung PSTreg aus Pavianen, die eine hohe Expression von IL-

10 und TGF- β zeigen

Hintergrund: Der Pavian ist ein weithin in der Xenotransplantation gebräuchliches präklinisches nicht-humanes Primaten-Tiermodell. Eine effiziente Methode der Herstellung xeno-spezifischer Pavian Treg würde vorteilhaft sein, um Immuntoleranz auch in diesem Xenotransplantationsmodell zu erzeugen.

Methode: Wie im humanen System sollten toIDC generiert werden, um Schwein-spezifische Pavian Treg zu induzieren. Auch Pavian toIDC konnten innerhalb von drei Tagen aus Monozyten durch Kultivierung in einem Medium mit anti-inflammatorischen Zytokinen erzeugt werden. Nach Beladung mit Schwein-spezifischer *in vitro* transkribierter RNA (ivtRNA) wurden auch diese toIDC dazu verwendet, um in Gegenwart von IL-2 und Rapamycin aus CD4⁺ T-Zellen PSTreg zu induzieren. Anti-inflammatorische und inflammatorische Zytokine wurden sowohl in toIDC als auch in PSTreg auf mRNA- und Protein-Ebene analysiert. PSTreg Spezifität konnte anhand der Suppression des frühen (CD154) und etwas später exprimierten (CD25) Aktivierungsmarker auf PSTeff gezeigt werden.

Ergebnisse: Die Pavian toIDC wiesen den bekannten tolerogenen Phänotyp auf, exprimierten CCR7 und produzierten hohe Mengen an IL-10, wohingegen IL-12p40 nicht produziert wurde. Pavian PSTreg konnten erfolgreich durch Cokultur von CD4⁺ T-Zellen und PS ivtRNA-beladenen toIDC induziert werden. Auch sie wiesen den bekannten CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}CD45RA^{low}FoxP3⁺ Phänotyp auf und zeichneten sich durch hohe Expression von IL-10 auf sowohl mRNA- als auch Protein-Ebene aus. Auch *TGFB1, EBI3* und *GARP* mRNA wurden hochreguliert. PSTreg zeigten eine hohe spezifische Suppressoraktivität gegenüber PSTeff und sezernierten eine hohe Menge an IL-10 nach Interaktion mit PSTeff.

Schlussfolgerung: Unsere schnelle 3-Tage-Methode ist auch anwendbar für die Generierung von Pavian tolDC und erlaubt die Induktion von PSTreg mit hoher Spezifität für Schweineantigen. Die Pavian Treg zeichnen sich ebenfalls durch die Expression hoher Mengen an IL-10 und TGF- β aus. Der adoptive Transfer

von Schweineantigen-spezifischen Pavian Treg könnte bei der Xenotransplantation von Organen und Zellen aus multitransgenen Schweinen in Paviane Anwendung finden.

Immunmonitoring von Pavianen vor und nach Transplantation von

multitransgenen Schweineherzen

Hintergrund: Auch in der Xenotransplantation soll klinische Toleranz durch eine immunsuppressive Therapie erreicht werden. Für ein besseres Verständnis der Immunreaktionen vor und nach der Transplantation würde das Immunmonitoring ein geeignetes Verfahren darstellen. Hierzu wurde das Modell der Xenotransplantation von Schweineherzen in Paviane verwendet.

Methode: Drei Gruppen von Pavianen bekamen unterschiedliche immunsuppressive Behandlungen. Die Paviane der Gruppe 1 bekamen ein Schweineherz (α-1,3-galactosyltransferase multitransgenes (GGTA1) homozygous knockout/heterozygous hCD46; Pavian 49 GGTA1 homozygous knockout/heterozygous hCD46/heterozygous HLA-E) und eine konventionelle immunsuppressive Therapie mit Bortezomib und Cyclophosphamid. Paviane (GGTA1 homozygous knockout/heterozygous der Gruppe 2 hCD46 Schweineherz) bekamen statt der konventionellen immunsuppressiven Therapie eine immunsuppressive Therapie mit anti-CD40 monoklonalem Antikörper. Paviane der Gruppe 3 (GGTA1 homozygous knockout/heterozygous hCD46/homozygous hTM) bekamen entweder den anti-CD40 Antikörper oder einen anti-CD40L Antikörper. Die Antikörper sollten zur Blockade der Interaktionen zwischen Antigen-präsentierenden Zellen (APC) und T-Zellen dienen. In allen Pavianen wurden die B-Zellen durch die Gabe von anti-CD20 Antikörper depletiert. Für das Immunmonitoring sollte die Anzahl der unterschiedlichen T-Zellpopulationen, Monozyten, B-Zellen, der natürlichen Killer (NK) Zellen sowie der NKT-Zellen mittels Durchflusszytometrie analysiert werden.

Ergebnisse: In den Pavianen der Gruppe 1 konnten die T-Zellen vor der Transplantation durch die konventionelle immunsuppressive Therapie erfolgreich dezimiert werden. Nach der Transplantation nahm jedoch der Anteil aktivierter T-Zellen zu. In Pavian 49, der das HLA-E-transgenes Herz bekam, blieb die Zahl der NK-Zellen auf niedrigem Niveau. Dieser Pavian zeigte ein längeres Überleben im Vergleich zu den anderen Pavianen. In den Pavianen der Gruppe 2, resultierte die Blockade durch den CD40 Antikörper zu einer Herunterregulation der T-Zellen und auch der Monozyten. Hier zeigte Pavian 54

ZUSAMMENFASSUNG

ein längeres Überleben. Ein signifikanter Unterschied zwischen der Blockade durch den CD40 oder den CD40L Antikörper zeigte sich in den Pavianen der Gruppe 3 nicht. Vergleicht man jedoch Gruppe 2 und Gruppe 3 mit der Gruppe 1 konnte eine etwas stärkere Herunterregulation der aktivierten T-Zellen gezeigt werden und die Anzahl der NK- und NKT-Zellen nahm mehrheitlich nach Transplantation ab. Pavian 64 von Gruppe 3 zeigte das längste Überleben. Der Hauptunterschied konnte in der ersten Woche nach Transplantation beobachtet werden. In dieser Zeit nahmen die aktivierten T-Zellen ab und die Treg Zellen nahmen zu.

Schlussfolgerung: Immunsuppression durch die Blockade des CD40:CD40L Signalwegs führte im Allgemeinen zu einer Verlängerung des Überlebens der Paviane. Die Suppression der NK/NKT-Zellen, der B-Zellen und ein höherer Prozentsatz an Treg Zellen scheinen außerdem eine Rolle zu spielen.

2. Introduction

Organ transplantation remains the most effective treatment for patients with late stage organ failure. However, the shortage of human organs and cells remains a major obstacle for human organ transplantation. Transgenic pigs provide an alternative organ donor source to counteract the limited availability of human organs (Yang and Sykes 2007, Ekser, Ezzelarab et al. 2012).

Although tissue reprogramming alleviates organ hyperacute rejection and acute humoral xenograft rejection, the subsequent cellular rejection still needs to be overcome (Yang and Sykes 2007, Klymiuk, Aigner et al. 2010). Several groups reported that immunosuppression therapy prolongs xeno-organ survival (Hering, Wijkstrom et al. 2006, Mohiuddin, Corcoran et al. 2012), but high dose administration of immune suppressive drugs is associated with severe side effects. Therefore, a better tolerated and effective means to alleviate xeno-reactions is urgently needed and is the key step to be resolved for clinical xenotransplantation applications in the future.

2.1 Xenotransplantation

2.1.1 Transgenic pigs

2.1.1.1 α -1,3-Galactosyltransferase-deficient pigs

Major progress in xenotransplantation was accomplished by utilizing α -1,3-galactosyltransferase (α -1,3-GalT, also known as *GGTA1*) deficient pigs as organ donors. The well-defined carbohydrate cell surface structure Gal α 1–3Gal β 1–4GlcNAc (α -1,3-Gal) synthesized by α -1,3-GalT is expressed in most mammals except humans, Old World monkeys and apes. α -1,3-Gal mediates hyperacute rejection in pig to human organ transplantation.

In 1999, Cristina Costa and colleagues reported that transgenic pigs expressing human α -1,2-fucosyltransferase (H transferase) downregulated α -1,3-Gal expression (Costa, Zhao et al. 1999). In the next few years, Liangxue Lai, and

Carol J. Phelps both reported the successful generation of α -1,3-Gal-deficient pigs by mutation of the exon 9 in *GGTA1* (Lai, Kolber-Simonds et al. 2002, Phelps, Koike et al. 2003). In 2009, transgenic pigs expressing endo- β -galactosidase C, an enzyme that destroys α -1,3-Gal by cleaving the β -galactosidic linkage and expressing human decay accelerating factor (hDAF, CD55) were reported. The pigs only expressed 2-14% of α -1,3-Gal compared to wild type pigs, and upregulated 10-70-fold hDAF compared to that in human umbilical vein endothelial cells (Yazaki, Iwamoto et al. 2009).

Researches using α -1,3-Gal-deficient pigs as organ donor were carried out in xenotransplantation. In 2004, Cooper et al. reported that transplanted α -1,3-Gal-deficient pig bone marrow into baboon prolonged the cellular hyporesponsiveness (Tseng, Dor et al. 2004). In the following year, α -1,3-Gal-deficient pig heart transplantation to baboon was reported, survival of pig heart transplanted baboons was prolonged up to 2-6 month (Kuwaki, Tseng et al. 2005, Tseng, Kuwaki et al. 2005). Other studies of transplantation of α -1,3-Gal-deficient pig skin (Weiner, Yamada et al. 2010) and liver (Kim, Schuetz et al. 2012) to baboon was performed, extended survivals and reduced hyperacute rejections were observed.

2.1.1.2 Human decay-accelerating factor (hDAF) expressing pigs

DAF is a membrane protein which consists of 4 short consensus repeats (SCR1, SCR2, SCR3, SCR4). The SCR domain is attached to the cell surface by a glycophosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchor. The SCR2-SCR4 region is required for complement regulation.

Using human DAF-transgenic pigs as organ donor resulted in prolonged survival of the xenograft and inhibition of hyperacute rejection. Experiments showed that the survival and function of hDAF-transgenic α -1,3-Gal-deficient pig liver was prolonged within 13 and 24 h after transplantation into baboon (Ramirez, Montoya et al. 2005). hDAF-transgenic α -1,3-Gal-deficient pig kidney transplanted into baboon avoided hyperacute rejection (Yazaki, Iwamoto et al. 2009).

2.1.1.3 Human CD46-expressing pigs

CD46 (human membrane cofactor protein) is a type I membrane complement regulatory protein which protects the host cells from complement-mediated damage. CD46 inactivates complement components C3b and C4b as a cofactor.

In 2000, Lanteri reported that *in vivo* administration of soluble proteins with functional domains of CD46 in a hyperacute rejection model prevented complement-mediated rejection in mice (Lanteri, Powell et al. 2000). In 2001, Diamond and colleagues first reported of a transgenic human CD46 expressing pig and after transplantation into baboon the heart resisted to hyperacute rejection and survived for 23 days (Diamond, Quinn et al. 2001).

2.1.1.4 Human CD59 expressing transgenic pigs

CD59 (also known as membrane inhibitor of reactive lysis, MIRL) is a membrane glycoprotein inhibiting complement-mediated lysis. It is expressed on peripheral blood hematopoietic cells and endothelial cells in humans. CD59 is bound to the cell membrane via a GPI anchor. CD59 inhibits C9 from binding to C5b678 complex, thereby inhibits the formation of the membrane attack complex (MAC).

In 1995 experiments showed, that human CD59 expression in mouse hearts inhibited MAC formation following perfusion with human plasma *ex vivo* (Diamond, McCurry et al. 1995). In the next year, *in vivo* experiments revealed that using human CD59 expressing pig hearts reduced tissue damage through inhibition of MAC formation (Diamond, McCurry et al. 1996). Other reports demonstrated that CD59 expressing pig organs were resistant to hyperacute rejection. In an *ex vivo* profusion model, Pig hearts and kidneys expressing transgenic human CD59 at the same level as in human organs resisted hyperacute rejection in contrast to wild type pig organs (Kroshus, Bolman et al. 1996). Coexpression of human CD59 and H transferase (α -1,3-Gal-deficient) on pig aortic endothelial cells markedly increased the resistance to human serummediated lysis compared to human CD59 or H transferase alone expressing pig aortic endothelial cells (Costa, Zhao et al. 2002).

2.1.1.5 Human CD47 expressing pigs

CD47 is a membrane glycoprotein ubiquitously expressed on all cells. CD47 is a "marker of self" and is the inhibitory receptor of SIRP- α (signal regulatory protein α) on macrophages (Oldenborg, Zheleznyak et al. 2000) to prevent autologous phagocytosis. In allotransplantation, donor CD47 induced tolerance and controlled alloreactive T cell response (Zhang, Wang et al. 2016).

The interspecies incompatibility of CD47 causes macrophage mediated xenograft rejection (Ide, Wang et al. 2007, Wang, VerHalen et al. 2007, Yang 2010), and transgenic expression of human CD47 and mouse CD47 on porcine cells prevented human and mouse macrophage mediated rejection (Ide, Wang et al. 2007, Wang, VerHalen et al. 2007, Wang, Wang et al. 2011).

2.1.1.6 HLA-E expressing pigs

HLA-E is a non-classical MHC molecule that is not polymorphic and induces much lower T cell responses than other HLA molecules. HLA-E is considered to be a ligand for the NK cell inhibitory receptor CD94/NKG2A (Crew 2007).

Ex vivo experiments revealed that pig epithelial cells surface expressing correct folded HLA-E molecule protects porcine cells against NK cell-mediated lysis (Crew, Cannon et al. 2005). Expression of HLA-E on swine endothelial cells also protects the cell from macrophage-mediated cytotoxicity, and the suppression mediated by HLA-E transgene expression against macrophage was found to be equivalent to the suppression mediated by CD47 transgene expression (Maeda, Kawamura et al. 2013). Also another group shows that transgenic pigs generated by pronuclear microinjection of genomic fragments of HLA-E with an HLA leader sequence and of human β 2-microglobulin into zygotes protect porcine tissues against human NK cell-mediated lysis (Weiss, Lilienfeld et al. 2009).

2.1.2 Immune regulation and xenotransplantation

Intensive immune suppressive therapy is used to alleviate humoral and cellular rejection in xenotransplantation. Blocking costimulation signaling of CD40 by anti-CD154 antibodies prolonged the survival of xenografts (Mohiuddin, Singh

et al. 2014, Choi, Lee et al. 2015, Higginbotham, Mathews et al. 2015). Inducing CTLA4 expression on transgenic mice islet significantly prolonged the graft survival (Londrigan, Sutherland et al. 2010). In 2009, a transgenic pig expressing CTLA4-Ig was produced (Phelps, Ball et al. 2009). Mutation of major histocompatibility antigen class II (MHC-II) on porcine organs also reduces T cell immune response in host animals. When a dominant-negative mutant of the human class II transactivator (CIITA-DN) was specifically induced in endothelial cells, the expression of MHC-II on APC and aortic endothelial cells was significantly reduced. Human CD4⁺ T cell response to CIITA-DN aortic endothelial cells was reduced by 60-80% (Hara, Witt et al. 2013).

2.2 Dendritic cells

In 1973, Ralph M. Steinman and Zanvil A. Cohn found a novel cell type in mice spleen single cell suspensions, that had multiple branches or dendrites, and was hence named dendritic cell (Steinman and Cohn 1973). In 1980s, DC were widely accepted to be the professional antigen-presenting cell (APC) (Steinman, Hawiger et al. 2003).

In vivo, immature DC originate in the bone marrow, express low levels of costimulation molecules, MHC molecules and adhesion molecules, and have a potent antigen uptake ability during migration in the body. After encounter with foreign antigens, DC take up the antigens and process them by an exogenous pathway to form MHC-I/peptide complexes, or by an endogenous pathway to form MHC-II/peptide complexes, and upregulate the expression of costimulatory molecules and adhesion molecules and migrate to the secondary lymphoid organs to activate CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells and probably also to activate B cells and NK cells.

2.2.1 Tolerogenic DC

Besides promoting immune reactions, DC also play tolerogenic function to maintain homeostasis *in vivo*.

2.2.1.1 ToIDC mediate homeostasis in vivo

DC in thymus majorly localized in medulla, and promote the induction of nTreg. DC in thymus was also found to maintain homeostasis by contributing to the negative selection of CD4⁺ thymocytes (Oh and Shin 2015). Peripheral tolerance is also needed for homeostasis. At inflammatory sites, mature DC process and present both foreign antigens produced by virus or bacteria, and self-antigens from dying cells. Self-reactive T cells can escape negative selection because the lower affinity for self-antigens. In this case, toIDC can deplete self-reactive T cells in the periphery through induction of Treg (Maldonado and von Andrian 2010).

Oral tolerance is induced *in vivo* by the following way. DC in the intestinal mucosa transfer the intestinal tract samples to mesenteric lymph nodes in a CCR7 dependent manner and differentiate naïve T cells into Treg in the mucosal environment, which is rich in anti-inflammatory factors: TGF- β , retinoic acid, IL-10, vasoactive intestinal peptide, thymic stromal lymphoietin and hepatocyte growth factor (Maldonado and von Andrian 2010, Bekiaris, Persson et al. 2014). Plasmacytoid DC (pDC) in lung which exhibited immature phenotype: MHC-II^{low}PD-L1^{high}, was found to promote tolerance in airways, depletion of pDC in lung resulted in airway eosinophilia, and Th2 cytokine production. The pDC in lung suppressed the effector T cells generated by mature DC (de Heer, Hammad et al. 2004). IL-10 producing pulmonary DC induced tolerance by inducing CD4⁺ T regulatory 1-like cell which also produce IL-10 (Akbari, DeKruyff et al. 2001).

2.2.1.2 ToIDC generation in vitro

By mimicking the *in vivo* microenvironment where DC mediate immune tolerance, tolDC can be also induced *in vitro*.

2.2.1.2.1 IL-10 in toIDC generation

By administration of IL-10, monocyte-derived DC exhibit tolerogenic function and gain the ability to induce Treg (Rutella, Bonanno et al. 2004). By administration of IL-10, a $CD83^{high}CCR7^{+}IL-10$ DC population expressing high

levels of soluble and surface CD25 can be generated, and showed higher capacity to induce Treg (Kryczanowsky, Raker et al. 2016). Signaling through the IL-10 receptor maintains DC in an immature state triggered by Janus kinases (JAK)-mediated phosphorylation of STAT3 (signal transducer and activator of transcription 3). Phosphorylated STAT3 translocates into the nucleus where it suppresses genes related to DC maturation. IL-10 also inhibits the expression of MHC-II, and the expression of the costimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86 via a posttranscriptional mechanism involved in inhibiting the transport of peptide-loaded MHC-II to the cell surface (Maldonado and von Andrian 2010).

2.2.1.2.2 TGF- β in toIDC generation

Another cytokine widely used in DC generation *in vitro* is TGF- β . TGF- β prevents dendritic Langerhans cells maturation (Geissmann, Revy et al. 1999), and induces toIDC generation from CD34⁺ progenitors in vitro (Strobl, Riedl et al. 1996). TGF- β binds to the TGF- β receptor leading to heterodimerization of SMAD2 and SMAD3, followed by complex formation with SMAD4, which shuttles the complex into the nucleus to regulate gene expression (Miyazono 2000, Zhu and Burgess 2001).

2.2.1.2.3 Other compounds in toIDC generation

There are some other compounds which are able to generate toIDC *in vitro*, for example vitamin D3. The phenotype of toIDC generated by vitamin D3 is characterized by high expression of MHC class II, intermediate expression of co-stimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86 and low expression of CD40 and CD83. A clinical trial has been carried out for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with vitamin D3-derived toIDC (Hilkens and Isaacs 2013). A tolerogenic phenotype of DC, differentiated from human embryonic stem cells, was induced by treatment with rapamycin. Rapamycin-derived toIDC were able to induce Treg (Silk, Leishman et al. 2012).

2.2.1.3 ToIDC induce Treg

ToIDC promote Treg induction by low antigen presentation and low expression of costimulatory signals (Maldonado and von Andrian 2010). ToIDC upregulate

anti-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-10 and TGF- β , and downregulate inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-12p70. Treg can also induce toIDC in turn. Treg create the microenvironment that is rich in toIDC favoring cytokines to induce DC to convert into tolerogenic DC. By depletion of Treg in mice, researchers found out that toIDC play tolerogenic function only in the presence of Treg cells (Luckey, Schmidt et al. 2012), and Treg generation relies on DC–T cell contact *in vivo* (Darrasse-Jeze, Deroubaix et al. 2009).

2.2.1.4 Adoptive transfer of toIDC

Adoptive transfer of toIDC prolonged organ survival in heart, skin, and islet murine transplantation models, and along with the administration of immunosuppressive drugs, toIDC prolonged organ survival more than using immunosuppressive drugs alone (Zhou, Shan et al. 2016).

2.3 Treg

In the immune system, immune regulatory cells protect hosts from misguided or excessive immune reactions. Treg are the most potent immune cell population to maintain T cell central and peripheral tolerance in the immune system.

Treg represent 5-10% of peripheral CD4⁺ T cells in humans and 1.7 % in blood T cells in the baboon. The phenotype is CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}Foxp3⁺. Trig arise from the thymus and maintain self-tolerance and immune homeostasis, demonstrated by the depletion of Treg in mice (Fontenot and Rudensky 2005).

2.3.1 Forkhead box P3

FOXP3 (forkhead box P3), also termed scurfin, is a member of the forkhead/winged-helix family of transcriptional regulators involved in immune regulation (Brunkow, Jeffery et al. 2001). FOXP3 is encoded by a gene located on the X chromosome. Research in mice and humans confirmed that only males but not heterozygous females with FOXP3 mutants were affected by autoimmune diseases (Chatila, Blaeser et al. 2000, Wildin, Ramsdell et al. 2001). FOXP3 is well accepted to be the key factor of Treg function and

development (Hori, Nomura et al. 2003). Foxp3 reporter mice revealed that Foxp3 is mainly expressed in the $CD4^+$ T cell subpopulation and exhibits suppressive function (Wan and Flavell 2005).

2.3.1.1 *Foxp3* gene

Foxp3 gene expression is regulated by conserved non-coding sequences (CNS) in the promoter and intron 2 region (Figure 2.1 A). Zheng and Josefowicz et al. found permissive histone modifications (H3K4me1, H3K4me2, H3K4me3 and H3K9/14Ac) located at CNS1 (enhancer 1), CNS2 (enhancer 2), CNS3 of the *Foxp3* locus, exclusively in Treg *in vivo* (Zheng, Josefowicz et al. 2010). Experiments with CNS1, CNS2, CNS3 mutations in mice suggested that CNS1 was critical for Treg differentiation in the periphery but not in the thymus, and CNS1 mutation disabled Foxp3⁺ Treg in gut and mesenteric lymph nodes primarily indicating that CNS1 mediates TGF- β regulation in Treg (Zheng, Josefowicz et al. 2010). CNS2 mainly influences Foxp3 maintenance in mature Treg but not in newly generated Treg in CNS2 deficient mice. *In vitro* mutation of CNS2 resulted in severe loss of Foxp3 expression in mutant Treg in comparison to wild type Treg (Zheng, Josefowicz et al. 2010). CNS3 is a pioneer gene element, which facilitates Foxp3 induction during thymic and peripheral differentiation of Treg (Zheng, Josefowicz et al. 2010).



2.3.1.1.1 Transcriptional regulation of *Foxp3* gene expression



Figure 2.1 Transcriptional regulation of *Foxp3* **gene expression.** (A) Mice *Foxp3* gene structure and transcriptional regulation. Exons are shown as black numbered boxes. Negative numbers indicate elements upstream of the transcription start site. The region containing the promoter and CNS1 (enhancer 1), CNS2 (enhancer 2) and CNS3 with interacting transcription factors has been enlarged (modified by (Tone and Greene 2011)). (B) Simplified pathways that regulate *Foxp3* gene expression (modified by (Nie, Li et al. 2015)).

Upon TCR stimulation, *Foxp3* gene expression is regulated via nuclear factor (NF)-κB pathway. Rel is a member of the mammalian Rel/NF-κB family, preferentially expressed in lymphoid organs. Experiments with c-Rel deficient mice revealed that c-Rel deficiency results in the reduction of Treg cells, c-Rel acts as a pioneer transcription factor in initiating Foxp3 transcription in Treg precursors in the thymus (Hori 2010). *In silico* analysis of CNS3 demonstrated that c-Rel binds to a motif as CD28 response element in CNS3, suggesting that after stimulation of TCR and CD28 c-Rel binds to CNS3 to open the *Foxp3* locus (Zheng, Josefowicz et al. 2010). Luciferase-based promoter reporter assays revealed that c-Rel and p65, but not p50 or RelB, are involved in NF-κB signaling by activation of the *Foxp3* promoter. First, c-Rel, p65 and NFATc2 bind to the *Foxp3* promoter, Smad binds to enhancer-1, and pCREB binds to both enhancer 1 and 2. After 8 h activation, Smad and pCREB dissociate from the

enhancer and bind to the promoter with c-Rel, p65 and NFATc2 (Ruan, Kameswaran et al. 2009).

CD25 is the α -subunit of IL-2 receptor expressed on the Treg surface. High amounts of IL-2 are indispensable for Treg maintenance and Foxp3 expression. Experiments forcing expression of constitutively active STAT5b (STAT5b-CA) rescued IL-2R β ablated mice and reinduction of high levels of IL-2R α suggested that IL-2R α expression is driven by STAT5 (Chinen, Kannan et al. 2016). The well-established pathway of STAT5 in Treg is: IL-2 binds to the IL-2R on Treg which leads to tyrosine kinase JAK1 and JAK3 phosphorylation. The phosphorylated sequence motifs recruit the adaptor molecule SHC1 to activate STAT5 for binding to the *FOXP3* promoter (Malek and Bayer 2004, Zorn, Nelson et al. 2006, Burchill, Yang et al. 2007, Laurence, Tato et al. 2007). STAT5 targets at CNS2 where serves as a sensor for IL-2 to maintain stable inheritance of Foxp3 expression (Feng, Arvey et al. 2014). After CNS2 is opened by STAT5, AP-1 and Creb bind to CNS2 to maintain CNS2 activity, and this regulation is methylation sensitive (Ogawa, Tone et al. 2014).

TGF- β signaling cascade is also involved in Treg generation (Chen, Jin et al. 2003). TGF- β induces RUNX1 and RUNX3 binding to the *FOXP3* promoter (Bruno, Mazzarella et al. 2009, Klunker, Chong et al. 2009). Furthermore, transcription factors Smad3 in TGF- β signaling cascade is essential for histone acetylation in CNS1, and Smad3 binding to *Foxp3* promoter is required for Foxp3 expression (Tone, Furuuchi et al. 2008). TGF- β decreases methylation in the CpG islands in CNS2 of *Foxp3* to facilitate Foxp3 expression (Kim and Leonard 2007).

The NFAT signaling cascade is activated in the presence of TGF- β , IL-2, and low affinity antigen but without activation of costimulatory factors in Treg. NFAT binds to the promoter of *Foxp3* together with AP-1, Sp1, Smad2/3 and STAT5, also binds to enhancer 1 together with phospho-Smad3 to facilitate *Foxp3* expression. NFAT together with Foxp3 binds to the promoters of genes like *Ctla4*, *Cd25* and *Gitr* to upregulate their expression (Hermann-Kleiter and Baier 2010). In activated Treg, NFAT in response to TCR activation interacts with CNS2 to stabilize *Foxp3* expression (Li, Liang et al. 2014).

Foxo1 and Foxo3, inhibited by TCR engagement, directly binds to the *Foxp3* promoter region, Foxo1 also binds to the *Ctla4* gene transcription initiation site to start CTLA-4 expression (Ohkura and Sakaguchi 2010).

CREB-ATF facilitates Foxp3 expression by binding to the demethylation region in CNS2 (Kim and Leonard 2007).

Ets-1 depleted mice resulted in low expression of Foxp3 in Treg (Mouly, Chemin et al. 2010). Ets-1 binds to demethylated CpG in CNS2 to facilitate Foxp3 expression (Polansky, Schreiber et al. 2010).

Foxp3 also regulates its own expression by binding at CNS2 as a Foxp3-Runx1-Cbf-β complex (Zheng, Josefowicz et al. 2010).

Tcf3 is a transcription factor that binds to the promoter of *Foxp3* to positively regulate the expression. Id3 contains a helix-loop-helix domain which can dimerize with E2A to inhibit DNA transcription. However, Id3 knockout mice resulted in low expression of Foxp3 because GATA3 expression was upregulated by E2A. Therefore, the Foxp3 expression is regulated by an intricate balance of E2A-Id3 (Tone and Greene 2011).

STAT3 is a critical transcriptional factor in Th17 cell differentiation, which was found to act as a negative modulator of Foxp3 expression (Chaudhry, Rudra et al. 2009). STAT3 inhibits Foxp3 expression by two ways: first, by induction of nTreg instability; and secondly, by inhibition of iTreg polarization from CD4⁺ naïve T cells (Laurence, Amarnath et al. 2012).

2.3.1.2 Foxp3 function in immune tolerance

Experiments with diphtheria toxin receptor (DTR) knock-in mice at the *Foxp3* locus suggested that ablation of Foxp3 expressing cells by administration of diphtheria toxin at birth resulted in death within 4 weeks. Further research with adult mice suggested that after ablation Foxp3 expressing cells the mice developed a fatal immune disease faster than in newborn mice (Kim, Rasmussen et al. 2007). This result demonstrates that Foxp3 expressing cells are critical for the immune system of newborn mice as well as of adult mice.

2.3.1.3 Foxp3 in Treg

The association of Foxp3 with the suppressive function of Treg was demonstrated by Wen Lin and colleagues. Treg with a nonfunctional Foxp3 fusion protein maintain their Treg signature but lose the suppressive function (Lin, Haribhai et al. 2007). By transduction of Foxp3 into naïve T cells, the expression of CD25 and other Treg-associated cell surface molecules as CTLA-4 and GITR, were upregulated while the production of IL-2, IFN- γ , and IL-4 was suppressed (Sakaguchi, Yamaguchi et al. 2008).

2.3.2 Treg suppressive function

In general, Treg inhibit Tcon in several ways: a) by secretion of suppressor cytokines, such as IL-10 and TGF- β , which inhibit Tcon directly, b) by expression of high levels of CD25, leading to competition for IL-2 with Tcon, c) by acting as cytotoxic cells that directly kill responder T cells, and d) by inducing expression of galectin-1 or other unknown molecules on the cell surface leading to Tcon cell cycle arrest (Shevach 2009).

2.3.2.1 Treg cytokines

2.3.2.1.1 TGF-β

As a major cytokine of Treg TGF- β is highly produced as a membrane-bound molecule and is complexed with latency-associated peptide (LAP) on activated Treg. Treg produced LAP-TGF- β is able to suppress the proliferation of activated T cells in infectious tolerance (Andersson, Tran et al. 2008). TGF- β converts CD4⁺CD25⁻ naïve T cell into CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ cells (Chen, Jin et al. 2003). T cell-specific TGF- β 1 blocks Th1 and Th2 responses: TGF- β inhibits Th1 cell differentiation by interfering the production of T-bet (Gorelik, Constant et al. 2002); in aspect of Th2, TGF- β was firstly found to inhibit Th2 proliferation by downregulating GATA3 expression (Heath, Murphy et al. 2000), and TGF- β inhibits IL-5 expression by upregulation of SOX4 binding to GATA3 and to the *IL-5* promoter (Kuwahara, Yamashita et al. 2012). Ex vivo expanded Treg by TGF- β showed inhibition of ROR γ t to promote Foxp3 expression and suppress Th17 production (Zhou, Lopes et al. 2008). Besides acting as an inhibitor of Tcon,

TGF- β also promotes Tcon proliferation: TGF- β together with IFN- γ and IL-4 facilitates CD103⁺ Th1 cell proliferation (Tofukuji, Kuwahara et al. 2012); TGF- β together with IL-6, IL-1 β , and IL-21 induces Th17 (Hu, Troutman et al. 2011). Furthermore, TGF- β signaling in CD8⁺ T cells prevents over-proliferation by mediating apoptosis in short-lived effector cells during bacterial infection (Sanjabi, Mosaheb et al. 2009, Tinoco, Alcalde et al. 2009), but complete loss of TGF- β signaling leads to CD8⁺ T cell reduction in the thymus (Travis and Sheppard 2014).

2.3.2.1.2 IL-10

IL-10 protein is a homodimer consisting of two subunits, each 178 amino acids long (Zdanov, Schalk-Hihi et al. 1995). The IL-10 receptor is composed of two IL-10R1 chains, which are ubiquitously expressed, and two IL-10R2 subunits, which are expressed exclusively on T cells, B cells, NK cells, monocytes, mast cells and DC (Tan, Braun et al. 1995, Nagalakshmi, Murphy et al. 2004). IL-10 suppresses the expression of MHC-II and of the costimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86 on monocytes, macrophages and DC. Furthermore, IL-10 blocks expression of CD28, inducible costimulator (ICOS), and CD2 to inhibit T cell proliferation (Palomares, Martin-Fontecha et al. 2014). IL-10 as an immunosuppressive cytokine is involved in Treg-mediated suppression. Experiments of transferring IL-10 deficient CD4⁺CD45RB^{low} cells into SCID mice failed to rescue colitis, while transferring wild type CD4⁺CD45RB^{low} cells inhibited colitis. This indicates that IL-10 secreted by Treg is a major factor for Treg-mediated suppression of intestinal inflammation (Asseman, Mauze et al. 1999). During cure of experimental colitis, CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ cells were found to accumulate in the colon and secondary lymphoid organs. The similar situation was found in human colitis. IL-10-producing CD4⁺CD25⁺ T cells are the major population to cure colitis (Uhlig, Coombes et al. 2006). In addition, IL-10 produced by Treg mediates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis recovery (McGeachy and Anderton 2005). Ablation of the *II-10* gene in Foxp3 specific cells showed that IL-10 was essential for keeping immune responses in check at the environmental interface like in lung and colon, although no systemic autoimmunity was observed (Rubtsov, Rasmussen et al. 2008).

2.3.2.1.3 IL-35

IL-35 is a novel IL-12 family cytokine, which drew much attention, because of its regulatory function. IL-35 consists of EBV-induced gene 3 (EBI3) and IL-12p35 subunits. First, IL-35 was found to be highly expressed in mouse Foxp3⁺ Treg cells, and can directly suppress Tcon proliferation (Collison, Workman et al. 2007). IL-35 promotes regulatory B cells (Breg) and Treg proliferation and converts naïve T cells into IL-35-producing induced regulatory T cells (iTR35) in the absence of Foxp3 and mediates suppression via IL-35 and not via IL-10 and TGF- β . (Collison, Workman et al. 2007, Collison, Chaturvedi et al. 2010, Wang, Yu et al. 2014). However, in human Treg IL-35 does not seem to be constitutively expressed, only activated Treg produce IL-35 (Bardel, Larousserie et al. 2008).

IL-27 shares the β -chain (EBI3) with IL-35, the α -chain of IL-27 is IL-27p28 (IL-27A). Generally, IL-27 is an immune regulatory cytokine, which induces Th17 cells to produce IL-10 (Murugaiyan, Mittal et al. 2009, Hirahara, Ghoreschi et al. 2012), but it also exerts anti-tumor effect (Liu, Liu et al. 2013) and suppresses the expression of Foxp3 via STAT1 and STAT3 (Neufert, Becker et al. 2007, Huber, Steinwald et al. 2008).

2.3.2.2 Treg suppressive molecules

2.3.2.2.1 CD25

CD25 is the IL-2 receptor α chain with high affinity for IL-2. IL-2 together with TGF- β is required for Foxp3 expression. However, Treg produce no IL-2. IL-2 promotor in Treg does not undergo chromatin remodeling upon TCR activation. Foxp3 together with NFAT binds to the IL-2 promoter to suppress IL-2. Furthermore, Blimp1 which negatively regulates IL-2 expression is highly expressed in Treg (Malek 2008). Therefore, Treg highly express CD25 to deprive IL-2 from Tcon. It was found that Treg-mediated Tcon apoptosis was Bim associated, as Bim-depleted Tcon were completely protected from apoptosis in Treg coculture (Pandiyan, Zheng et al. 2007). However, others argued that apoptosis in human Tcon and Treg cocultures was not observed (Vallabhapurapu and Karin 2009). Administration of exogenous IL-2 could

abrogate the Treg-mediated proliferation inhibition (de la Rosa, Rutz et al. 2004). However, another group showed that supplementation of IL-2 can partly abrogate Treg-mediated suppression, but a rapid suppression of IL-2 transcription in Tcon by Treg was not interfered by adding exogenous IL-2 in culture (Oberle, Eberhardt et al. 2007).

2.3.2.2.2 T-cell receptor (TCR)

Treg can inhibit TCR induced proliferation of Tcon and induce Tcon anergy by upregulating GRAIL expression, GRAIL is related to anergy in lymphocytes (Ermann, Szanya et al. 2001). Treg can suppress TCR-mediated Tcon activation (Thornton and Shevach 2000, Karim, Feng et al. 2005). Additionally, Treg impede Tcon function directly by impacting TCR signal components. Researchers found out that following interaction with Treg, Ca²⁺ influx was blocked in Tcon which resulted in decreased NFAT1 dephosphorylation, and phosphorylation of IKK, IkB α , and p65 which inhibit NF κ B activation (Schmidt, Oberle et al. 2011). The protein kinase c-theta (PKC θ) is an enzyme involved in mobilization of the transcription factors AP-1 and NF κ B. Treg cells inhibit the recruitment of PKC θ to the immune synapse of naïve T cells if both recognize the same antigen and contact the same APC (Sumoza-Toledo, Eaton et al. 2006).

2.3.2.2.3 CTLA-4

CTLA-4 is located primarily intracellular. Upon TCR and CD28:B7 engagement, CTLA-4 is also expressed on the cell surface. Strong TCR engagement results in more CTLA-4 expression on the surface (Linsley, Bradshaw et al. 1996, Walker and Sansom 2015). CTLA-4 raises the threshold of T cell activation to prevent over-activation of T cells (Alegre, Frauwirth et al. 2001). Depleting CTLA-4 resulted in spontaneous autoimmunity in mice (Tivol, Borriello et al. 1995). CTLA-4 is expressed on the Treg surface, depleting CTLA-4 on Treg resulted in lymphoproliferation and T cell-mediated autoimmune disease (Wing, Onishi et al. 2008). *In vitro* experiments revealed that Treg-mediated Tcon suppression can be inhibited by blocking CTLA-4. However, Treg of CTLA-4 deficient mice mediated uncompromised suppression by upregulating secretion of IL-10 and TGF- β , which indicates that Treg developed into a compensatory suppressive

mechanism to override CTLA-4 deficiency (Tang, Boden et al. 2004). Rather than suppressing Tcon directly, CTLA-4 influences Tcon activation by downregulating CD80 and CD86 expression on APC (Wing, Onishi et al. 2008). Moreover, CTLA-4 can induce DC to express indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase (IDO), which mediated tryptophan degradation in Tcon (Meisel, Zibert et al. 2004, Curti, Pandolfi et al. 2007). In addition, Treg inhibits the synthesis of glutathione in DC by interfering the expression of γ -glutamylcysteine synthetase, which is mediated by the CTLA-4 dependent extracellular redox remodeling (Yan, Garg et al. 2009, Yan, Garg et al. 2010).

2.3.2.2.4 Glycoprotein A repetitions predominant (GARP)

GARP is a transmembrane protein highly expressed on activated Treg. The extracellular domain of GARP contains LRRC32 (leucine rich repeats containing 32) (Probst-Kepper, Geffers et al. 2009), which is highly homologous to the extracellular domain of Toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3) (Bell, Botos et al. 2005, Sun, Jin et al. 2016). GARP is associated with Treg suppressive function (Wang, Wan et al. 2008). In recent years, GARP was used as a marker to isolate highly suppressive Treg (Wang, Kozhaya et al. 2009, Noyan, Lee et al. 2014, Abd Al Samid, Chaudhary et al. 2016). Downregulation of GARP in Treg is associated with the downregulation of Foxp3, CD27, and CD83 (Probst-Kepper, Geffers et al. 2009). Overexpression of GARP on non-Treg upregulated Foxp3 expression and other Treg-associated molecules: CD25, CTLA-4, LGALS3, LGMN and CD27 (Wang, Wan et al. 2008). In return, Foxp3 depletion results in GARP decrease (Probst-Kepper, Geffers et al. 2009). GARP is essential for the surface expression of latent TGF-β on Treg: latent TGF-β binds to GARP as a LAP-GARP complex through disulfide linkage and non-covalent association as membrane bound TGF- β , after recognition by integrin $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_{6}$ and $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_{8}$, active TGF- β was released from the GARP-LAP complex on the Treg surface (Wang, Zhu et al. 2012).

2.3.2.2.5 Other molecules on Treg correlated with suppressive function

ICOS is expressed abundantly on T follicular regulatory (Tfr) cells, and inhibits the germinal center reaction (Baumjohann, Preite et al. 2013). ICOS is

associated with IL-10 production: ICOS^{high} T cells express IL-10, and ICOS control Treg cells producing IL-10 (Greenwald, Freeman et al. 2005).

LAG3 (lymphocyte activation gene 3) is an adhesion molecule expressed on Treg. It binds to MHC-II molecules. Early growth response gene 2 (Egr-2), characteristically expressed by LAG3⁺ Treg, forces naïve CD4⁺ cell to express Egr-2 and convents naïve T cells into LAG3⁺ Treg (Okamura, Fujio et al. 2009). LAG3⁺ Treg express TGF- β 3 and suppress B cell responses in mice lupus model (Okamura, Sumitomo et al. 2015). Block of LAG reduced Treg suppressive function (Huang, Workman et al. 2004).

Neuropilin 1 (NRP1) is a transmembrane glycoprotein, is thought selectively expressed on thymic-derived Treg in mice and on a subset of Treg isolated from secondary lymph nodes and on pDC in humans (Chaudhary, Khaled et al. 2014). NRP1 is involved in TGF- β signaling in Treg by acting as a high-affinity receptor for LAP (Solomon, Mueller et al. 2011). NRP1⁺ Treg exhibits higher suppressive function than NRP1⁻ Treg, and the suppressive function is mediated mainly by TGF- β (Lin, Chen et al. 2013).

cAMP is highly produced by Treg and inhibits the transcription of IL-2 and proliferation of Tcon (Bopp, Becker et al. 2007). Inducible cAMP early repressor (ICER) was considered to be involved in cAMP mediated suppression (Bodor, Bodorova et al. 2000). Through direct contacting nTreg, CD4⁺ Tcon accumulate ICER which suppresses IL-2 synthesis, and suppresses the nuclear factor of activated T cell c1 (NFATC1) because the promoter of NFATC1 contains two cAMP-responsive elements (Vaeth, Gogishvili et al. 2011).

2.3.3 Treg in vitro expansion

Many studies were focused on Treg *ex vivo* expansion. nTreg can be isolated and expanded using IL-2, anti-CD3 mAb, and anti-CD28 mAb *ex vivo* (Hoffmann, Eder et al. 2004, Earle, Tang et al. 2005).

To convent CD4⁺CD25⁻ T cells into CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ Treg cells *ex vivo*, TGF- β was initially widely used in Treg *ex vivo* expansion. Administration of TGF- β was found to be functional in induction of FOXP3 expression from CD4⁺CD25⁻ precursors (Chen, Jin et al. 2003, Fantini, Becker et al. 2004, Fu, Zhang et al. 2004).
INTRODUCTION

In recent years, rapamycin gained much attention in Treg expansion. Rapamycin is an immunosuppressive drug that has been used to prevent GvHD in the clinic. Rapamycin inhibits mTOR, which regulates T cell early stage development. Deletion of RICTOR (rapamycin-insensitive companion of mTOR) results in systemically impaired thymocyte development, and lymphocytes were found to be defective in cell-cycle progression upon activation and went into apoptosis (Hoshii, Kasada et al. 2014). However, depletion of mTOR in T cells results in Treg development in the absence of IL-2 and TGF- β (Delgoffe, Kole et al. 2009). Now rapamycin is being used in expansion of Treg in humans (Strauss, Whiteside et al. 2007, Battaglia, Stabilini et al. 2012) and in baboon (Singh, Horvath et al. 2009, Singh, Seavey et al. 2012).

Other compounds also contribute to Treg expansion. Anti-thymocyte globulin (ATG) promotes Treg generation in mice by depleting T cells (Lopez, Clarkson et al. 2006). Low-dose cyclosporine favors Treg in the skin of atopic dermatitis patients (Brandt, Pavlovic et al. 2009). Bortezomib reduces GvHD via expansion of Treg *in vivo* (Weng, Lai et al. 2013).

2.3.4 Treg in immunotherapy

Adoptive transfer of Treg is used to achieve immune tolerance *in vivo*.

2.3.4.1 Adoptive transfer of Treg to prevent GvHD

Several studies supported that Treg reverse GvHD in allograft transplantation. In 1995, Sakaguchi and colleagues showed that transfer of CD4⁺CD25⁺ cell can prevent autoimmune diseases within a limited period following cotransplantation of allogeneic skin and CD4⁺CD25⁻ T cells (Sakaguchi, Sakaguchi et al. 1995). Further experiment demonstrated that CD4⁺CD25⁺ T cells prevent GvHD in mouse bone marrow transplantation model (Taylor, Lees et al. 2002, Xia, Kovochich et al. 2004, Hanash and Levy 2005, Trenado, Sudres et al. 2006, Cao, Soto et al. 2009). Also, in clinical trials Treg alleviate GvHD. Hellmann et al. reported the first clinical trial in which GvHD could be alleviated by an adoptive transfer of *ex vivo* expanded Treg (Trzonkowski, Bieniaszewska et al. 2009). Adoptive transfer of Treg into HLA-haploidentical hematopoietic stem cellstransplanted patients rebuilt immune balance and prevented GvHD in the

INTRODUCTION

absence of post-transplantation immunosuppression (Di Ianni, Falzetti et al. 2011). Also, in a small clinical phase I trial, isolated donor Treg were transferred into patients with high risk of leukemic relapse after stem cell transplantation. Neither GvHD nor opportunistic infections or early disease relapse occurred (Edinger and Hoffmann 2011). Another study showed that umbilical cord blood-derived Treg can prevent GvHD and no toxicity was observed: the clinical trial using umbilical cord blood-derived Treg expanded *ex vivo* with an artificial APC (K562 modified to express CD64 and CD86) (Brunstein, Miller et al. 2016).

2.3.4.2 Adoptive transfer of Treg in type 1 diabetes

Type 1 diabetes is caused by infiltration of self-reactive CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells into the pancreatic islets, which leads to a destruction of insulin-producing β cells. Adoptive transfer of antigen-specific CD4⁺CD25⁺ Treg, expended with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 beads and high amounts of IL-2, into NOD mice reversed diabetes and required fewer cells (Tang, Henriksen et al. 2004). CD4⁺CD25⁺CD62L⁺ islet antigen-specific Treg expanded with antigen-pulsed DC and IL-2 restored immune balance in non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (Tarbell, Petit et al. 2007). Using a humanized mouse model transplanted with neonatal porcine islets, Shounan Yi and colleagues elongated survival of porcine islets by adoptive transfer of *in vitro* expanded autologous Treg (Yi, Ji et al. 2012). By transferring Treg to diabetic children, daily administration dose of insulin was reduced and 2 out of 10 children did no longer need insulin substitution. No toxicity was observed in this study (Marek-Trzonkowska, Mysliwiec et al. 2012).

2.3.4.3 Adoptive transfer of Treg in rheumatoid arthritis (RA)

Treg function also drew attention in RA. By injection of toIDC, the functionality of Treg was evaluated in mice with collagen-induced arthritis. It was found that this treatment alleviated RA (Carranza, Falcon et al. 2012). Following adoptive transfer of TCR gene-transduced Treg into recipient mice, Treg accumulated at the site of joint inflammation, resulting in a local reduction of Th17 cells. A significant decrease in arthritic bone destruction was observed (Wright, Notley et al. 2009).

2.4 Aim of the thesis

Cellular rejection remains to be the obstacle for xenotransplantation. The adoptive transfer of Treg could be helpful for modulating the xenogeneic cellular immune responses. However, nTreg generation in vitro is laborious and expensive. Antigen-specific Treg would be more effective and would require lower cell numbers. The baboon, as a non-human primate experimental animal model, is widely used in xenotransplantation research. An effective method to generate baboon xeno-specific Treg would benefit research on immune tolerance in xenotransplantation. Therefore, the aim of this thesis was to establish a method for generating xeno-antigen specific Treg in both human and baboon system, which can be used in the future to inhibit cellular rejection in xenotransplantation of porcine organs or cells into host animals or into human recipients in the clinic.

The second aim was to monitor subpopulations of peripheral blood mononuclear cells in baboons pre and post transplantation of pig hearts into baboons under different immunosuppressive therapies. This should provide a guideline for immunosuppressive treatment regime in xenotransplantation.

3. Materials and methods

3.1 Materials

3.1.1 Cells and tissues

Human peripheral blood samples were collected from 10 healthy donors to isolate PBMC. They were used to generate human toIDC and non-tolerogenic C5-DC, human PSTreg, non-specific Treg (NTreg), PSTeff cells, and non-specific Teff cells (NTeff). Olive baboon peripheral blood samples (provide by Dr. Jan-Michael Abicht and Tanja Mayr) were collected from 26 olive baboons to isolate PBMC that were used to generate baboon toIDC and non-tolerogenic C5-DC, and baboon PSTreg, NTreg, PSTeff cells, and NTeff cells, or were used as samples for immune monitoring pre- or post-transplantation. Wild type porcine aorta, heart and PBMC (provide by Dr. Jan-Michael Abicht and Tanja Mayr) were collected to isolate RNA for ivtRNA generation.

3.1.2 Cell isolation and cell culture

	Company
15 ml Centrifuge tubes	BD
50 ml Centrifuge tubes	BD
autoMACS Rinsing Solution	Miltenyi Biotec
autoMACS Running Solution	Miltenyi Biotec
Benzonase Nuclease HC	Novagen
CD14 MicroBeads, human	Miltenyi Biotec
CD14 MicroBeads, non-human primate	Miltenyi Biotec
CD4 ⁺ T Cell Isolation Kit, human	Miltenyi Biotec
CD4 ⁺ T Cell Isolation Kit non-human primate	Miltenyi Biotec
CD4 ⁺ CD25 ⁺ Regulatory T Cell Isolation Kit	Miltenyi Biotec
CountessTM Automated Cell Counter	Invitrogen
Countess cell counting chamber slides	Invitrogen
CryoTube	Nunc
CTL-Wash	CTL
CTS™ OpTmizer™ T Cell Expansion SFM	Life Technologies

Table 3.1 Materials for cell isolation and cell culture

Ficoll-PaqueGEHealthCareLifeFreezing Medium serum-freeIbidiSciencesGM-CSF, recombinant, humanLeukine sargramostimhuman serumself madeIFN-gamma, recombinant, humanBoehringer IngelheimIFN-gamma, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR484 (Resiquimod)InvitrogenrapamycinSigmaR484 (Resiquimod)InvitrogenrapamycinSigmaR241 (E40 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
Non-requeSciencesFreezing Medium serum-freeIbidiGM-CSF, recombinant, humanLeukine sargramostimhuman serumself madeIFN-gamma, recombinant, humanBoehringer IngelheimIFN-gamma, recombinant, humanR&DIL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-1β, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR&48 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
Freezing Medium serum-freeIbidiGM-CSF, recombinant, humanLeukine sargramostimhuman serumself madeIFN-gamma, recombinant, humanBoehringer IngelheimIFN-gamma, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-1β, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
GM-CSF, recombinant, humanLeukine sargramostimhuman serumself madeIFN-gamma, recombinant, humanBoehringer IngelheimIFN-gamma, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvitrogenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
human serumself madeIFN-gamma, recombinant, humanBoehringer IngelheimIFN-gamma, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-1β, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenR&48 (Resiquimod)InvitrogenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IFN-gamma, recombinant, humanBoehringer IngelheimIFN-gamma, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-2β, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvitrogenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IFN-gamma, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-1β, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvitrogenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IL-1β, recombinant, humanR&DIL-1β, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IL-1β, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IL-2, (Proleukin)NovartisIL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IL-4, recombinant, Rhesus MacaqueR&DIL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvitrogenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IL-4, recombinant, humanR&DIL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvitrogenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IL-6, recombinant, humanR&DIL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
IL-10, recombinant, humanPEPRO-TECHLEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
LEUCOSEP TUBEGreiner bio-oneL-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, human primateMiltenyi Biotec
L-GlutaminInvitrogenMACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
MACS Separation ColumnsMiltenyi BiotecMr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
Mr. FrostyImmaticsNunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
Nunclon™flasksNuncPBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, human primateMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
PBSLife Technologiespenicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
penicillin/streptomycinInvitrogenPGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
PGE2 (prostaglandin E2), recombinant, humanSigmaR848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
R848 (Resiquimod)InvivoGenrapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
rapamycinSigmaRPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
RPMI 1640 mediumInvitrogenT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, humanMiltenyi BiotecT Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primateMiltenyi Biotec
T Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, human Miltenyi Biotec T Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primate Miltenyi Biotec
T Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primate Miltenyi Biotec
TGF-β, 1recombinant, human PEPRO-TECH
TNF-α, recombinant, Rhesus Macaque R&D
Trypan Blue stain 0.4% Life Technologies
TNF-α, recombinant, human R&D
U-bottom 96 well plate TPP
VLE-RPMI 1640 Biochrom AG

3.1.3 Antibodies

Table 3.2 Antibodies

Antibody	Fluorescence color	Clone	Isotype	Company
CCR4	PE-Cy7	1G1	Mouse lgG1, κ	Pharmingen
CCR7	BrilliantViolet421	G043H7	Mouse IgG2a	Biolegend
CD3	PerCP	SP34-2	Mouse IgG1, λ	BD
CD3	PE-Cy7	SP34-2	Mouse IgG1, λ	BD
CD4	APC	L200	Mouse lgG1, κ	BD

CD14	FITC	M5E2	Mouse IgG2a, κ	Biolegend
CD14	PE-Cy7	M5E2	Mouse IgG2a, κ	Pharmingen
CD16	APC	3G8	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD19	PacificBlue	J3.119	Mouse IgG1	Coulter
CD25	PE	M-A251	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD25	APC	M-A 251	lgG1k	Pharmingen
CD25	PE-Cy7	BC96	Mouse IgG1, κ	eBiosciences
CD45	PerCP	D058-1283	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD45RA	BV421	5H9	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD80	Alexa F 700	L307.4	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD83	BrilliantViolet421	HB15e	lgG1, κ	BD
CD86	PE	2331	lgG1, κ	Pharmingen
CD127	PE	MB15-18C9	lgG2a	Miltenyi
CD154 (CD40L)	APC	TRAP1	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD154 (CD40L)	BV421	TRAP1	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD273 (B7-DC)	APC	MIH18	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD274 (B7-H1)	FITC	MIH1	Mouse IgG1, κ	BD
CD274 (B7-H1)	29E.2A3	PE	Mouse IgG2b, κ	Biolegend
FoxP3	eFluor450	PCH101	Rat IgG2a, κ	eBiosciences
Isotype	PE-Cy7	G155-178	Mouse, IgG2a	Pharmingen
Isotype	FITC	MOPC-21	lgG1, κ	Pharmingen
				gift from
Anti-human porci	ne MHC-class I			Dr.Robert
				Kammerer

3.1.4 Flow cytometry

Table 3.3 Materials for flow cytometry

	Company
ArC Amine Reactive Compensation Beads Kit	Invitrogen
Anti-Mouse Ig, κ/Negative Control Compensation Particles Set	BD
Anti-Rat lg, κ/Negative Control Compensation Particles Set	BD
Foxp3 Staining Buffer Set	eBioscience
LIVE/DEAD Fixable Blue Dye Cell Stain Kit	Life Technologies

3.1.5 Primers

Primers for quantification of baboon *GARP*, *EBI3*, *IL-12A*, *IL-12B*, *IL-27A*, *IL-10*, *TGFB1*, *GAPDH* cDNA, and primers for quantification of human *Foxp3*, *STAB1*, *GARP*, *EBI3*, *IL-12A*, *IL-27A* cDNA were designed with online tool primer-blast

(http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/tools/primer-blast/), Primers were supplied by Eurofins (Ebersberg, Germany), sequence of primers were listed in table 3.4.

Primers for quantification of human *IL-12B, IL-10, TGFB1* and housekeeping genes *ACTB, G6PDH and cyclophilin B (CYPB)* cDNA were purchased from Search LC (Germany). The quality of the PCR primers was confirmed by melting curve analysis and agarose gel electrophoresis.

	Forward primer	Reverse primer
cDNA amplify primers	TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGA	
for ivtRNA generation	GGAAGCAGTGGTAACAACGCA	AAGCAGTGGTATCAACGCAGAGT
Baboon <i>EBI3</i>	CTGCACCATCGCGGATGTC	ACTGGAGGACAGGTGGGAAGT
Baboon GAPDH	CAGCGCATCTCTGAGACACCA	ACTTGCCATGGGTGGAATCA
Baboon <i>IL-10</i>	GCCGGGAAACCTGTGATTGT	TCTCGAAGCATGTGAGGCAG
Baboon <i>IL-12A</i>	CAAAACTTGCTGAAGGCCGC	GCCAGGCAACTCCCTTTAGT
Baboon <i>IL-12B</i>	ACCAGGGGTGCATTTCTTCG	CATGGCTGCACCAGGTTAGA
Baboon IL-27A	CATCAGCGTTGGACAAGGGA	TGTAGGAGCAGAGAGGGGTT
Baboon <i>TGFB1</i>	CTGGCGATACCTCAGCAACC	CCACTTGCAGTGTGTTATCTTTGC
Human ACTB	Search LC	
Human /baboon GARP	GCTTGACCTGCATAGCAACG	CCGGATGAGGTTGTTGGACA
Human CYPB	Search LC	
Human <i>EBI3</i>	GCTCCCTACGTGCTCAATGT	CCCTGACGCTTGTAACGGAT
Human <i>Foxp3</i>	AGCCATGATCAGCCTCACAC	GACACCATTTGCCAGCAGTG
Human <i>G6PDH</i>	Search LC	
Human IL-10	Search LC	
Human IL-12A	TGGCCCTGTGCCTTAGTAGT	GTTTGGAGGGACCTCGCTTT
Human IL-12B	Search LC	
Human IL-27A	GCCAGGAGTGAACCTGTACC	CACAGCTGCATCCTCTCCAT
Human SATB1	CACTCGGGCCATCTGATGAA	GGGCAGCAGAGCTATGTGAAT
Human TGFB1	Search LC	

Table 3.4 Primers

3.1.6 RNA and DNA isolation, cDNA synthesis, ivtRNA generation,

electroporation of DC, and RT-PCR

Table 3.5 Materials for RNA and DNA isolation, cDNA synthesis, ivtRNA generation, electroporation of DC, and RT-PCR

	Company
6× DNA Load Dye	Fermentas
Advantage 2 PCR Kit	Clontech
	25

DNeasy Blood & Tissue Kit	Qiagen
FastStart Essential DNA Green Master	Roche
Gene Pulser Cuvettes	BIO-RAD
GeneRuler 1kb DANN Ladder	Fermentas
LightCycler [®] 8-Tube Strips	Roche
MEGAclear Kit	Ambion
mMESSAGE mMACHINE T7 Ultra	Ambion
OPTI-MEM	Life Technologies
Reverse Transcription System	Progema
RNAlater Solution	Ambion
RNeasy Mini Kit	Qiagen
SMARTer PCR cDNA Synthesis Kit	Clontech
UltraPure 10×TAE Buffer	Invitrogen

3.1.7 Treg functional assays

Table 3.6 Materials for Treg functional assays

	Company
CellTrace [™] CFSE Cell Proliferation Kit	Moleculer Probes
T Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, human	Miltenyi Biotec
T Cell Activation/Expansion Kit, non-human primate	Miltenyi Biotec
Vybrant [®] Dil Cell-Labeling Solution	Life Technologies

3.1.8 Cytokine quantification

Table 3.7 Materials for cytokine quantification

	Company
BD Cytometric Bead Array (CBA) Human Soluble Protein Master Buffer Kit	BD
Human IFN-γ Flex Set	BD
Human IL-10 Flex Set	BD
Human IL-10 Quantikine ELISA Kit	R&D
Human IL-12p70 Quantikine ELISA Kit	R&D
Human IL-12p70 Flex Set	BD
Human IL-17A Flex Set	BD
Human TGF-β1 Quantikine ELISA Kit	R&D
Human TGF-β1 Single Plex Flex Set	BD
Monkey IL-10 ELISA kit	U-CyTech
Monkey IL-12/23p40 ELISA kit	U-CyTech

3.1.9 Software and technical equipment

	Company
autoMACS	Miltenyi Biotec
AxioCam microscop	ZEISS
Bioanalyzer 2100	Agilent
Cell incubator	HERAEUS
Centrifuge 5417R	Eppendorf
Countess automated cell counter	Invitrogen
E max precision microplate reader	MWG-BIOTECH
Electrophoresis Power Supply PS304	LIFE TECHNOLOGIES
FlowJo	Tree Star Inc.
Fluor-S™ MultiImager	Bio-Rad
Freezer -80°C	Heraeus
GenePulser Xcell	BIO-RAD
graphpad prism 6	GraphPad Software,
HERAsafe clean bench	HERAEUS
LEICA DMIL microscope	LEICA
Light Cycler 96	Roche
LSRII flow cytometer	BD Biosciences
Megafuge 2.0	HERAEUS
NanoDrop 2000	Thermo Fisher Scientific
Peltier Thermal Cycler PTC-200	MJ RESEARCH

Table 3.8 Software and technical equipment

3.2 Methods

3.2.1 Generation of human and baboon toIDC and PSTreg

3.2.1.1 RNA isolation and ivtRNA generation

RNA of wild type porcine PBMC, porcine aorta and porcine heart was isolated using the RNeasy Mini Kit according to the manufacturer's instructions. RNA quality and quantity was controlled by Agilent capillary electrophoresis and Nanodrop, respectively. Reverse transcription of porcine RNA was accomplished with SMARTer[™] PCR cDNA Synthesis Kit. cDNA was amplified by Advantage[®] 2 PCR Enzyme System. The cDNA was analyzed using agarose gel electrophoresis and quantified by spectrophotometry. ivtRNA (ivtRNA) of porcine PBMC was generated by mMESSAGE mMachine T7 Ultra Kit and purified by MEGAclear[™] Transcription Clean-Up Kit. The full length capped mRNA was analyzed and quantified using the Agilent system.

3.2.1.2 Generation of human and baboon toIDC and C5-DC

Human and baboon DC were generated from monocytes which were isolated from PBMC of healthy human donors and baboon donors, respectively. Briefly, after isolation of monocytes with CD14 microbeads, human and baboon monocytes were resuspended in VLE-RPMI 1640 with 1.5% human serum and a total of 5×10^6 cells were seeded in NunclonTM flasks at the concentration of 1×10^6 /ml. On day 0, 100 ng/ml GM-CSF and 20 ng/ml IL-4 were added to the cultures. At day1, 1 ng/ml TGF- β 1 and 20 ng/ml IL-10 were added only to tolDC. On the following day, maturation cocktails (Burdek, Spranger et al. 2010) for human (Table 3.9) and for baboon (Table 3.10) were added to tolDC and C5-DC to induce maturation. For immunophenotyping of tolDC and C5-DC, the following antibodies were used: anti-CD14, anti-CD80, anti-CD83, anti-CD86, anti-B7-H1, anti-B7-DC for human, and anti-CD80, anti-CD83, anti-B7-H1, anti-B7-DC, anti-CCR7 for baboon.

	tolDC	C5-DC
GM-CSF, recombinant, human	100 ng/ml	100 ng/ml
IL-4, recombinant, human	20 ng/ml	20 ng/ml
IL-1β, recombinant, human	10 ng/ml	10 ng/ml
TNF-α, recombinant, human	20 ng/ml	20 ng/ml
PGE _{2,} recombinant, human	250 ng/ml	1 μg/ml
R848		1 μg/ml
IFN-γ, recombinant human		5000 U/ml
IL-6, recombinant, human	15 ng/ml	
TGF-β1, recombinant, human	1 ng/ml	
IL-10, recombinant, human	20 ng/ml	

Table 3.9 Maturation	cocktail for human	tolDC and C5-DC
----------------------	--------------------	-----------------

Table 3.10 Maturation cocktail for baboon toIDC and C5-DC

	tolDC	C5-DC
GM-CSF, recombinant, human	100 ng/ml	100 ng/ml
IL-4, recombinant, Rhesus Macaque	20 ng/ml	20 ng/ml
IL-1β, recombinant, Rhesus Macaque	10 ng/ml	10 ng/ml

TNF-α, recombinant, Rhesus Macaque	20 ng/ml	20 ng/ml
PGE ₂ , recombinant, human	250 ng/ml	1 μg/ml
R848		1 μg/ml
IFN-γ, recombinant, Rhesus Macaque		5000 U/ml
IL-6, recombinant, human	15 ng/ml	
TGF-β1, recombinant, human	1 ng/ml	
IL-10, recombinant, human	20 ng/ml	

3.2.1.3 Loading of human and baboon DC with PS ivtRNA

Gene Pulser Xcell[™] from Biorad was used to perform electroporation of DC in 0.4 cm electroporation cuvettes. The human and baboon DC were harvested and washed twice with Opti-MEM medium. 1.5×10^6 DC were resuspended in 200 µl Opti-MEM and incubated with 10 µg ivtRNA for 5 minutes on ice. DC were electroporated using the following conditions: exponential protocol, 150 µF, 300 V. DC electroporated in the presence of PBS served as controls. Immediately after electroporation, the cuvettes were placed on ice for 5 minutes and then cultured with VLE-RPMI 1640 plus 1.5% human serum at 37°C and 5% CO₂ for 24 h. The expression of porcine PBMC ivtRNA on human DC and baboon DC was assessed by detection of porcine MHC-class I protein.

3.2.1.4 Generation of human and baboon PSTreg and PSTeff

PSTreg were generated from human and baboon CD4⁺ T cells cocultured with PS ivtRNA-loaded human and baboon toIDC. Briefly, human and baboon CD4⁺ cells were isolated using the CD4⁺ T Cell Isolation Kit, cocultured with PS ivtRNA-loaded human and baboon toIDC at the ratio of 1:10. To generate human and baboon PSTeff, human and baboon CD4⁺ cells were cocultured with PS ivtRNA-loaded human and baboon C5-DC at the ratio of 1:10. (Spranger, Javorovic et al. 2010). CD4⁺ T cells cocultured with mock PBS-loaded toIDC and C5-DC were used for NTreg and NTeff controls. Human T cells were incubated for 10 days in medium supplemented with IL-2 (Treg: 500 U/ml Teff: 50 U/ml) and with or without rapamycin (Treg: 1 nM). In the human system, nTreg were enriched or depleted using the CD4⁺CD25⁺ Regulatory T Cell Isolation Kit. The remaining CD4⁺ cell were used as precursor cells to generate PSTreg and NTreg using toIDC loaded with PS-antigen- or mock-loaded toIDC as mentioned above. To restimulate Treg, PSTreg and NTreg were purified with the CD4⁺CD25⁺ Regulatory T Cell Isolation Kit, and cocultured with DC.

Baboon T cells were incubated for 10 days in medium supplemented with IL-2 (Treg: 2000 U/ml Teff: 200 U/ml) and with or without rapamycin (Treg: 1 nM). Treg phenotype was characterized by flow cytometry (LSRII).

The following monoclonal antibodies were used: anti-CD3, anti-CD4, anti-CD25, anti-CD127, anti-Foxp3, anti-CD45RA, anti-CCR7, anti-CCR4. Intracellular staining for Foxp3 was performed by Foxp3 staining buffer set. LIVE/DEAD[®] Fixable Blue Dead Cell Stain Kit was used to determine viable cells and to exclude dead cells. Evaluation of Treg was done using FlowJo software.

3.2.1.5 Human and baboon PSTreg functional assays

Two assays were used to evaluate the suppressive function of human and baboon PSTreg: inhibition of Teff early activation marker (CD154) expression (Ruitenberg, Boyce et al. 2011), and inhibition of Teff intermediate activation marker (CD25) expression. In addition, a Teff proliferation assay was used to test human PSTreg suppressive function.

Cells were harvested and washed twice with culture medium. Then, the Treg and Teff were stained separately with the Vybrant[®] Dil Cell-Labeling Solution and with CFSE, respectively, according to the manufacturer's instructions. 1×10^5 PSTeff and PSTreg (PP) each were seeded in 96 U-bottom wells. CD3/CD28 beads were then added at the ratio of 1:4 according to cell numbers. PSTeff+NTreg (PN), NTeff+PSTreg (NP), NTeff+NTreg (NN), PSTeff+nTreg (PSTeff+nTreg), NTeff+nTreg (NTeff+nTreg) were set up as Treg and Teff controls, PSTeff (P) and NTeff (N) in humans as Teff controls, PSTeff with/or NTeff in baboons as Teff controls (C). In the human system, Treg and Teff were seeded at different ratios: Treg:Teff 1:1, 1:2, 1:4, 1:8, 1:16, 1:32.

After 7 h incubation, human and baboon cells were harvested and stained for CD154. After 96 h incubation, a monoclonal antibody against CD25 was used to measure the human and baboon Teff activation. Human Teff proliferation was tested after 96 h. In all assays, LIVE/DEAD[®] Fixable Blue Dead Cell Stain Kit was used to determine the viability and exclude the dead cells during analysis.

Stained cells were analyzed by using the LSRII. Data were processed by using FlowJo software.

3.2.1.6 Human and baboon cytokine production

In the human system, supernatants of DC, PS/NTreg and PS/NTeff cultures, and supernatants of PP, PN, NP, NN, and P, N were harvested to determine cytokine production. Secreted IL-12p70, IL-10 and TGF- β 1 levels were measured with enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA) and BDTM CBA Flex Set system according to the manufacturers' instructions. IL-17A and IFN- γ were quantified with BDTM CBA Flex Set system according to the manufacturer's instructions. DC culture medium without cells served as control for DC supernatants.

Similarly, in the baboon system, supernatants of DC, PS/NTreg and PS/NTeff cultures, supernatants of PP, PN, NP, NN, and C were harvested to determine cytokine production. Secreted IL-12p40, IL-10 levels were measured with ELISA according to the manufacturers' instructions. DC culture medium without cells served as control for DC supernatants.

3.2.1.7 Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)

In the human system, tol/C5-DC, PS/N Treg/Teff and PP, PN, NP, NN were harvested and washed twice with PBS. RNA was isolated as described above. Reverse transcription was accomplished using the Reverse Transcription System, according to the manufacturer's instructions. Quantification of *Foxp3*, *STAB1*, *GARP*, *EBI3*, *IL-12A*, *IL-12B*, *IL-27A*, *IL-10*, *TGFB1* mRNA and *ACTB*, *G6PDH* and *CYPB* (for housekeeping genes) was performed with RT-PCR using FastStart Essential DNA Green Master and Light Cycler 96. The quality of the PCR primers was confirmed by melting curve analysis.

In the baboon system, tol/C5-DC and PS/N Treg/Teff were harvested and washed twice with PBS. RNA isolation and reverse transcription were accomplished as described above in the human system. Quantification of *GARP*, *EBI3*, *IL-12A*, *IL-12B*, *IL-27A*, *IL-10*, *TGFB1* mRNA and housekeeping gene *GAPDH* mRNA was performed as described above in the human system.

All relative amounts of the cDNA content of interest in the unknown samples were calculated with the Livak method: relative expression of cDNA of interest

was normalized with the control sample, and target gene relative expression was normalized by the reference gene.

relative normalized expression ratio =

 $2^{-((Cq (target,unknow)-Cq (reference,unknow))-(Cq (target,control)-Cq (reference,control))))}$

, Cq represents the crossing point where a fluorescence value of one is reached.

3.2.1.8 Statistical analysis

Data are displayed as mean \pm s.e.m. (standard error of the mean). Significance of data was analyzed by ONE-Way Analysis Of Variance (ANOVA) with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test, or turkey test, or Wilcoxon signed-rank test in Graphpad Prism 5.00 software.

3.2.2 Immune monitoring for porcine heart transplanted baboons

3.2.2.1 PBMC isolation from peripheral blood and leucocyte removal filter

For PBMC isolation from baboon peripheral blood, blood was diluted 4 times with RPMI 1640 medium and carefully overlaid on Ficoll, then centrifuged at 2000 rpm without break for 20 min at RT. The PBMC layer was transferred into a new tube and filled up with RPMI 1640 medium, and centrifuged at 1200 rpm for 10 min. Cell numbers and viability was determined using CountessTM Automated Cell Counter.

For baboon PBMC flashed from leucocyte removal filter, the filters were rinsed with 100 ml 0.9% NaCl in flow direction, and then rinsed against the flow direction. The flow was collected and aliquoted into four 50 ml falcon tubes. Ery-Lysis buffer was added up to 50 ml and the cells were incubated at 37°C for 15 min. Following centrifugation at 1200 rpm for 10 min, cells were resuspended again in Ery-Lysis buffer up to 50 ml and incubated at 37°C for 15 min. After the last centrifugation step at 1200 rpm for 10min, cells were counted and the viability was determined.

3.2.2.2 Freezing and thawing of cells

Cells were centrifuged at 1200 rpm for 10 min, and 1 ml Ibidi freezing medium was added per 1×10^9 cells/CryoTube. Cells were first stored in Mr. Frosty and put into -80°C freezer for at least 24 h, and then transferred in the gaseous phase of liquid nitrogen.

For thawing, cells were immediately transferred in 37°C water bath and thawed until a little bit ice was left, and then put into 10 ml pre-warmed CTL-Wash solution with 50 U/ml Benzonase. Cells were centrifuged at 1200 rpm for 10 min and resuspended again in 10 ml pre-warmed CTL-Wash with 50 U/ml Benzonase and centrifuged.

3.2.2.3 Immunosuppressive therapy for baboon pre- and post-transplantation

The xenotransplantation study was approved by the local authorities and the Government of Upper Bavaria. All animals received treatment in compliance with the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals, published by the US National Institutes of Health (2011) and National Law.

In group 1, all baboons received a pre-treatment in the last week before transplantation. Donor pigs of group 1 had the genotype *GGTA1* homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*. The donor pig for baboon 49 had the genotype *GGTA1* homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*/heterozygous *HLA-E*.

The immunosuppression of group 1 is shown in table 3.11.

Table 3.11 Immunosuppressive regimen in group 1

Drugs	Dose	Timing
Induction		
Anti-CD20	19 mg/kg	Pre-trans day -7, 0
bortezomib	0.05 mg/kg	Pre-trans day -7 & -2
cyclophosphamide	10 mg/kg	Pre-trans day -7
Maintenance		
Anti-CD20	19 mg/kg	Post-trans weekly
anti-thymocyte globuline (ATG)	1.5 mg/kg	post-trans 0, 1, 2, 3, 4
Tacrolimus	0.01 mg/kg	daily
mycophenolate mofetil (MMF)	20 mg/kg	daily
Methylprednisolone	10 mg/kg	daily
cyclophosphamide	1 mg/kg	post-trans 4, 7

bortezomib	0.05 mg/kg	post-trans 4, 7
Heparin	ACT 2x Baseline	Continuous infusion

All baboons in group 1 received a computer tomography-based total thoracic and abdominal lymphoid irradiation (TLI; single dose of cGY on day 5 post transplantation).

In group 2, all baboons received a pre-treatment with anti-CD40 mAb. All the donor pigs of group 2 had the genotype *GGTA1* homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*.

The immunosuppression of group 2 is shown in table 3.12.

Drugs	Dose	Timing
Induction		
Anti-CD20	19 mg/kg	Pre-trans day -7, 0, 7 & 14, then weekly
ATG	5 mg/kg	Pre-trans day -2 & -1
Anti-CD40	50 mg/kg	Pre-trans day -1 & 0
Maintenance		
Anti-CD20	19 mg/kg	Post-trans weekly
Anti-CD40	50 mg/kg	Post-trans days 3, 7, 10, 14, 19, then weekly
MMF	20 mg/kg	daily
Tacrolimus	0.01 mg/kg	daily
Steroids	10 mg/kg	2 times daily, tapered off in 7 weeks
Aspirin	25 mg	daily
Heparin	ACT 2x Baseline	Continuous infusion

 Table 3.12 Immunosuppressive regimen in group 2

In group 3, all baboons received a pre-treatment with anti-CD40 mAb or anti-CD40L mAb. All donor pigs of group 3 had the genotype *GGTA1* homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*/homozygous *hTM*. Group A included the baboons 55, 57, 63 and they received anti-CD40 mAb. Group B included the baboons 60, 64 and they received anti-CD40L mAb.

The immunosuppression of group 2 is shown in table 3.13.

Table 3.13 Immunosuppression regimen in group 3

Drugs	Dose	Timing
Induction		
Anti-CD20	19 mg/kg	Pre-trans day -7, 0, 7 & 14

ATG Anti-CD40 (Group A) Anti-CD40L (Group B)	5 mg/kg 50 mg/kg 20 mg/kg	Pre-trans day -2 & -1 Pre -trans day -1 & 0 Pre -trans day -1 & 0
Maintenance		
Anti-CD20	19 mg/kg	Post-trans weekly
Anti-CD40 (Group A)	50 mg/kg	Post-trans days 3, 7, 10, 14, 19, then weekly
Anti-CD40L (Group B)	20 mg/kg	Post-trans days 3, 7, 10, 14, 19, then weekly
MMF	40 mg/kg	daily
Steroids	10 mg/kg	2 times daily, tapered off in 7 weeks
Aspirin	25 mg	daily
Heparin	ACT 2x Baseline	Continuous infusion

3.2.2.4 Flow cytometric analysis of baboons pre and post porcine heart

transplantation

3.2.2.4.1 Overall survey analysis

 1×10^{6} cells were aliquoted into flow cytometry tubes. 1 µl Blue Dye in 50 µl PBS was added and the cells were incubated for 30 min at RT. Cells were washed with PBS and then the antibodies were added according to table 3.14.

Table 3.14 Staining for o	overall survey analysis
---------------------------	-------------------------

	Tube 1	Tube 2	Tube 3
_		(FMO CD16)	(FMO CD19)
CD3-PE-cy7	٧	V	V
CD14-FITC	V	V	V
CD16-APC	V		V
CD19-PacificBlue	V	v	
CD45-PerCP	٧	V	V

FMO: fluorescence minus one

Gating strategy for overall survey analysis by FlowJo was shown in figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1 Gating strategy for overall survey analysis. For immune monitoring of leukocytes, T cells, monocytes, NK cells, NKT cells and B cells, the following antibodies are used: anti-NHP CD45 was used to determine the leukocytes, anti-human CD3 (cross-reactive with baboon) was used to determine the T cells, anti-human CD14 (cross-reactive with baboon) and side scatter (SSC) were used to determine monocytes, anti-human CD16 (cross-reactive with baboon) was used to determine NK cells, anti-human CD16 were used to determine the NKT cells, anti-human CD16 were used to determine the NKT cells, anti-human CD19 (cross-reactive with baboon) was used to determine the B cells.

3.2.2.4.2 Treg analysis

 1×10^{6} cells were aliquoted into flow cytometry tubes. 1 µl Blue Dye in 50 µl PBS was added and the cells were incubated for 30 min at RT. Cells were washed with PBS. Antibodies for CD3, CD4, CD25 and CD127 were added according to Table 3.15. Intracellular staining for Foxp3 was performed using Foxp3 staining buffer set according to manufacturer's instruction. Foxp3 antibody was added to the samples afterwards.

Table 3.15 Treg staining

	Tube 1	Tube 2	Tube 3	Tube 4
		(FMO CD25)	(FMO CD127)	(FMO Foxp3)
CD3-PerCP	٧	V	V	V
CD4-APC	V	\checkmark	V	V
CD25-PE-Cy7	V		V	V
CD127-PE	V	\checkmark		V
Foxp3-ef450	٧	\checkmark	V	

FMO: fluorescence minus one

Gating strategy for Treg analysis by FlowJo is shown in figure 3.2.



Figure 3.2 Gating strategy for Treg analysis. For immune monitoring of CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}Foxp3⁺ Treg, the following antibodies were used: anti-human CD3, anti-human CD4, anti-human CD25, anti-human CD127, and anti-human Foxp3. All these antibodies are cross-reactive with baboon.

3.2.2.4.3 Analysis of activated T cells

 1×10^{6} cells were aliquoted into flow cytometry tubes. 1 µl Blue Dye in 50 µl PBS was added and cells were incubated for 30 min at RT. Cells were washed with PBS and then antibodies were added according to table 3.16.

Table 3.16 Staining for activated T cells

	Tube 1	Tube 2	Tube 3	
		(FMO CD25)	(FMO CD69)	
CD3-PE-Cy7	V	V	\checkmark	
CD4-APC	V	V	V	
CD8-V450	V	V	V	
CD25-PE	V		V	
CD69-FITC	V	V		
EMO: fluorescence minus and				

FMO: fluorescence minus one

Gating strategy for activated T cells analysis by FlowJo is shown in figure 3.3.



Figure 3.3 Gating strategy for T cell activation analysis. For immune monitoring of $CD3^+CD4^+$ and $CD3^+CD8^+$ T cells, and activated T cells, the following antibodies are used: anti-human CD3 (cross-

reactive with baboon) and anti-human CD4 (cross-reactive with baboon) were used to determine the CD3⁺CD4⁺ T cells, anti-human CD3 and anti-human CD8 (cross-reactive with baboon) were used to determine the CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells, anti-human CD25 (cross-reactive with baboon) and anti-human CD69 (cross-reactive with baboon) were used to determine the activated T cells.

All results were analyzed by FlowJo 8.8.7 or FlowJo 10.2.

4 Results

4.1 Generation of toIDC and PSTreg in the human system

4.1.1 ToIDC express IL-10, TGF- β 1, B7-H1, and B7-DC

To generate toIDC and non-tolerogenic C5-DC, fresh CD14⁺ monocytes were isolated from healthy donor PBMC (Figure 4.1.1) and anti-inflammatory or inflammatory cytokines were added to induce tolerogenic or non-tolerogenic phenotypes, respectively.



Figure 4.1.1 Isolation of monocytes from human PBMC. Monocytes were isolated from human PBMC using CD14 microbeads by positive selection. The purity of CD14⁺ cell was analyzed by flow cytometry.

ToIDC retained some CD14 expression compared with C5-DC, which totally lost CD14 expression after maturation. On the other hand, toIDC expressed significantly lower levels of CD83 compared with C5-DC. These results support the conclusion that toIDC are semi-mature cells (Figure 4.1.2 A, B) (Maldonado and von Andrian 2010). CD80 and CD86, as costimulation molecules of the B7

family, were expressed at significantly lower levels on toIDC compared to C5-DC, showing 4-fold and 3.5-fold decrease compared to C5-DC, respectively. In contrast, the negative costimulators B7-H1 and B7-DC were significant highly expressed on toIDC compared to C5-DC. We detected 1.5- and 4-fold higher levels of expression of B7-H1 and B7-DC, respectively, on toIDC in comparison to C5-DC (Figure 4.1.2 B).



RESULTS



Figure 4.1.2 DC generated from monocyte using anti-inflammatory cytokines exhibit a tolerogenic phenotype. ToIDC and C5-DC were harvested after maturation and characterized by flow cytometry. Phenotype analysis (A) and dot chart of MFI ratio (B) of toIDC and C5-DC are shown. Grey histograms represent isotype control or unstained control in (A). Data represent 26 independent experiments from 9 healthy donors. (CD86: n=8). Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine p values.

To evaluate toIDC function, IL-10, TGF- β 1, IL-12p70 and IFN- γ cytokine production was quantified using the BDTM CBA Flex Set system and ELISA. As expected, at the protein level, toIDC produced a significant higher amount of IL-10 and TGF- β 1, and no IL-12p70 and IFN- γ when compared with C5-DC, while C5-DC produced greater amounts of IL-12p70 and IFN- γ , less TGF- β 1, and no IL-10 (Figure 4.1.3).



Figure 4.1.3 ToIDC produce anti-inflammatory cytokines. IL-10, IL-12p70, TGF- β 1 and IFN- γ were quantified in DC supernatants using BD CBA Flex Set and ELISA. Culture medium plus maturation cocktail without cells were used as control. These data represent 10-19 independent experiments with cells from 9 healthy donors. ***p < 0.001, error bars: s.e.m. Turkey test was used to determine the p value.

Consistently, *IL-10* mRNA levels were also upregulated in most toIDC of different donors, although the data did not meet statistical significance. Half of the samples showed elevated *TGFB1* RNA levels in toIDC compared to C5-DC (Figure. 4.1.4). Generally, *EBI3* and *IL-12A* mRNA expression showed no significant difference in toIDC compared with C5-DC. *IL-27A* expression was downregulated in toIDC compared with C5-DC, however with a p-value of only 0.078. *IL-12B* was significantly downregulated in toIDC, which was consistent with the protein level results showing that C5-DC expressed high amounts of IL-12p70 while toIDC produced no IL-12p70 (Figure 4.1.4).



Figure 4.1.4 ToIDC upregulate anti-inflammatory cytokine RNA. RNA was isolated from toIDC and C5-DC. Relative cDNA levels of *EBI3, IL-12A, IL-27A, IL-12B, IL-10, TGFB1* in toIDC were quantified by RT-PCR, C5-DC served as control. *ACTB, G6PDH or CYPB* cDNA was used as endogenous reference gene for each sample. These data represent 7 independent experiments from 6 donors. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine p values.

In summary, our toIDC express high levels of IL-10, TGF- β 1, and no IL-12p70 and IL-27.

4.1.2 DC express porcine antigen following electroporation with

porcine ivtRNA

Electroporation of PS ivtRNA into DC is a rapid way to induce foreign antigen production in DC. However, unlike transfection of a specific mRNA, the efficiency of transfection of total cellular mRNA is difficult to assess in host cells. In these studies we used detection of porcine MHC-I molecule as a surrogate marker of PS antigen expression in DC. The quality of porcine PBMC RNA, cDNA and ivtRNA was controlled with capillary or agarose gel electrophoresis (Figure 4.1.5).



Figure 4.1.5 Generation of PS ivtRNA. Porcine PBMC RNA was isolated using the RNeasy Mini Kit, cDNA was synthesized using reverse transcription with SMARTer[™] PCR cDNA Synthesis Kit and the Advantage[®] 2 PCR Enzyme System. The following primers were used: 5' primer/T7: 5'-TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGAGGAAGCAGTGGTAACAACGCA-3' 3' CDS primer: 5'-AAGCAGTGGTATCAACGCAGAGT-3'. Then ivtRNA was generated by mMESSAGE mMachine T7 Ultra Kit. The quality of porcine PBMC RNA (A, C) and ivtRNA (A, B) was tested by Agilent. The cDNA (D) quality was tested by agarose gel electrophoresis.

Detection of porcine MHC-I expression by flow cytometry indicated that PS ivtRNA was successfully transfected and expressed in toIDC and C5-DC. As expected, PS antigen expression from ivtRNA was transient: MHC-I antigen became detectable on both toIDC and C5-DC after 24 h and peaked at 72 h (Figure 4.1.6 A, B, C). The viability was shown in the Figure 4.1.6 D.

RESULTS



Figure 4.1.6 ToIDC and C5-DC successfully express porcine antigen following electroporation with porcine-specific ivtRNA. (A) PS MHC-I flow cytometry result, mock-electroporated toIDC and C5-DC were used as controls (grey peak). (B-C) Line charts of PS MHC-I in % cells and MFI. (D) Viability of toIDC and C5-DC after electroporation.

4.1.3 PSTreg can be generated with PS ivtRNA loaded toIDC

PSTreg were induced from purified CD4⁺ naïve T cells (Figure 4.1.7) by coculture with PS ivtRNA loaded toIDC in medium supplemented with high concentration of IL-2 and addition of rapamycin. In parallel, PSTeff were generated from CD4⁺ naïve T cells by coculture with PS ivtRNA loaded C5-DC in medium supplemented with a lower concentration of IL-2 and without rapamycin. In parallel, NTreg and NTeff were generated by coculture with mock-electroporated toIDC and C5-DC, respectively.



Figure 4.1.7 Isolation of CD4⁺ cells from human PBMC. CD4⁺ cells were isolated using the CD4 isolation kit by negative selection. The purity of CD4⁺ cell was tested by flow cytometry.

PSTreg and NTreg exhibited the conventional human CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-} Foxp3⁺ phenotype (Figure 4.1.8 A). There was no significant difference in the fraction of Foxp3-positive PSTreg and NTreg in both the CD3⁺CD4⁺ cells and the total cell populations (Figure 4.1.8 B, C, Table 4.1.1).

RESULTS



Figure 4.1.8 PSTreg can be generated using PS ivtRNA loaded toIDC. CD4⁺ T cells were isolated and cocultured with PS antigen-expressing DC or mock-loaded DC for 10 days in the

presence of IL-2 w/o rapamycin. (A) Flow cytometry gating strategy for quantification of CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}Foxp3⁺ Treg cells. (B, C) Ratio of PSTreg and NTreg in the alive cell population and in the CD3⁺CD4⁺ population after 10 days coculture. For comparison PSTeff and NTeff were analyzed. Data represent 14 independent experiments from 8 donors. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. ***p < 0.001, **p < 0.01, *p < 0.05. NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

Table 4.1.1 Frequency of CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}Foxp3⁺ cells in PSTreg and NTreg and PSTeff and NTeff populations

	PSTreg	NTreg	PSTeff	NTeff
Treg in CD3 ⁺ CD4 ⁺ cell fraction (%)	49.1±4.5	46.3±3.7	12.1±2.1	17.0±2.0
Treg in live cell fraction (%)	37.5±4.3	34.5±3.4	8.1±1.6	11.0±1.5

PSTreg expressed significantly more *Foxp3* mRNA than NTreg (Figure 4.1.9). However, NTreg inhibited *SATB1* mRNA expression, which at low expression is considered as a new marker of Treg, compared with PSTreg and non-specific Teff (NTeff) (Figure 4.1.9). GARP is known as an activation marker of Treg: PSTreg expressed significantly more *GARP* mRNA than NTreg (Figure 4.1.9).



Figure 4.1.9 PSTreg express high levels of *Foxp3, SATB1* and *GARP*. Relative quantification of *Foxp3, SATB1* and *GARP* mRNA in PSTreg and NTreg was done by RT-PCR, NTreg and PSTeff served as control for PSTreg, NTeff as control for NTreg. *ACTB, G6PDH or CYPB* mRNA was used as endogenous reference gene for each sample. Data represent 8 independent experiments from 6 donors. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine p values. Error bars: s.e.m.

Furthermore, PSTreg exhibited a memory phenotype compared with NTreg, showing CD45RA⁻Foxp3⁺, and expressed significant lower levels of CCR7 (Figure 4.1.10 A, B). Moreover, CCR4 was significantly upregulated on PSTreg compared with NTreg (Figure 4.1.10 B). Similar to PSTreg, PSTeff also showed a more prominent memory phenotype (CD45RA⁻CCR7^{low}) than NTeff (Figure 4.1.10 C, D).



Figure 4.1.10 PSTreg express memory phenotype and high CCR4. The percentage of CD45RA⁻Foxp3⁺ population and CD45RA⁺Foxp3⁺ population in PSTreg and NTreg are shown in (A), the expression of CCR7 and CCR4 are shown in (B). The percentage of CD45RA⁻ population and CD45RA⁺ population in PSTeff and NTeff are shown in (C), the expression of CCR7 is shown in (D). Turkey test was used to determine p values. Error bars: s.e.m. n=3

To characterize cytokine production of PSTreg, culture supernatants of cocultures were harvested after coculture for 7 h and 96 h. The concentrations of IL-10, TGF- β 1, IFN- γ , IL-12p70 and IL-17A were measured (Figure 4.1.11 A). PSTreg expressed significantly higher concentrations of IL-10 and TGF- β 1 compared with both NTeff and PSTeff. Although not statistically significant they also showed higher concentrations than found for NTreg. PSTeff expressed the highest levels of IFN- γ , which was significantly higher than that found for PSTreg. IL-17A, an indicator of plasticity and instability of Treg, was undetectable in PSTreg and NTreg (data not shown). IL-12p70 was also not expressed in PSTreg and NTreg (data not shown).

Expression levels of *TGFB1* and *IL-10* mRNA in PSTreg were significantly higher than in NTreg and PSTeff, which showed 7.5- and 23.6- fold and 16.4- and 5071-fold higher than the expression levels of NTreg and PSTeff, respectively. NTreg also upregulated significantly more *TGFB1* and *IL-10* mRNA than NTeff (Figure 4.1.11 B). These results were consistent with those obtained at the protein level.



Figure 4.1.11 PSTreg express high levels of IL-10 and TGF- β **1**. Supernatants of cocultures were harvested for analyzing IL-10, TGF- β **1**, and IFN- γ . Relative quantification of *IL-10* and

RESULTS

TGFB1 mRNA in PSTreg and NTreg was done by RT-PCR, NTreg and PSTeff served as control for PSTreg, NTeff as control for NTreg. *ACTB, G6PDH or CYPB* mRNA was used as endogenous reference gene for each sample. Data represent 8-20 experiments from 6-7 donors. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance of cytokine production on protein level (A). Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine statistical significance of mRNA fold change (B). ***p < 0.001, **p < 0.01, *p < 0.05. NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

PSTreg expressed significantly more *EBI3* and *IL-12A* mRNA compared to NTreg, and significantly more *IL-12A* mRNA compared to PSTeff (Figure 4.1.12). This indicates that PSTreg produce more IL-35 than NTreg. PSTreg did not express significantly higher amounts of *IL-27A* mRNA in comparison to NTreg and PSTeff. Both PSTeff and NTeff expressed 47.1- and 843-fold more *IL-12B* mRNA than PSTreg and NTreg, however, the data did not meet statistical significance because only 4 samples out of 8 contained detectable *IL-12B* RNA (Figure 4.1.12).



Figure 4.1.12 PSTreg express high levels of IL-35 gene family related mRNA. Relative expression of *EBI3, IL-12A, IL-27A, IL-12B* mRNA in PSTreg is shown. NTreg and PSTeff served as control for PSTreg, NTeff as control for NTreg. *ACTB, G6PDH* or *CYPB* mRNA were used as endogenous reference gene for each sample. Data represents 8 independent experiments from 6 donors. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine statistical significance. Error bars: s.e.m.

To test the stability of PSTreg, the purified PSTreg and NTreg cells were restimulated with PS antigen loaded or mock loaded toIDC or C5-DC. Upon restimulation, PSTreg maintained Foxp3 expression (Figure 4.1.13 A) and kept the more prominent memory phenotype than NTreg (Figure 4.1.13 B): CD45RA⁻

RESULTS

CCR7^{low}Foxp3⁺, and expressed significantly higher levels of CCR4 than NTreg (Figure 4.1.13 C). NTreg exhibited also CD45RA⁻Foxp3⁺ phenotype upon restimulation, but at a significant lower level than PSTreg. PSTeff also maintained the more prominent memory phenotype than NTeff: CD45RA⁻ CCR7^{low} (Figure 4.1.13 D, E).





Figure 4.1.13 PSTreg kept Foxp3 expression, memory phenotype and high CCR4 after restimulation. PSTreg, NTreg and PSTeff, NTeff were harvested after cocultured with DC for 10 days. Then PSTreg and NTreg were purified, and all cells were restimulated again with DC for 10 days. (A) Gating strategy for PSTreg and NTreg after restimulation for 10 day. PSTeff and NTeff are shown as controls. (B) Percentage of CD45RA⁺Foxp3⁺ and CD45RA⁻Foxp3⁺ populations in PSTreg and NTreg after restimulation. (C) CCR7 and CCR4 expression in PSTreg and NTreg after restimulation. (D) Percentage of CD45RA⁺ and CD45RA⁻ in PSTeff and NTeff after restimulation. (E) CCR7 MFI of PSTeff and NTeff after restimulation. Turkey test was used to determine statistical significance. ***p < 0.001, *p < 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

By depletion of nTreg, residual $CD4^+$ T cells were used as precursor cells to generate PSTreg. PSTreg can also be generated from these cells (Figure 4.1.14).



nTreg depleted CD4⁺ cells cocultured with PS antigen loaded toIDC

Figure 4.1.14 Generation of PSTreg using nTreg depleted CD4⁺ cells as precursors. After depletion of nTreg, residual CD4⁺ cells were cocultured with PS antigen loaded or mock loaded toIDC or C5-DC. After coculture for 10 days, the cells were harvested and phenotyped. Gating strategy of PSTreg and NTreg generated from nTreg depleted CD4⁺ cell is shown.

These results confirmed that $CD4^+CD25^+CD127^{-/low}Foxp3^+CD45RA^-$ CCR7^{low}CCR4^{high}GARP^{high} PSTreg with high IL-10, TGF- β 1 and IL-35 expression could be generated with our method.

4.1.4 PSTreg demonstrate specific immunosuppressive activity

CD154 is an early activation marker of Teff, which is expressed in the first few hours after Teff activation. After coculture of porcine-specific and non-specific Treg and Teff cells for 7 h, the cells were harvested and tested for CD154 expression in the PSTeff and NTeff cells by flow cytometry (Figure 4.1.15 A, B). Expression of CD154 was significantly suppressed in the PSTeff/PSTreg coculture group (PP) group compared with the other groups: CD154 expression in PSTeff was suppressed by nearly 50% in the PP group at ratio 1:1 (Figure 4.1.15 B). PSTreg specific suppressive function towards PSTeff was observed in different ratios, and still remained at a ratio of 1:32 (Figure 4.1.15 C). However, CD154 suppression of PN groups and NP groups showed no significant
difference at the different ratios, except ratio 1:32. In comparison to nTreg, PSTreg also exhibited a significant higher suppressive function towards PSTeff in the CD154 expression assay (Figure 4.1.15 D).





Figure 4.1.15 PSTreg show porcine-specific immunosuppressive activity after 7 h coculture. To determine the specificity of PSTreg, PS/NTreg and PS/NTeff were seeded in 96 U-well plates with CD3/CD28 microbeads in various ratios, NTeff and PSTeff were set up as control. After 7 h, cells were harvested and CD154 expression was measured by flow cytometry. A sample of Treg to Teff ratio at 1:1 is shown in (A), CD154 suppression ratio at Treg to Teff ratio at 1:1 is shown in (A), CD154 suppression ratio at Treg to Teff ratio at 1:1 is shown in (B), data represents 15 independent experiments from 8 donors. CD154 suppression ratio of Treg to Teff at different ratio is shown in (C), n=3. nTreg were used as control for PSTreg specificity: (D) suppression of CD154, n=3. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. ***p < 0.001. *p < 0.05. NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

After 4 days of coculture, CD25, an intermediate activation marker of Teff, was measured to evaluate longer term regulatory function of PSTreg. As expected, the expression of CD25 was also suppressed significantly in the PP group compared to the other groups at different ratios, and PSTreg specific suppression was also retained at a ratio of 1:32 (Figure 4.1.16 A, B, C). However, PSTreg showed no significant suppressive function towards NTeff in the ratios 1:1, 1:4, 1:8, 1:16 (Figure 4.1.16 C). PSTreg also demonstrated a significant higher suppressive function towards PSTeff in the CD25 expression assay compared to nTreg (Figure 4.1.16 D).





Figure 4.1.16 PSTreg show porcine-specific immunosuppressive activity after 96 h coculture. To determine the specificity of PSTreg generated with our method, PS/NTreg and PS/NTeff were seeded in 96 U-well plates with CD3/CD28 microbeads in different ratios, NTeff and PSTeff were set up as control. After 96 h, the expression (A) and suppression ratio (B) of CD25 on Teff at Treg to Teff ratio at 1:1 were measured using flow cytometry. Data represents 10 independent experiments of 6 donors. CD25 suppression ratio of Treg to Teff at different ratio is shown in (C), n=3. nTreg were used as control for PSTreg specificity: (D) suppression of CD25, n=3. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. ***p < 0.001. **p < 0.01. *p < 0.05. NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

Likewise, in the T cell proliferation assay (Figure 4.1.17 A, B, C), the undivided population of Teff in the PP group was significantly higher than in the other groups at different ratios, which indicated that the proliferation of PSTeff was inhibited by PSTreg. As demonstrated above, PSTeff proliferation was significantly inhibited by PSTreg than by nTreg (Figure 4.1.17 D).



Figure 4.1.17 PSTreg suppress PSTeff proliferation. After coculture of PS/NTreg and PS/NTeff together with CD3/CD28 microbeads for 96 h, Teff proliferation was evaluated using the CellTraceTM CFSE Cell Proliferation Kit, an example is shown in (A) and the undivided ratio is shown in (B) at Treg to Teff ratio at 1:1. Data represents 8 independent experiments of 5 donors. Undivided ratio of Treg to Teff at different ratios is shown in (C), n=3. nTreg were used as control for PSTreg specificity: (D) shows Teff undivided fraction in the Teff proliferation assay, n=3. Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. ***p < 0.001. **p < 0.01. *p < 0.05. NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

Restimulated PSTreg kept their specific suppressive function towards PSTeff with respect to the activation markers CD154 and CD25 (Figure 4.1.18 A, B).



Figure 4.1.18. PSTreg retained specificity after restimulation. PSTreg, NTreg and PSTeff, NTeff were harvested after cocultured with DC for 10 days. Then PSTreg and NTreg were purified, and all cells were restimulated again with DC for 10 days. The specificity was tested by suppression of Teff activation marker at different ratios after restimulation, (A) CD154 suppression, (B) CD25 suppression. n=3. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test

was used to determine the statistical significance. ***p < 0.001. **p < 0.01. *p < 0.05. NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

PSTreg generated from nTreg depleted residual $CD4^+$ cells showed no significant difference in suppressive function (Figure 4.1.19).



Figure 4.1.19: Generation of PSTreg using nTreg depleted CD4⁺ cells as precursors. After depletion of nTreg, remaining CD4⁺ cells were cocultured with PS antigen loaded or mock-loaded toIDC or C5-DC. After coculture for 10 days, suppression assays were set up and the comparison of nTreg depleted and non-depleted CD4⁺ cell induced PSTreg function is shown in (A, B). Turkey test was used to determine the statistical significance.

These experiments revealed the high specificity of PSTreg towards PSTeff.

4.1.5 PSTreg express high amounts of IL-10, TGF- β 1, and IL-35 after

interaction with PSTeff

To further evaluate PSTreg functionality, cell supernatants were harvested after the functional assay to measure cytokine expression.

As shown in Figure 4.1.20, high IL-10 levels were observed already after 7 h coculture of PSTreg with PSTeff. After coculture for 96h, the amount of IL-10 in the supernatant increased slightly. In the PN, NP and NN coculture groups much lower levels of IL-10 were found.



Figure 4.1.20 PSTreg express high amounts of IL-10. Supernatants were harvested at the 7 h and 96 h time point. IL-10 was quantified with BDTM CBA Flex Set and ELISA. Data represents 4-14 independent experiments from 4-8 donors. ***p < 0.001, **p < 0.01, *p < 0.05, NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. Error bars: s.e.m.

In the first 7 h, TGF- β 1 secretion in the PP group was significantly higher than in the NN coculture group, and in P and N cells. At the 96 h time point, almost all groups produced increased amounts of TGF- β 1 except the NP group. Although the PP group maintained the highest production of TGF- β 1, this was not statistically significant (Figure 4.1.21).



Figure 4.1.21 PSTreg express high amounts of TGF- β **1.** Supernatants were harvested at the 7 h and 96 h time point. TGF- β 1 was quantified with BDTM CBA Flex Set and ELISA. Data represents 4-14 independent experiments from 4-8 donors. **p < 0.01, *p < 0.05, NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. Error bars: s.e.m.

As expected, P and N cells secreted high amounts of IFN- γ after stimulation with CD3/CD28 beads. The production of IFN- γ was significantly inhibited in the PSTreg NTreg coculture group. In the first 7 h, PSTreg remarkably inhibited IFN- γ production of PSTeff, although not of statistical significance, while after 96 h incubation, all Treg with Teff coculture groups accumulated IFN- γ (Figure 4.1.22).



Figure 4.1.22 IFN- γ secretion during the functional assay. Supernatants were harvested at the 7 h and 96 h time point. IFN- γ was quantified with BDTM CBA Flex Set. Data represents 4-

14 independent experiments from 4-8 donors. ***p < 0.001, NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. Error bars: s.e.m.

IL-17A and IL-12p70 secretion were also measured in all groups. IL-12p70 production was only observed in a few samples of P and N cells (data not shown). All coculture groups failed to secrete IL-17A and IL-12p70 after stimulation with CD3/CD28 beads (data not shown).

As expected, consistent with protein data, *IL-10* mRNA expression of the PP group was significantly higher compared to other groups (Figure 4.1.23). Relative expression of *TGFB1* mRNA in the PP group was significantly higher upregulated compared to the NN group, however, the relative high expression compared to PN and NP groups did not meet statistical significance.



Figure 4.1.23 PSTreg express high levels of *IL-10* and *TGF-61* mRNA after 96 h coculture. The cells of the functional assay were harvested, RNA was isolated and quantified by RT-PCR. Relative expression of *IL-10, TGFB1* mRNA in PP to other groups is shown, PN, NP, NN served as control. Data represents 7 independent experiments from 6 donors. *ACTB, G6PDH* or *CYPB* mRNA were used as endogenous reference gene for each sample. Wilcoxon signedrank test was used to determine statistical significance. Error bars: s.e.m.

As shown in Figure 4.1.24, the expression of both *EBI3* and *IL-12A* mRNAs, encoding the two components of IL-35, was significantly upregulated in the PP group compared to the other groups. *IL-12A* mRNA was upregulated remarkably compared to *EBI3* mRNA. In contrast, *IL-27A* mRNA expression was not significantly upregulated in the PP group compared to the other groups, and in only 4 of the 7 Treg/Teff coculture samples *IL-27A* was expressed. We

also measured *IL-12B* mRNA expression, which was not detected in the Treg and Teff groups (data not shown).



Figure 4.1.24 PSTreg express high levels of the IL-35 family related gene mRNA after 96 h coculture. The cells of the functional assay were harvested, RNA was isolated, and quantified by RT-PCR. Relative expression of *EBI3, IL-12A, IL-27A* related mRNA in PP to other groups is shown, PN, NP, NN served as control. Data represents 7 independent experiments from 6 donors. *ACTB, G6PDH* or *CYPB* mRNA was used as endogenous reference gene for each sample. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine statistical significance. Error bars: s.e.m.

These results indicate that all three anti-inflammatory cytokines were upregulated at the mRNA level.

4.2 Generation of toIDC and PSTreg in the baboon system

4.2.1 ToIDC express IL-10, TGF- β 1, IL-35, IL-27, B7-H1, and B7-DC

In order to characterize baboon toIDC generated with the novel 3-day method, phenotype and cytokine secretion at protein and RNA levels compared to C5-DC were demonstrated in this study.

As shown in Figure 4.2.1 A, at day 0, cells maintained round shape in culture. The cells developed into dendritic shape on day 1 after culture with GM-CSF and IL-4 for 24 h. At day 2, toIDC developed less branched projections than non-tolerogenic C5-DC after adding IL-10 and TGF- β 1 to the culture. Following maturation at day 3, toIDC developed less branched projections than C5-DC.

As expected, toIDC expressed significantly lower levels of CD83 compared with C5-DC. In addition, CD80 was less well expressed by toIDC compared to C5-DC, with respect to MFI. In contrast, significantly higher levels of B7-H1 and B7-DC expression were detected on toIDC (Figure 4.2.1 B-C). CCR7 was expressed on both toIDC and C5-DC (Figure 4.2.1 D).





Figure 4.2.1 Baboon DC generated from monocytes with anti-inflammatory cytokines exhibit a tolerogenic phenotype. (A) Microscope photographs during DC generation. Blue lines represent toIDC, red lines represent non-toIDC, grey lines represent unstained control. (B) Phenotype analysis was done using flow cytometry. (C) shows dot chart of MFI ratio. Data represent 9 independent experiments from 6 baboons. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine the p values. Error bars: s.e.m. (D) CCR7 expression on toIDC and C5-DC. Data represents 2 independent experiments from 2 baboons.

The baboon-derived toIDC produced significantly more IL-10 at the protein level when compared to C5-DC. On the other hand, C5-DC culture supernatant

contained high amounts of IL-12p40 whereas toIDC produced no detectable IL-12p40 (Figure 4.2.2).



Figure 4.2.2 Baboon toIDC generated by our fast 3-day method produce anti-inflammatory cytokines. IL-10 and IL-12p40 quantification was done by ELISA. These data represent 6 independent experiments from 5 baboon donors. Turkey Test was used to determine the statistical significance. ***p < 0.001. Error bars: s.e.m.

Consistently, *IL-10* mRNA was significantly upregulated in all samples of baboon-derived toIDC prepared from different animals relative to C5-DC (Figure 4.2.3). However, only half of the different samples showed elevated *TGFB1* mRNA in toIDC relative to C5-DC (Figure 4.2.3). With respect to IL-35-related genes (Figure 4.2.3), an upregulation of *IL-12A* mRNA in toIDC was observed, although the data meet no statistical significance (p=0.063). The similar trend was also observed for *EBI3* mRNA, which was upregulated in most samples of toIDC. *IL-27A* mRNA was significantly upregulated in all toIDC samples of different baboons. Consistent with protein levels, *IL-12B* mRNA was found to be downregulated in toIDC compared to C5-DC in all samples, although again the data meet no statistical significance (p=0.063).



Figure 4.2.3 Baboon toIDC upregulated anti-inflammatory cytokine mRNA. RNA was isolated from toIDC and C5-DC, *EBI3, IL-12A, IL-27A, IL-12B, IL-10, TGFB1* mRNA were quantified by RT-PCR. *GAPDH* in each sample was used as endogenous reference gene. These data represent 6 independent experiments from 5 baboons. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine the p values. Error bars: s.e.m.

4.2.2 Baboon DC electroporation with porcine ivtRNA

Following electroporation of PS ivtRNA into tol/C5-DC, porcine MHC-I was used again as a surrogate marker to evaluate PS ivtRNA expression in DC after 24 h incubation. As shown in Figure 4.2.4, porcine MHC-I expression was detectable at 24 h after electroporation in both types of DC.



Figure 4.2.4 ToIDC and C5-DC successfully express porcine antigen following electroporation of PS ivtRNA. Porcine MHC-I expression was analyzed by flow cytometry, mock-electroporated toIDC and C5-DC were used as control (grey peak).

4.2.3 Baboon PSTreg and PSTeff can be generated with baboon

toIDC and C5-DC, respectively

Baboon PSTreg were induced from naïve CD4⁺ T cells by coculture with porcine antigen-loaded toIDC in medium supplemented with a high concentration of IL-2 and rapamycin. In parallel, baboon PSTeff were generated from cocultures of naïve CD4⁺ positive T cells with porcine antigen-loaded C5-DC, in medium supplemented with a lower concentration of IL-2.

Baboon PSTreg and NTreg generated using toIDC showed a similar phenotype as conventional human Treg: CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}Foxp3⁺ (Figure 4.2.5 A). After coculture for 10 days with PS ivtRNA-loaded baboon-derived toIDC supplemented with IL-2 and rapamycin, the yield of PSTreg was significantly greater than that found for NTreg induced in cocultures with baboon-derived toIDC not loaded with porcine antigen (Figure 4.2.5 B). Furthermore, PSTreg exhibited a CD45RA^{low} phenotype compared with NTreg which displayed a CD45RA^{high} phenotype (Figure 4.2.5 C, D).





Figure 4.2.5 Baboon PSTreg can be generated using porcine-antigen-loaded baboon toIDC. After coculture of CD4⁺ T cells with PS ivtRNA loaded toIDC or mock-loaded toIDC in medium supplemented with IL-2 and rapamycin for 10 days, cells were harvested and phenotyped using flow cytometry. Gating strategy of CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}Foxp3⁺ population from CD3⁺CD4⁺ gated cells is shown in (A). The percentage of CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}Foxp3⁺ Treg in CD3⁺CD4⁺ T cells is shown in (B). 7 independent experiments from 5 baboons. Expression of Foxp3 and CD45RA, gated out from the CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-} population of PSTreg and NTreg is shown in (C). A bar chart demonstrating the Foxp3⁺CD45RA^{high} and Foxp3⁺CD45RA^{low} population is shown in (D). Data represent 2 individual experiments from 2 baboons (n=3). ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test and turkey test were used to determine the statistical significance. ***p* < 0.01. ****p* < 0.001. Error bars: s.e.m.

Concerning the IL-35 gene family members (Figure 4.2.6), *EBI3* mRNA of all samples of different baboons was significantly upregulated in PSTreg compared with NTreg and PSTeff. We detected 1.01- and 7.93-fold higher expression of *EBI3* mRNA than in NTreg and PSTeff, respectively. However, the expression of *IL-12A* mRNA was not significantly upregulated in PSTreg in general, which was 0.67- and 1.70-fold higher than in NTreg and PSTeff, 2 out of 6 samples and 3 out of 5 samples showed downregulation in comparison to NTreg and PSTeff, respectively. *IL-27A* mRNA in PSTreg, on the other hand, was maintained

almost at the same level as in NTreg, and was downregulated in all samples compared to PSTeff, although again the data meet no statistical significance. *IL-12B* mRNA in PSTreg was maintained almost at the same level and showed a slight decrease compared with NTreg. As expected, PSTeff expressed significantly more *IL-12B* mRNA than PSTreg. Similar to PSTreg, NTreg showed upregulation of *EBI3* and *IL-12A* mRNA, downregulation of *IL-27A* mRNA expression, although without statistical significance, but a significant downregulation of *IL-12B* mRNA compared to NTeff.





Figure 4.2.6 Baboon PSTreg express high amounts of *EBI3* **mRNA towards PSTeff.** *EBI3* (A), *IL-12A* (B), *IL-12B* (C) and *IL-27A* (D) mRNA were quantified by RT-PCR. NTreg and PSTeff served as control for PSTreg, NTeff as control for NTreg. *GAPDH* mRNA was used as endogenous reference gene for each sample. Data represent 5-6 independent experiments from 5-6 baboons. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine the p values.

IL-10 was quantified in the supernatants of cultured porcine-specific and nonspecific Treg/Teff (Figure 4.2.7). Results showed that PSTreg supernatants contained significantly higher levels of IL-10 than PS/N Teff supernatants. Although the results did not meet statistical significance, NTreg produced less IL-10 than PSTreg at the protein level.



Figure 4.2.7 Baboon PSTreg secrete high amounts of IL-10. Supernatants of PS/N Treg/Teff were harvested to evaluate IL-10 protein level by ELISA. 7 independent experiments from 5 baboons. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. *p < 0.05, NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

Consistent with the protein expression data, PSTreg showed significantly elevated expression of *IL-10* mRNA compared with NTreg and PSTeff, respectively. NTreg also upregulated *IL-10* mRNA compared to NTeff in most samples (Figure 4.2.8 A). *TGFB1* mRNA was significantly elevated in PSTreg relative to NTreg and PSTeff (4.56- and 16.48-fold higher than PSTreg, respectively). NTreg also expressed more *TGFB1* mRNA compared to NTeff (p=0.063) (Figure 4.2.8 B).





As a marker of activated Treg and as a receptor associated with latent TGF- β expression on the Treg plasma membrane, *GARP* mRNA was significantly higher expressed in PSTreg than in NTreg and PSTeff, respectively. NTreg also showed an upregulation compared to NTeff, which expressed 0.51-fold more *GARP* mRNA than NTeff although without statistical significance (Figure 4.2.9).



Figure 4.2.9 PSTreg express high amounts of *GARP* **mRNA.** *GARP* **mRNA** was quantified by RT-PCR in PSTreg and NTreg. NTreg and PSTeff served as controls for PSTreg, NTeff as control for NTreg. *GAPDH* mRNA was used as endogenous reference gene for each sample. Data represent 5-6 independent experiments from 5-6 baboons. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine the p values.

4.2.4 Baboon PSTreg showed specific immunosuppressive activity

After coculture of PSTeff and PSTreg (PP) for 7 h together with CD3/CD28 beads, cells were harvested and tested for the early activation marker CD154 on PSTeff (Figure 4.2.10 A, B). PSTeff and NTreg (PN), NTeff and PSTreg (NP), NTeff and NTreg (NN) were set up as Treg/Teff coculture controls. NTeff and/or PSTeff (C) together with CD3/CD28 beads were set up as Teff controls. Results showed that PSTreg significantly suppressed PSTeff CD154 expression: 72.60±3.341% of the mean of CD154 expression was suppressed in PSTeff after interaction with PSTreg for 7 h. However, the CD154 expression in NTeff was not suppressed significantly by PSTreg in comparison to the suppression by NTreg, suppression ratios of which were 48.67±4.731% and 43.46±3.994%, respectively. CD154 suppression ratio of PSTeff was 52.34±5.694% after interaction with NTreg.

Furthermore, high IL-10 levels were observed after 7 h following coculture of PSTreg and PSTeff (Figure 4.2.10 C). The secretion of IL-10 was 4.31-, 4.50- and 4.53-fold higher than in the PN, NP and NN groups. We also detected IL-10 in 2 out of 5 samples of the Teff control groups, however, in mean it was only 6.64±4.019 pg/ml (Figure 4.2.10 C).



Figure 4.2.10 Baboon PSTreg showed specific immunosuppressive activity towards CD154 expression on PSTeff and expressed high amounts of IL-10 after 7 h coculture. PS/N Treg/Teff were seeded in 96 well plates (ratio 1:1) and stimulated with CD3/CD28 beads. After incubation for 7 h, cells were harvested to measure CD154 expression by flow cytometry, an example is shown in (A), and the suppression ratio is shown in (B). Data represent 5 independent experiments from 5 baboons. IL-10 was quantified in the

supernatant by ELISA (C). Data represent 5 independent experiments from 5 baboons. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. ***p < 0.001, **p < 0.01, *p < 0.05, NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

CD25, as an intermediate activation marker of Teff, was tested for expression in PS/NTeff after interaction with PS/NTreg for 4 days (Figure 4.2.11 A, B). 39.73±4.282% of CD25 expression in mean of PSTeff was suppressed by PSTreg, which was significantly higher than in the other groups. NTreg only suppressed 25.63±3.508 % of CD25 expression in PSTeff. PSTreg showed no specific suppressive function of NTeff: PSTreg only suppressed 22.86±3.095% of CD25 expression in NTeff, and there was no significant difference compared to a 20.41±2.769% suppression ratio of CD25 in NTeff interacting with NTreg. IL-10 cytokine accumulated in cocultures of all groups (Figure 4.2.11 C). The culture medium of the PP group contained the highest amount of IL-10 compared to the other groups. Consistently, the IL-10 level in the NP group was not significantly higher than in the NN group. In the PS/NTeff control group (C), the level of IL-10 also increased from 6.64±4.019 pg/ml at 7 h to 86.15±52.625 pg/ml at 96 h.





Figure 4.2.11 Baboon PSTreg showed specific immunosuppressive activity towards CD25 expression on PSTeff and expressed high amounts of IL-10 after 4 days coculture. After incubation for 4 days, cells were harvested to analyze CD25 expression. An example is shown in (A), suppression ratio is shown in (B). Data represent 4 independent experiments from 4 baboons. IL-10 was quantified in the supernatant after 4 day coculture by ELISA (C). Data represent 4 independent experiments from 4 baboons. ANOVA with Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test was used to determine the statistical significance. ***p < 0.001, **p < 0.01, **p < 0.05, NS, non-significant, p > 0.05. Error bars: s.e.m.

4.3 Immune monitoring of baboons pre and post porcine heart transplantation

4.3.1 Immune monitoring of baboons receiving conventional immunosuppressive treatment

Five baboons were included in group 1. Donor pigs had the genotype GGTA1 homozygous knockout/heterozygous hCD46, and the donor pig of baboon 49 had the genotype GGTA1 homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*/heterozygous *HLA-E*. All baboons in this group received a pre-treatment in the last week before heterotopic intrathoracic transplantation consisting of bortezomib, cyclophosphamide, and anti-CD20 mAb. Post transplantation, they tacrolimus, anti-CD20 mAb, ATG, MMF, methylprednisolone, got cyclophosphamide, bortezomib, and heparin. Furthermore, they all received total lymphoid irradiation (TLI) on day 5 post transplantation (except baboon 46: day 9) (Abicht, Mayr et al. 2015). The monitoring of immune cells, including total and activated T cells (CD25⁺CD69⁺), monocytes, NK cells and B cells, was done by using flow cytometry. The immune monitoring time points are shown in table 4.3.1.

	Survival	Overall survey	Determination	Determination of T
	[days]	assay [day]	of Treg cells	cell activation[day]
			[day]	
Baboon 46	17	-23, -7, -2, 8, 10, 17	-23, -7, -2, 8 10	-23, -7, -2, 8 10
Baboon 47	7	-37, -7, -3, 3, 5, 7	-37, -7, -3	-37, -7, -3, 3, 7
Baboon 48	15	-7, -2, 4, 6, 8, 11, 14	-7, -2, 4	-7, -2, 4
Baboon 49	35	-8, -2, 2, 4, 6, 8, 15	-8, -2, 2, 4, 6, 8	-8, -2, 2
Baboon 52	7	-35, -2, 7	-35, -2, 7	-35, -2, 7

Negative numbers mean pre transplantation, positive numbers mean post transplantation. Transplantation was done at day 0.

In this group of baboons, the number of total T cell, and of the CD3⁺CD8⁺ and CD3⁺CD4⁺ populations was unchanged after pre-treatment (except for baboon

52 where these populations were increased significantly after pre-treatment) (Figure 4.3.1). Activated CD3⁺CD8⁺ and CD3⁺CD4⁺ T cells as well as CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low/-}Foxp3⁺ Treg remained unchanged during pre-treatment (Figure 4.3.1).

Following transplantation, the number of total T cells, $CD3^+CD8^+$, and $CD3^+CD4^+$ T cells decreased significantly (Figure 4.3.1). However, the activated fraction of $CD3^+CD8^+$ and $CD3^+CD4^+$ T cells increased after transplantation although without statistical significance. In baboon 47, the activated $CD3^+CD8^+$ and $CD3^+CD4^+$ T cell populations were upregulated to 98.3 % and 99.3 % at the last time point after transplantation, respectively. In Baboon 49 and baboon 52, the Treg percentages among $CD3^+CD4^+$ T cells were also upregulated after transplantation. In baboon 46, the Treg percentage first increased until day 8 after transplantation and then decreased during the following two days (Figure 4.3.1). In baboon 48, Treg were downregulated following transplantation (Figure 4.3.1).





Figure 4.3.1 Immune monitoring of T cells in baboon group 1 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts using flow cytometry. T cells, $CD3^+CD4^+$ and $CD3^+CD8^+$ cells are shown as absolute numbers, activated $CD3^+CD4^+$ and $CD3^+CD8^+$ cells are shown as absolute numbers, activated $CD3^+CD4^+$ and $CD3^+CD8^+$ cells as percent of $CD3^+CD4^+$ and of $CD3^+CD8^+$ T cells, respectively. Treg cells are shown as percent of $CD3^+CD4^+$ cells. Baboon 49 received a *GGTA1* homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*/heterozygous *HLA-E* pig heart transplant (grey line). Absolute T cells numbers were calculated using data from the overall survey assay and blood cell counts; activated $CD3^+CD4^+$, $CD3^+CD8^+$ cells ($CD25^+CD69^+$) were analyzed using the T cell activation panel; absolute numbers of $CD3^+CD8^+$, $CD3^+CD4^+$ cells of baboon 46, baboon 47, baboon 48 and baboon 52 were calculated using data from the T cell activation panel and blood cell counts; absolute numbers of $CD3^+CD8^+$, $CD3^+CD4^+$ cells of baboon 49 were calculated using data from the T cell activation panel and blood cell counts; absolute numbers of $CD3^+CD8^+$, $CD3^+CD4^+$ cells of baboon 49 were calculated using data from the T cell activation panel and blood cell counts; absolute numbers of $CD3^+CD8^+$, $CD3^+CD4^+$ cells of baboon 49 were calculated using data from the T reg determination assay and blood cell counts; Treg percentage was analyzed using the Treg determination assay. If not enough material was available, the curves end up before death of the baboons). Paired t-tests were used to determine the statistical significance.

Generally, the number of monocytes (Figure 4.3.2) of all baboons in group 1 retained unchanged after pre-treatment. Just after transplantation the monocytes of baboon 47 and 52 decreased dramatically. The monocytes of baboon 46, 48 49 were higher after transplantation, peaked at day 10, day 4 and day 2 post transplantation, respectively, and then decreased dramatically.



Figure 4.3.2 Immune monitoring of monocytes in baboon group 1 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. Monocytes are shown as absolute numbers and were calculated using data from the overall survey assay and blood counts. Paired t-tests were used to determine the statistical significance.

The number of NK cells remained overall constant during pre-treatment and transplantation, except baboon 46, where the cells increased during pre-treatment. In baboon 49, receiving an HLA-E-expressing pig heart, the NK cells were present at low level through the pre-treatment and transplantation compared to the other baboons (Figure 4.3.3).



Figure 4.3.3 Immune monitoring of NK cells in baboon group 1 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. NK cells are shown as absolute numbers and were calculated using data from the overall survey assay. Paired t-tests was used to determine the statistical significance.

The number of B cells decreased significantly after pre-treatment and remained at low level post transplantation in all baboons (Figure 4.3.4).



Figure 4.3.4 Immune monitoring of B cells in baboon group 1 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. B cells are shown as absolute numbers, and were calculated using data from the overall survey assay. Paired t-tests were used to determine the statistical significance.

4.3.2 Immune monitoring of baboons receiving anti-CD40 immunosuppressive treatment

Two baboons were included in group two. Donor pigs had the genotype *GGTA1* homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*. Instead of bortezomib and cyclophosphamide, anti-CD40 mAb was given to block the interaction between APC and T cells. Heart transplantation was done intrathoracically at a heterotopic site. Immune monitoring time points for baboons in group 2 are shown in table 4.3.2. However, because the blood cell count data were not available for group 2, the data are shown only in percentage.

	Survival [days]	Overall survey assay [day]	Treg determination [day]	Determination of T cell activation [day]
Baboon 53	13	-31, 14	-31, 14	-31, 14
Baboon 54	35	-31, 2, 20, 35	-31, 2, 20, 35	-31, 2, 20, 35

Table 4.3.2 Time points of imm	une monitoring for babo	ons in group 2
--------------------------------	-------------------------	----------------

Negative numbers mean pre transplantation, positive numbers mean post transplantation. Transplantation was done at day 0.

In these two baboons, the total T cell population, the CD3⁺CD4⁺ and CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells decreased after transplantation. The activated CD3⁺CD8⁺, CD3⁺CD4⁺ T cells,

and the Treg cells decreased after transplantation in baboon 53. However, at the last time point, activated $CD4^+$ and $CD8^+$ T cells increased in baboon 54 (Figure 4.3.5). Treg cells increased after transplantation in baboon 54, except at day 20 (Figure 4.3.5).





Figure 4.3.5 Immune monitoring of T cells in baboon group 2 pre and post xenotransplantation. Total T cells, CD3⁺CD4⁺, and CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells are shown as percent of living mononuclear cells. Activated CD3⁺CD4⁺ and CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells are shown as percent of CD3⁺CD4⁺ and CD3⁺CD4⁺ T cells, respectively. Treg as percent of CD3⁺CD4⁺ T cells. T cells were analyzed using the overall survey assay; CD3⁺CD4⁺, CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells and activated CD3⁺CD4⁺, CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells were analyzed using the T cells were analyzed using the Treg determination assay.

Monocytes increased after transplantation in baboon 53, while they slightly decreased in baboon 54 after transplantation (Figure 4.3.6).



Figure 4.3.6 Immune monitoring of monocytes in baboon group 2 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. The total population of monocytes is shown as percent of living mononuclear cells and was analyzed using the overall survey assay.

NK cells decreased after transplantation. Similar tendency was also found for NKT cells (Figure 4.3.7).



Figure 4.3.7 Immune monitoring of NK and NKT cells in baboon group 2 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. NK cells and NKT cells are shown as percent of living mononuclear cells. They were analyzed using the overall survey assay.

As in group 1, B cells also decreased in group 2 after pre-treatment and transplantation (Figure 4.3.8).



Figure 4.3.8 Immune monitoring of B cells in baboon group 2 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. B cells are shown as percent of living mononuclear cells and were analyzed using the overall survey assay.

4.3.3 Immune monitoring of baboons receiving anti-CD40 or anti-CD40L immunosuppressive treatment without tacrolimus

In the third group, five baboons were included. Donor pigs had the genotype *GGTA1* homozygous knockout/heterozygous *hCD46*/ homozygous *hTM*. All baboons received a pre-treatment with ATG and anti-CD20 mAb. In subgroup A, anti-CD40 mAb was administered to baboon 55, baboon 57, and baboon 63. In subgroup B, anti-CD40L mAb was administered to baboon 60 and baboon 64. Tacrolimus was not used after transplantation. In this group an orthotopic transplantation was done. Immune monitoring time points for baboons in group 3 are shown in table 4.3.3.

	Survival [days]	Overall survey assay [day]	Determination of Treg cells [day]	Determination of T cell activation [day]
Baboon 55	3	-2, 4	-2, 4	-2, 4
Baboon 57	30	-33, 7, 14, 21, 28	-33, 7, 14, 21, 28	-33, 7, 14, 21, 28
Baboon 60	18	-7, 7, 14	-7, 7, 14	-7, 7, 14
Baboon 63	27	-25, 7, 14, 21	-25, 7, 14, 21,	-25, 7, 14, 21,
Baboon 64	40	-138, 7, 14, 21, 28, 37,	-138, 7, 14, 21, 28, 37,	-138, 7, 14, 21, 28, 37,

Table 4.3.3 Time points of immune monitoring for baboons in group 3

Negative numbers mean pre transplantation, positive numbers mean post transplantation. Transplantation was done at day 0.

 $CD3^+CD8^+$ T cell populations of all baboons significantly decreased until day 7 post transplantation (Figure 4.3.9). The total T cell population and the $CD3^+CD4^+$ also decreased after transplantation, but the data meet no statistical significance. Following this time point the T cells and $CD3^+CD4^+$ and $CD3^+CD8^+$ T cells of baboon 60, baboon 63 and baboon 64 showed an increase. Although the number of these T cells populations, of baboon 57 remained at a low level after transplantation, at the last time point a slight increase was observed (Figure 4.3.9). The fraction of activated $CD3^+CD8^+$ and $CD3^+CD4^+$ T cells increased in all the baboons (except baboon 64) in the first week post transplantation (Figure 4.3.9) although data meet no statistical significance. In baboon 64, the fraction of activated $CD8^+$ and $CD4^+$ T cells decreased during the

first week after transplantation, followed by an increase and peaked at day 28 post transplantation (Figure 4.3.9). Within the following 9 days a dramatic decrease was found in baboon 64 (Figure 4.3.9). Except for baboon 60, all baboons showed an upregulation of Treg cells during the first week after transplantation although the data meet no statistical significance. At the following time points a downregulation was detected in baboon 63 and 64. In Baboon 60 Treg cells were downregulated after transplantation, and then, a slight increase was followed during the next 7 days (Figure 4.3.9).





Figure 4.3.9 Immune monitoring of T cells in baboon group 3 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. Total T cells, CD3⁺CD4⁺, and CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells are shown as absolute numbers. Activated CD3⁺CD4⁺ and CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells are shown as percent of CD3⁺CD4⁺ and CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells, respectively. Treg as percent of CD3⁺CD4⁺ T cells. Baboon 55, baboon 57, and baboon 63 were treated with anti-CD40 mAb (black lines). Baboon 60 and baboon 64 were treated with anti-CD40L mAb (grey lines). T cells were calculated using data from the overall survey assay; CD3⁺CD4⁺, CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells and activated CD3⁺CD4⁺, CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells were analyzed using the T cell activation panel; Treg cells were analyzed using the Treg determination assay. Paired t-tests were used to determine the statistical significance. The absolute number of baboon 57 pre-transplantation could not be calculated because the blood cell count was unavailable.

Monocytes of all baboons increased during the first week after transplantation without statistical significance, and decrease afterwards (Figure 4.3.10).



Figure 4.3.10 Immune monitoring of monocytes in baboon group 3 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. The monocytes are shown as absolute numbers, calculated using data from the overall survey assay. Paired t-tests were used to determine the statistical significance.

As in group 2, NK cells significantly decreased after transplantation in all baboons (Figure 4.3.11). Baboon 57 and baboon 64 showed a slight recovery at

day 14 and day 28, followed by loss, respectively. Similar to NK cell, NKT cells also decreased significantly after transplantation (Figure 4.3.11).



Figure 4.3.11 Immune monitoring of NK and NKT cells in baboon group 3 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. The cells are shown as absolute numbers. NK cells and NKT cell numbers were calculated using data from the overall survey assay. Paired t-tests were used to determine the statistical significance.

Similar to group 1 and group 2, B cells were depleted in all baboons (Figure 4.3.12).
RESULTS



Figure 4.3.12 Immune monitoring of B cells in baboon group 3 pre and post xenotransplantation of porcine hearts. B cells are shown as absolute numbers, calculated using the data from the overall survey assay. Paired t-tests were used to determine the statistical significance.

5. Discussion

5.1 Generation of human PSTreg with PS ivtRNA loaded human toIDC

Several methods have been reported to generate toIDC and most require 6 or more days to obtain these cells. In this paper, we investigated a fast method that needs only 3 days to acquire functional toIDC. ToIDC generated with this fast protocol retained a semi-mature state with preservation of CD14 expression and low level expression of CD83, CD80 and CD86. Elsewhere, high expression of B7-H1 and B7-DC was reported to be characteristic for toIDC (Chen, Zhang et al. 2007). B7-H1 and B7-DC, also termed PD-L1 and PD-L2 respectively, are ligands for PD-1 (Keir, Butte et al. 2008). PD-1 signal induces T cell inactivation via inhibition of TCR ligation by targeting PI3K/Akt and Ras/MEK/Erk pathway, and inhibits T cell proliferation by inhibiting cell cycle progression through Cdk2 regulation, and induce iTreg production via TGF-B independent Smad3 regulation (Yamazaki, Bonito et al. 2007). Our toIDC expressed significantly high levels of B7-DC and B7-H1. In some samples B7-H1 was downregulated, indicating some differences to the published reports of other tolerogenic DC. B7-H1 was found to be upregulated by IFN- γ (Schoop, Wahl et al. 2004, Abiko, Matsumura et al. 2015), which may explain its higher expression in some samples of C5-DC that were found to produce IFN- γ . In vivo, Treg are generated by DC that provide few or no inflammatory cytokines and costimulatory signals in the presence of low antigen levels (Maldonado and von Andrian 2010). Our toIDC shared these characteristics and were capable of inducing Treg in vitro. By electroporation, PS antigen was induced on DC generated with our fast 3 day protocol and no severe cell death was observed. It was also reported in our former research that the 3-day DC are more robust to electroporation than traditional 7-day DC (Burdek, Spranger et al. 2010).

Antigen-specific Treg were obtained in cultures using PS-antigen-loaded toIDC. In order to demonstrate the type of PSTreg, we use nTreg-depleted CD4⁺ T cells as precursor to generate PSTreg. As shown in the result, PSTreg can be

generated with these cells, which indicates that in our method PSTreg are induced Treg but not expanded nTreg. As expected, Foxp3 was highly expressed in PSTreg but also in NTreg that were generated using non-antigenloaded toIDC. The development of NTreg may have resulted from exposure of T cells to high levels of exogenous IL-2 and rapamycin (Yamazaki, Bonito et al. 2007). Foxp3 directly blocks SATB1 and indirectly induces microRNA which binds to the SATB1 3'untranslated region. Therefore, low SATB1 expression was found to be characteristic for Treg and their suppressive function (Beyer, Thabet et al. 2011). In concordance, the NTreg in our studies showed low SATB1 expression. While PSTreg had slightly higher expression of SATB1 compared with PSTeff, they also showed lower expression of SATB1 compared with NTeff. GARP expression is a marker of activated Treg (Abd Al Samid, Chaudhary et al. 2016), and can be used to isolate Treg with high suppressive function (Wang, Kozhaya et al. 2009, Abd Al Samid, Chaudhary et al. 2016), GARP is associated with Foxp3 expression (Probst-Kepper, Geffers et al. 2009). More importantly, GARP is involved in TGF- β expression by forming the GARP-LAP complex on the Treg surface (Wang, Zhu et al. 2012). In the cells studied here, higher expression of GARP was found in PSTreg compared to NTreg, indicating that foreign-antigen stimulation may activate Treg more efficiently than self-antigens. Consistently, a more memory phenotype was observed in our PSTreg, which showed CD45RA⁻CCR7^{low} phenotype (Rosenblum, Way et al. 2016). With IL-10 producing toIDC, induced Treg can be generated and exhibit a more activated phenotype that was also reported by others (Kryczanowsky, Raker et al. 2016). The high CCR4 expression again confirmed the high suppressive function of PSTreg, which demonstrated by others that the CCR4 expressing CD45RA⁻FOXP3^{high}CD4⁺ Treg are terminally differentiated and most suppressive (Sugiyama, Nishikawa et al. 2013). The stability of our PSTreg was demonstrated upon PS antigen loaded toIDC, by Foxp3 expression, an activated phenotype and specific suppressive function. Fast porcine-specific toIDC provide an effective tool to successfully generate PSTreg.

High expression of IL-10 and TGF- β 1 and the lack of IL-12p70, confirmed the tolerogenic phenotype. In contrast, C5-DC expressed IL-12p70, but not IL-10, in accordance with their immunogenic phenotype. Although *EBI3* mRNA expression showed no significant difference between toIDC and C5-DC in most samples *EBI3* mRNA was downregulated in toIDC, which can be explained by a

previous report demonstrating that IFN- γ could induce *EBI3* expression in DC (Dixon, van der Kooij et al. 2015). *IL-27A* expression was upregulated more in C5-DC compared to toIDC, which was also consistent with the former report (Dixon, van der Kooij et al. 2015). In general, C5-DC, as immunogenic antigenpresenting cells, produce IL-27 and IL-12p70, but not IL-35. Our toIDC downregulate IL-27, and do not express IL-12p70, as another confirmation of the tolerogenic character of these cells.

As expected, PSTreg secreted high level of IL-10 and TGF-β1 at protein and RNA levels. Based on the mRNA expression of *EBI3* and *IL-12A*, it is evident that PSTreg were more strongly activated after exposure to foreign antigens compared with NTreg that were activated by self-antigens. Although compared with PSTeff *EBI3* upregulation in PSTreg meet no statistical significance, *IL-12A* was significantly upregulated, which confirms observations of others that human activated Treg upregulated predominantly more *IL-12A* than *EBI3* (Bardel, Larousserie et al. 2008). We speculate that our fully activated PSTreg produce IL-35. Because there is no direct method to measure IL-35 as a dimeric protein, we can only infer IL-35 production indirectly from their *EBI3* and *IL-12A* mRNA expression.

The functionality of PSTreg was clearly demonstrated: two activation markers of different activation stages were significantly suppressed on PSTeff after exposure to PSTreg compared with NTreg generated with mock-loaded toIDC and nTreg. Likewise, proliferation of PSTeff was inhibited significantly in the presence of PSTreg and PSTreg still retained the specific suppression towards PSTreg in lower ratio, indicating it is applicable in vivo. In contrast, PSTreg inhibited NTeff proliferation and the expression of activation markers of NTeff were significantly lower than in PSTreg compared to PSTeff, and in the ratio of 1:1, PSTreg showed no significant suppressive function to NTeff. This demonstrates that PSTreg generated with our method exhibit high suppressive activity only towards PSTeff and indicates that PSTreg are highly specific and do not mediate non-specific, unwanted immunosuppression. In comparison with nTreg isolated from the same donor at the same time, NTreg suppressive activity towards PSTeff and NTeff showed no significant difference to nTreg in the aspect of activation marker expression and Teff proliferation. NTreg showed higher suppressive activity than nTreg in the PSTeff CD25 expression assay. This indicates that NTreg generated with our mock-loaded toIDC exhibit comparable function to nTreg in the aspect of Teff suppression. Moreover, IL-17A production was not detected, and PSTreg still showed the specific suppressive function after restimulation, which indicates high stability of our PSTreg.

IL-10 secretion was reproducibly observed during the first few hours of coculture of PSTreg and PSTeff, and became more pronounced after longer incubation periods. TGF- β 1 also accumulated preferentially in PP cocultures, although differences with other coculture combinations were less prominent. In line with protein levels, PP cocultures contained the highest amounts of *IL-10* and *TGFB1* mRNA. Interestingly, from the statistical aspect, the increase of *IL-10* mRNA in PP was more pronounced than that of *TGFB1* mRNA, which indicates that IL-10 might be the major cytokine of the two involved in PSTreg suppressive function. An additional potential candidate involved in suppressive function of PSTreg is IL-35, as suggested by earlier studies (Collison, Workman et al. 2007). The mRNAs of IL-35 components *EBI3* and *IL-12A* were preferentially expressed in PSTreg upon interaction with PSTeff.

IFN- γ is a cytokine that mediates inflammation and causes potent immune regulatory effects. As expected, IFN- γ was highly expressed by PSTeff in the absence of PSTreg. Coculture of PSTeff with PSTreg strongly suppressed IFN- γ secretion. However, after extended coculture with PSTreg, IFN- γ production increased. Due to their plasticity Treg produce IFN- γ when they are recruited to the site of Th1-type inflammation, and there is evidence that IFN- γ also has immune inhibitory effects: .i.e. by inducing PD-L1 (Schoop, Wahl et al. 2004) and IDO (Jurgens, Hainz et al. 2009) expression in DC and upregulates the expression of *EB13* (Dixon, van der Kooij et al. 2015). In addition, IFN- γ mediated protection in GvHD and closely associated with Treg development and function in GvHD sittings (Wang and Yang 2014). Therefore, it is conceivable that PSTreg profit from an IFN- γ environment produced by PSTeff through upregulation of *EB13* expression, as shown in the results section.

Treg may inhibit cellular rejection in several ways: a) by secretion of suppressor cytokines, such as IL-10 and TGF- β , which inhibit effector T cells directly, b) by expression of high levels of CD25, leading to competition for IL-2 with effector T cells, c) by acting as cytotoxic cells that directly kill responder T cells, and d) by inducing expression of galectin-1 or other unknown molecules on the cell

surface leading to effector T cell cycle arrest (Shevach 2009). Thus, it is unlikely that PSTreg mediate their specific suppressive functions solely via secretion of anti-inflammatory cytokines. Further investigations will be required to elucidate the exact mechanisms that contribute to the distinct specificity of PSTreg described in these studies. Such analyses become feasible through the capacity of toIDC to induce these cells in a rapid and efficient manner, leading to generation of PSTreg with high stability.

PSTreg developed with this fast method represent Treg that exhibit a phenotype of activated cells and produce high levels of IL-10, TGF-β1, and IL-35 and also have porcine-antigen specificity. In contrast to the methods used by others our method uses ivtRNA to induce xeno-antigen specific toIDC to generate PSTreg, which is safe and ivtRNA is easy to generated in large amounts. A recent study reports large-scale expansion of Treg with CD3/CD28 beads together with rapamycin and IL-2 and then the cells were restimulated additionally with irradiated pig PBMC, but the specificity was lost following several restimulations (Jin, Lu et al. 2016). Our PSTreg generated with toIDC might provide a better protocol, but this should be demonstrated in the future. In the baboon system, enriched and expanded Treg can suppress xenogeneic immune responses, and it can be suggested that adoptive transfer of baboon Treg cells may be an approach to prevent xeno-graft rejection in a pig-tobaboon xenotransplantation model (Porter, Horvath-Arcidiacono et al. 2007, Singh, Horvath et al. 2009). Therefore, we successfully transferred our technique into the baboon system. Therefore, our method of toIDC generation with subsequent induction of porcine-specific Treg has the potential to be developed for use in porcine solid organ transplantation or porcine cell transplantation through adoptive cell transfer into host animals or human transplant patients in the future.

5.2 Generation of baboon PSTreg with PS ivtRNA loaded baboon

tolDC

ToIDC are defined as a subset of DC that induces immune tolerance in vivo. For example, oral tolerance is induced by the mucosal environment, which is rich in various anti-inflammation factors: TGF- β , retinoic acid, IL-10, vasoactive

intestinal peptide, thymic stromal lymphopoietin, and hepatocyte growth factor (Maldonado and von Andrian 2010, Bekiaris, Persson et al. 2014). DC present in the intestinal mucosa transfer intestinal tract samples to mesenteric lymph nodes in a CCR7-dependent manner (Bekiaris, Persson et al. 2014). DC in lung that induce tolerance keep a semi-mature status and their high expression of CCR7 enables them to migrate to the lymph nodes where they induce Treg. Resting pulmonary stromal cells produce TGF- β as in the mucosal environment (Lloyd and Hawrylowicz 2009, Bakocevic, Worbs et al. 2010). By mimicking in vivo environments where DC are involved in immune tolerance, we developed a protocol to generate baboon-derived toIDC using a maturation cocktail containing IL-10 and TGF-β1 as we have done this for human toIDC. Immature DC induce Treg in vivo, presumably due to the presentation of antigens to naïve T cells without costimulatory signals and cytokines (Maldonado and von Andrian 2010). Baboon toIDC generated with our fast 3 day protocol exhibit an immature status, demonstrated by low expression of CD83 in comparison to the control immune-activating C5-DC. Low expression of the costimulatory molecule CD80 and high expression of inhibitory B7-H1 and B7-DC molecules on toIDC, is seen to be characteristic of other toIDC. These characteristics are exemplified by the baboon-derived toIDC described here. Baboon ToIDC as well as C5-DC displayed CCR7 expression, which would indicate a migratory capacity of both cell types to lymphatic tissues in vivo. IL-10 was highly expressed also by our baboon toIDC while IL-12p40 was not expressed at either the protein or RNA levels, again reflecting another characteristic of toIDC. Only half of the baboon toIDC samples upregulated TGFB1 mRNA, which indicates a difference to human toIDC. However, non-upregulated TGF-β expression can be bypassed by high expression of B7-H1 and B7-DC molecules on toIDC in the aspect of Treg induction: the PD-1 pathway in T cell reduces the threshold of TGF-β mediated signal by inhibiting Cdk-2 mediated Smad3 phosphorylation, which results in enhanced Smad3 transactivation in a TGF- β independent manner (Boussiotis, Chatterjee et al. 2014). Similarly, administration of rapamycin in Treg induction also increases the responsiveness to the baseline level of TGF-β through constitutively phosphorylated Smad3 (Powell, Pollizzi et al. 2012). IL-12A mRNA of the IL-35 gene family was upregulated in toIDC compared to C5-DC. EBI3 mRNA in toIDC of all samples was also upregulated compared to C5-DC although without statistical significance. This is similar to human toIDC

which upregulated *IL-12A* mRNA to a larger extent than *EBI3* (Dixon, van der Kooij et al. 2015). Another difference to human toIDC is the upregulation of IL-27A mRNA in all samples of baboon toIDC, compared to a downregulation known for human toIDC (Dixon, van der Kooij et al. 2015). Despite these subtle differences to reports of human toIDC, the baboon-derived toIDC generated with our method demonstrated a clear tolerogenic phenotype, and expressed high levels of IL-10, and potentially also high levels of IL-35 and IL-27.

Others have reported that baboon-derived porcine-specific and non-specific Treg exhibit similar phenotypes to those described for human Treg (Porter, Horvath-Arcidiacono et al. 2007). They were also found to produce high amounts of IL-10. In contrast to our results using human toIDC and CD4⁺ T cell cocultures to induce various Treg subpopulations, baboon PSTreg were induced in significantly greater numbers than NTreg, and these cells expressed higher amounts of IL-10, as measured at both protein and RNA levels (although the data does not meet statistical significance at protein level, PSTreg secreted more IL-10 compared with NTreg in each individual experiment of different baboons). We assume that differences between the results of human and baboon experiments may be due to the baboon donors that share a more similar genetic background than the human PBMC donors. Also the environmental history of baboons and human donors differ substantially and may impact on cell differentiation in vitro. Although toIDC expressed less TGFB1 mRNA compared to C5-DC in half of the samples, PSTreg and NTreg expressed higher amounts of TGFB1 mRNA compared to PSTeff and NTeff, respectively. The high expression of *TGFB1* mRNA associated with upregulated GARP mRNA expression in PSTreg is of interest because GARP is the receptor of latent TGF- β on the Treg plasma membrane surface (Wang, Zhu et al. 2012). GARP mRNA was most highly expressed in PSTreg, demonstrating that PSTreg generated with PS ivtRNA-loaded toIDC were more highly activated by xenoantigen compared to NTreg generated by coculture with non-loaded toIDC. Simultaneous to upregulated GARP expression, CD45RA expression was downregulated in PSTreg, again serving as evidence for greater PSTreg activity and higher suppressive function, as noted by others (Sakaguchi, Miyara et al. 2010). In terms of the IL-35 gene family, all samples showed greater upregulation of EBI3 mRNA in PSTreg compared to NTreg and PSTeff. However, PSTreg IL-12A mRNA is not consistently upregulated in all samples compared to

NTreg and PSTeff. This differs from stimulated Treg in humans, in which *IL-12A* is more prominently upregulated than *EBI3* (Bardel, Larousserie et al. 2008). Like our observations in the human system, PSTreg show downregulation of *IL-12B* and *IL-27A* mRNA compared to PSTeff, although *IL-27A* mRNA downregulation in PSTreg meets no statistical significance. In total, despite subtle differences to parameters known for human cells, we could demonstrate that baboon PSTreg can be efficiently generated using PS loaded baboon-derived toIDC and these antigen-induced PSTreg express high levels of IL-10, TGF- β 1. In this work, upregulation of IL-35 related genes, *EBI3* and *IL-12A*, were observed in toIDC and PSTreg, however, some of these data meet no statistical significance. Further research with more samples from more animals is needed to demonstrate the IL-35 expression in baboon.

The specificity of baboon PSTreg towards PSTeff could be clearly demonstrated: baboon PSTreg significantly suppressed early and intermediate activation markers of PSTeff. Moreover, PSTreg failed to demonstrate suppressive function towards NTeff. In correlation, IL-10 was highly expressed in the PSTeff/PSTreg coculture group compared to the other groups as measured at different time points. The NTeff/PSTreg group displayed no significantly higher level of IL-10 than the other Treg/Teff control groups. These results indicate that baboon PSTreg generated with our method exhibit a high specificity towards PSTeff and would provoke no unwanted immune responses.

The baboon is a non-human primate experimental animal that is used in important xenotransplantation research. This study provides a protocol allowing fast and efficient generation of baboon PSTreg using baboon-derived toIDC that express high levels of IL-10 and TGF- β 1. Importantly, the PSTreg exhibit porcine-antigen specificity in their immune suppressive function, measured by several parameters. This approach enables our method of baboon-derived toIDC generation with subsequent induction of porcine-specific baboon Treg to be developed for use in porcine solid organ or cell xenotransplantation studies through adoptive cell transfer into host baboons.

5.3 Immune monitoring of pig heart-transplanted baboons

In group 1, baboons received a conventional immunosuppressive therapy. Bortezomib should reduce the effector functions of T cells mainly by increasing Treg populations (Pellom, Dudimah et al. 2015). Our results indicated that T less influenced administration of cells were bv bortezomib and cyclophosphamide pre transplantation. The activation of CD3⁺CD4⁺ and CD3⁺CD8⁺ T cells in group 1 remained unchanged after pre-treatment. Treg cells were also not significantly influenced by conventional immunosuppressive pretreatment in group 1. The same was observed for monocytes. B cells of all baboon groups were successfully depleted by anti-CD20 mAb, as expected. Following transplantation, T cells did not recover. This is mainly caused by the administration of ATG, tacrolimus and MMF. ATG was given at the day of transplantation and the first four days post transplantation in this group of baboons. ATG depletes T cells and NK cells, drives DC towards a tolerogenic phenotype, and induces B cell apoptosis (Mohty 2007, Ruan, Czer et al. 2017). In some baboons an increase of Treg cells was observed. This was also reported by Feng et al. 2008 (Feng, Kajigaya et al. 2008) and Shimony et al 2012 (Shimony, Nagler et al. 2012). Furthermore, it was demonstrated by Broady et al 2009, that following ATG treatment T cells acquire an activated phenotype (Broady, Yu et al. 2009), this was also confirmed by the immune monitoring of our baboons. Therefore, Popow et al. recommend ATG preparations depleted of CD3-TCR complexes, CD2, and CD28 (Popow, Leitner et al. 2013). Tacrolimus inhibits IL-2 production and, thus should block T cell activation; MMF inhibits inosine monophosphate dehydrogenase (IMPDH), which is also needed for lymphocyte activation and function, reviewed by Ruan et al. 2017 (Ruan, Czer et al. 2017) and Gorantla et al. 2000 (Gorantla, Barker et al. 2000). Monocytes increased during the pre-treatment and dropped after transplantation, this might be caused by transplantation antigens that are taken up by monocytes causing them to mature into DC which downregulated CD14. DC presenting transplant antigens might also be an explanation for the emerging of activated T cells.

In baboons of group 2, anti-CD40 mAb was used to block the interaction between APC and T cells. Pre-treatment with anti-CD40 mAb, a higher dosage of ATG, and the administration of MMF and tacrolimus after transplantation

effectively depleted T cell populations, and suppressed activation of T cells. Similar as in group 1, increased T cell activation was observed in baboon 54 at the later time point after transplantation. ATG was administered only in the pre-treatment phase. Baboon 54, which survived longer, showed increased Treg numbers pre transplantation and after transplantation at a later time point. Baboon 54 showed a slight decrease of monocytes. On the contrary, baboon 53, which survived shorter in group 2, showed an increase of monocytes and decrease of Treg cells after pre-treatment and transplantation. Both NK and NKT cells were downregulated during the pre- and post-transplantation period. In contrast, an expansion of NKT cells was observed by Lan et al. 2001 in a mouse model (Lan, Zeng et al. 2001) and reviewed by Mohty 2007 (Mohty 2007).

In baboons of group 3, blockade of CD40 signal with anti-CD40 mAb or anti-CD40L mAb was performed, there was no observed difference between these two subgroups in respect of immune monitoring data and survival. ATG was administrated only during pre-treatment as in group 2. However, baboon 64, which was the longest survivor in group 3, showed a slight decrease of activated T cells after the first week after transplantation and then the cells increased further. However, the other baboons in this group showed the opposite situation. In most of the baboons Treg cells increased during pretransplantation and the first week after transplantation. The NK and NKT cells in baboon 63 and 64 first decreased and then fluctuated but on a low level. In group 3, baboon 64 showed the longest survival, the major difference in immune monitoring was observed in the first week. Therefore based on the results seen in baboon 64, the decrease in activated T cells together with the increase in Treg in the first week after transplantation could be an indicator of longer transplant survival.

In group 1, baboon 49 received an HLA-E expressing pig heart which was different for other baboons in this group. While the NK cells in baboons of this group fluctuated dramatically, baboon 49 had very low numbers of NK cells before transplantation. It had the longest survival within this group. Thus, one might speculated that low NK cell numbers are beneficial for transplant survival. An association of NK cell numbers and HLA-E expression on the transplant cannot be drawn.

Taken together, although the groups are small and the results quite heterogeneous, our work demonstrates the relevance of immune monitoring for the schedule of immunosuppressive treatment pre and post transplantation. In future experiments proliferations assays using irradiated pig stimulator cells and baboon responder cells should be additionally performed to elucidate the time point which might be beneficial to perform adoptive therapy with porcine-specific Treg.

References

(2011). <u>Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals</u>. Washington (DC).

Abd Al Samid, M., B. Chaudhary, Y. S. Khaled, B. J. Ammori and E. Elkord (2016). "Combining FoxP3 and Helios with GARP/LAP markers can identify expanded Treg subsets in cancer patients." <u>Oncotarget</u> **7**(12): 14083-14094.

Abicht, J. M., T. Mayr, B. Reichart, S. Buchholz, F. Werner, I. Lutzmann, M. Schmoeckel, A. Bauer, M. Thormann, M. Langenmayer, N. Herbach, H. Pohla, R. Herzog, C. G. McGregor, D. Ayares, E. Wolf, N. Klymiuk, A. Baehr, A. Kind, C. Hagl, U. Ganswindt, C. Belka, S. Guethoff and P. Brenner (2015). "Pre-clinical heterotopic intrathoracic heart xenotransplantation: a possibly useful clinical technique." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **22**(6): 427-442.

Abiko, K., N. Matsumura, J. Hamanishi, N. Horikawa, R. Murakami, K. Yamaguchi, Y. Yoshioka, T. Baba, I. Konishi and M. Mandai (2015). "IFN-gamma from lymphocytes induces PD-L1 expression and promotes progression of ovarian cancer." <u>Br J Cancer</u> **112**(9): 1501-1509.

Akbari, O., R. H. DeKruyff and D. T. Umetsu (2001). "Pulmonary dendritic cells producing IL-10 mediate tolerance induced by respiratory exposure to antigen." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **2**(8): 725-731.

Alegre, M. L., K. A. Frauwirth and C. B. Thompson (2001). "T-cell regulation by CD28 and CTLA-4." <u>Nat Rev</u> <u>Immunol</u> 1(3): 220-228.

Andersson, J., D. Q. Tran, M. Pesu, T. S. Davidson, H. Ramsey, J. J. O'Shea and E. M. Shevach (2008). "CD4+ FoxP3+ regulatory T cells confer infectious tolerance in a TGF-beta-dependent manner." <u>J Exp Med</u> **205**(9): 1975-1981.

Asseman, C., S. Mauze, M. W. Leach, R. L. Coffman and F. Powrie (1999). "An essential role for interleukin 10 in the function of regulatory T cells that inhibit intestinal inflammation." <u>J Exp Med</u> **190**(7): 995-1004.

Bakocevic, N., T. Worbs, A. Davalos-Misslitz and R. Forster (2010). "T cell-dendritic cell interaction dynamics during the induction of respiratory tolerance and immunity." <u>J Immunol</u> **184**(3): 1317-1327.

Bardel, E., F. Larousserie, P. Charlot-Rabiega, A. Coulomb-L'Hermine and O. Devergne (2008). "Human CD4+ CD25+ Foxp3+ regulatory T cells do not constitutively express IL-35." J Immunol **181**(10): 6898-6905.

Battaglia, M., A. Stabilini and E. Tresoldi (2012). "Expanding human T regulatory cells with the mTOR-inhibitor rapamycin." <u>Methods Mol Biol</u> **821**: 279-293.

Baumjohann, D., S. Preite, A. Reboldi, F. Ronchi, K. M. Ansel, A. Lanzavecchia and F. Sallusto (2013). "Persistent antigen and germinal center B cells sustain T follicular helper cell responses and phenotype." <u>Immunity</u> **38**(3): 596-605.

Bekiaris, V., E. K. Persson and W. W. Agace (2014). "Intestinal dendritic cells in the regulation of mucosal immunity." <u>Immunol Rev</u> **260**(1): 86-101.

Bell, J. K., I. Botos, P. R. Hall, J. Askins, J. Shiloach, D. M. Segal and D. R. Davies (2005). "The molecular structure of the Toll-like receptor 3 ligand-binding domain." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **102**(31): 10976-10980.

Beyer, M., Y. Thabet, R. U. Muller, T. Sadlon, S. Classen, K. Lahl, S. Basu, X. Zhou, S. L. Bailey-Bucktrout, W. Krebs, E. A. Schonfeld, J. Bottcher, T. Golovina, C. T. Mayer, A. Hofmann, D. Sommer, S. Debey-Pascher, E. Endl, A. Limmer, K. L. Hippen, B. R. Blazar, R. Balderas, T. Quast, A. Waha, G. Mayer, M. Famulok, P. A. Knolle, C. Wickenhauser, W. Kolanus, B. Schermer, J. A. Bluestone, S. C. Barry, T. Sparwasser, J. L. Riley and J. L. Schultze (2011). "Repression of the genome organizer SATB1 in regulatory T cells is required for suppressive function and inhibition of effector differentiation." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **12**(9): 898-907.

Bodor, J., J. Bodorova and R. E. Gress (2000). "Suppression of T cell function: a potential role for transcriptional repressor ICER." <u>J Leukoc Biol</u> **67**(6): 774-779.

Bopp, T., C. Becker, M. Klein, S. Klein-Hessling, A. Palmetshofer, E. Serfling, V. Heib, M. Becker, J. Kubach, S. Schmitt, S. Stoll, H. Schild, M. S. Staege, M. Stassen, H. Jonuleit and E. Schmitt (2007). "Cyclic adenosine monophosphate is a key component of regulatory T cell-mediated suppression." J Exp Med **204**(6): 1303-1310.

Boussiotis, V. A., P. Chatterjee and L. Li (2014). "Biochemical signaling of PD-1 on T cells and its functional implications." <u>Cancer J</u> **20**(4): 265-271.

Brandt, C., V. Pavlovic, A. Radbruch, M. Worm and R. Baumgrass (2009). "Low-dose cyclosporine A therapy increases the regulatory T cell population in patients with atopic dermatitis." <u>Allergy</u> **64**(11): 1588-1596.

Broady, R., J. Yu and M. K. Levings (2009). "ATG-induced expression of FOXP3 in human CD4(+) T cells in vitro is associated with T-cell activation and not the induction of FOXP3(+) T regulatory cells." <u>Blood</u> **114**(24): 5003-5006.

Brunkow, M. E., E. W. Jeffery, K. A. Hjerrild, B. Paeper, L. B. Clark, S. A. Yasayko, J. E. Wilkinson, D. Galas, S. F. Ziegler and F. Ramsdell (2001). "Disruption of a new forkhead/winged-helix protein, scurfin, results in the fatal lymphoproliferative disorder of the scurfy mouse." <u>Nat Genet</u> **27**(1): 68-73.

Bruno, L., L. Mazzarella, M. Hoogenkamp, A. Hertweck, B. S. Cobb, S. Sauer, S. Hadjur, M. Leleu, Y. Naoe, J. C. Telfer, C. Bonifer, I. Taniuchi, A. G. Fisher and M. Merkenschlager (2009). "Runx proteins regulate Foxp3 expression." J Exp Med **206**(11): 2329-2337.

Brunstein, C. G., J. S. Miller, D. H. McKenna, K. L. Hippen, T. E. DeFor, D. Sumstad, J. Curtsinger, M. R. Verneris, M. L. MacMillan, B. L. Levine, J. L. Riley, C. H. June, C. Le, D. J. Weisdorf, P. B. McGlave, B. R. Blazar and J. E. Wagner (2016). "Umbilical cord blood-derived T regulatory cells to prevent GVHD: kinetics, toxicity profile, and clinical effect." <u>Blood</u> **127**(8): 1044-1051.

Burchill, M. A., J. Yang, C. Vogtenhuber, B. R. Blazar and M. A. Farrar (2007). "IL-2 receptor beta-dependent STAT5 activation is required for the development of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells." JImmunol **178**(1): 280-290.

Burdek, M., S. Spranger, S. Wilde, B. Frankenberger, D. J. Schendel and C. Geiger (2010). "Three-day dendritic cells for vaccine development: antigen uptake, processing and presentation." <u>J Transl Med</u> **8**: 90.

Cao, T., A. Soto, W. Zhou, W. Wang, S. Eck, M. Walker, G. Harriman and L. Li (2009). "Ex vivo expanded human CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells prevent lethal xenogenic graft versus host disease (GVHD)." <u>Cell Immunol</u> **258**(1): 65-71.

Carranza, F., C. R. Falcon, N. Nunez, C. Knubel, S. G. Correa, I. Bianco, M. Maccioni, R. Fretes, M. F. Triquell, C. C. Motran and L. Cervi (2012). "Helminth antigens enable CpG-activated dendritic cells to inhibit the symptoms of collagen-induced arthritis through Foxp3+ regulatory T cells." <u>PLoS One</u> **7**(7): e40356.

Chatila, T. A., F. Blaeser, N. Ho, H. M. Lederman, C. Voulgaropoulos, C. Helms and A. M. Bowcock (2000). "JM2, encoding a fork head-related protein, is mutated in X-linked autoimmunity-allergic disregulation syndrome." J <u>Clin Invest</u> **106**(12): R75-81.

Chaudhary, B., Y. S. Khaled, B. J. Ammori and E. Elkord (2014). "Neuropilin 1: function and therapeutic potential in cancer." <u>Cancer Immunol Immunother</u> **63**(2): 81-99.

Chaudhry, A., D. Rudra, P. Treuting, R. M. Samstein, Y. Liang, A. Kas and A. Y. Rudensky (2009). "CD4+ regulatory T cells control TH17 responses in a Stat3-dependent manner." <u>Science</u> **326**(5955): 986-991.

Chen, L., Z. Zhang, W. Chen, Z. Zhang, Y. Li, M. Shi, J. Zhang, L. Chen, S. Wang and F. S. Wang (2007). "B7-H1 upregulation on myeloid dendritic cells significantly suppresses T cell immune function in patients with chronic hepatitis B." <u>J Immunol</u> **178**(10): 6634-6641.

Chen, W., W. Jin, N. Hardegen, K. J. Lei, L. Li, N. Marinos, G. McGrady and S. M. Wahl (2003). "Conversion of peripheral CD4+CD25- naive T cells to CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells by TGF-beta induction of transcription factor Foxp3." J Exp Med **198**(12): 1875-1886.

Chinen, T., A. K. Kannan, A. G. Levine, X. Fan, U. Klein, Y. Zheng, G. Gasteiger, Y. Feng, J. D. Fontenot and A. Y. Rudensky (2016). "An essential role for the IL-2 receptor in Treg cell function." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **17**(11): 1322-1333.

Choi, H. J., J. J. Lee, D. H. Kim, M. K. Kim, H. J. Lee, A. Y. Ko, H. J. Kang, C. Park and W. R. Wee (2015). "Blockade of CD40-CD154 costimulatory pathway promotes long-term survival of full-thickness porcine corneal grafts in nonhuman primates: clinically applicable xenocorneal transplantation." <u>Am J Transplant</u> **15**(3): 628-641.

Collison, L. W., V. Chaturvedi, A. L. Henderson, P. R. Giacomin, C. Guy, J. Bankoti, D. Finkelstein, K. Forbes, C. J. Workman, S. A. Brown, J. E. Rehg, M. L. Jones, H. T. Ni, D. Artis, M. J. Turk and D. A. Vignali (2010). "IL-35-mediated induction of a potent regulatory T cell population." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **11**(12): 1093-1101.

Collison, L. W., C. J. Workman, T. T. Kuo, K. Boyd, Y. Wang, K. M. Vignali, R. Cross, D. Sehy, R. S. Blumberg and D. A. Vignali (2007). "The inhibitory cytokine IL-35 contributes to regulatory T-cell function." <u>Nature</u> **450**(7169): 566-569.

Costa, C., L. Zhao, W. V. Burton, K. R. Bondioli, B. L. Williams, T. A. Hoagland, P. A. Ditullio, K. M. Ebert and W. L. Fodor (1999). "Expression of the human alpha1,2-fucosyltransferase in transgenic pigs modifies the cell surface carbohydrate phenotype and confers resistance to human serum-mediated cytolysis." <u>FASEB J</u> **13**(13): 1762-1773.

Costa, C., L. Zhao, W. V. Burton, C. Rosas, K. R. Bondioli, B. L. Williams, T. A. Hoagland, A. P. Dalmasso and W. L. Fodor (2002). "Transgenic pigs designed to express human CD59 and H-transferase to avoid humoral xenograft rejection." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **9**(1): 45-57.

Crew, M. D. (2007). "Play it in E or G: utilization of HLA-E and -G in xenotransplantation." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **14**(3): 198-207.

Crew, M. D., M. J. Cannon, B. Phanavanh and C. N. Garcia-Borges (2005). "An HLA-E single chain trimer inhibits human NK cell reactivity towards porcine cells." <u>Mol Immunol</u> **42**(10): 1205-1214.

Curti, A., S. Pandolfi, B. Valzasina, M. Aluigi, A. Isidori, E. Ferri, V. Salvestrini, G. Bonanno, S. Rutella, I. Durelli, A. L. Horenstein, F. Fiore, M. Massaia, M. P. Colombo, M. Baccarani and R. M. Lemoli (2007). "Modulation of tryptophan catabolism by human leukemic cells results in the conversion of CD25- into CD25+ T regulatory cells." <u>Blood</u> **109**(7): 2871-2877.

Darrasse-Jeze, G., S. Deroubaix, H. Mouquet, G. D. Victora, T. Eisenreich, K. H. Yao, R. F. Masilamani, M. L. Dustin, A. Rudensky, K. Liu and M. C. Nussenzweig (2009). "Feedback control of regulatory T cell homeostasis by dendritic cells in vivo." J Exp Med **206**(9): 1853-1862.

de Heer, H. J., H. Hammad, T. Soullie, D. Hijdra, N. Vos, M. A. Willart, H. C. Hoogsteden and B. N. Lambrecht (2004). "Essential role of lung plasmacytoid dendritic cells in preventing asthmatic reactions to harmless inhaled antigen." J Exp Med **200**(1): 89-98.

de la Rosa, M., S. Rutz, H. Dorninger and A. Scheffold (2004). "Interleukin-2 is essential for CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell function." <u>Eur J Immunol</u> **34**(9): 2480-2488.

Delgoffe, G. M., T. P. Kole, Y. Zheng, P. E. Zarek, K. L. Matthews, B. Xiao, P. F. Worley, S. C. Kozma and J. D. Powell (2009). "The mTOR kinase differentially regulates effector and regulatory T cell lineage commitment." <u>Immunity</u> **30**(6): 832-844.

Di Ianni, M., F. Falzetti, A. Carotti, A. Terenzi, F. Castellino, E. Bonifacio, B. Del Papa, T. Zei, R. I. Ostini, D. Cecchini, T. Aloisi, K. Perruccio, L. Ruggeri, C. Balucani, A. Pierini, P. Sportoletti, C. Aristei, B. Falini, Y. Reisner, A. Velardi, F. Aversa and M. F. Martelli (2011). "Tregs prevent GVHD and promote immune reconstitution in HLA-haploidentical transplantation." <u>Blood</u> **117**(14): 3921-3928.

Diamond, L. E., K. R. McCurry, M. J. Martin, S. B. McClellan, E. R. Oldham, J. L. Platt and J. S. Logan (1996). "Characterization of transgenic pigs expressing functionally active human CD59 on cardiac endothelium." <u>Transplantation</u> **61**(8): 1241-1249.

Diamond, L. E., K. R. McCurry, E. R. Oldham, M. Tone, H. Waldmann, J. L. Platt and J. S. Logan (1995). "Human CD59 expressed in transgenic mouse hearts inhibits the activation of complement." <u>Transpl Immunol</u> **3**(4): 305-312.

Diamond, L. E., C. M. Quinn, M. J. Martin, J. Lawson, J. L. Platt and J. S. Logan (2001). "A human CD46 transgenic pig model system for the study of discordant xenotransplantation." <u>Transplantation</u> **71**(1): 132-142.

Dixon, K. O., S. W. van der Kooij, D. A. Vignali and C. van Kooten (2015). "Human tolerogenic dendritic cells produce IL-35 in the absence of other IL-12 family members." <u>Eur J Immunol</u> **45**(6): 1736-1747.

Earle, K. E., Q. Tang, X. Zhou, W. Liu, S. Zhu, M. L. Bonyhadi and J. A. Bluestone (2005). "In vitro expanded human CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells suppress effector T cell proliferation." <u>Clin Immunol</u> **115**(1): 3-9.

Edinger, M. and P. Hoffmann (2011). "Regulatory T cells in stem cell transplantation: strategies and first clinical experiences." <u>Curr Opin Immunol</u> **23**(5): 679-684.

Ekser, B., M. Ezzelarab, H. Hara, D. J. van der Windt, M. Wijkstrom, R. Bottino, M. Trucco and D. K. Cooper (2012). "Clinical xenotransplantation: the next medical revolution?" <u>Lancet</u> **379**(9816): 672-683.

Ermann, J., V. Szanya, G. S. Ford, V. Paragas, C. G. Fathman and K. Lejon (2001). "CD4(+)CD25(+) T cells facilitate the induction of T cell anergy." J Immunol **167**(8): 4271-4275.

Fantini, M. C., C. Becker, G. Monteleone, F. Pallone, P. R. Galle and M. F. Neurath (2004). "Cutting edge: TGFbeta induces a regulatory phenotype in CD4+CD25- T cells through Foxp3 induction and down-regulation of Smad7." <u>J Immunol</u> **172**(9): 5149-5153.

Feng, X., S. Kajigaya, E. E. Solomou, K. Keyvanfar, X. Xu, N. Raghavachari, P. J. Munson, T. M. Herndon, J. Chen and N. S. Young (2008). "Rabbit ATG but not horse ATG promotes expansion of functional CD4+CD25highFOXP3+ regulatory T cells in vitro." <u>Blood</u> **111**(7): 3675-3683.

Feng, Y., A. Arvey, T. Chinen, J. van der Veeken, G. Gasteiger and A. Y. Rudensky (2014). "Control of the inheritance of regulatory T cell identity by a cis element in the Foxp3 locus." <u>Cell</u> **158**(4): 749-763.

Fontenot, J. D. and A. Y. Rudensky (2005). "A well adapted regulatory contrivance: regulatory T cell development and the forkhead family transcription factor Foxp3." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **6**(4): 331-337.

Fu, S., N. Zhang, A. C. Yopp, D. Chen, M. Mao, D. Chen, H. Zhang, Y. Ding and J. S. Bromberg (2004). "TGF-beta induces Foxp3 + T-regulatory cells from CD4 + CD25 - precursors." <u>Am J Transplant</u> **4**(10): 1614-1627.

Geissmann, F., P. Revy, A. Regnault, Y. Lepelletier, M. Dy, N. Brousse, S. Amigorena, O. Hermine and A. Durandy (1999). "TGF-beta 1 prevents the noncognate maturation of human dendritic Langerhans cells." J Immunol **162**(8): 4567-4575.

Gorantla, V. S., J. H. Barker, J. W. Jones, Jr., K. Prabhune, C. Maldonado and D. K. Granger (2000). "Immunosuppressive agents in transplantation: mechanisms of action and current anti-rejection strategies." <u>Microsurgery</u> **20**(8): 420-429.

Gorelik, L., S. Constant and R. A. Flavell (2002). "Mechanism of transforming growth factor beta-induced inhibition of T helper type 1 differentiation." J Exp Med **195**(11): 1499-1505.

Greenwald, R. J., G. J. Freeman and A. H. Sharpe (2005). "The B7 family revisited." <u>Annu Rev Immunol</u> **23**: 515-548.

Hanash, A. M. and R. B. Levy (2005). "Donor CD4+CD25+ T cells promote engraftment and tolerance following MHC-mismatched hematopoietic cell transplantation." <u>Blood</u> **105**(4): 1828-1836.

Hara, H., W. Witt, T. Crossley, C. Long, K. Isse, L. Fan, C. J. Phelps, D. Ayares, D. K. Cooper, Y. Dai and T. E. Starzl (2013). "Human dominant-negative class II transactivator transgenic pigs - effect on the human anti-pig T-cell immune response and immune status." <u>Immunology</u> **140**(1): 39-46.

Heath, V. L., E. E. Murphy, C. Crain, M. G. Tomlinson and A. O'Garra (2000). "TGF-beta1 down-regulates Th2 development and results in decreased IL-4-induced STAT6 activation and GATA-3 expression." <u>Eur J Immunol</u> **30**(9): 2639-2649.

Hering, B. J., M. Wijkstrom, M. L. Graham, M. Hardstedt, T. C. Aasheim, T. Jie, J. D. Ansite, M. Nakano, J. Cheng, W. Li, K. Moran, U. Christians, C. Finnegan, C. D. Mills, D. E. Sutherland, P. Bansal-Pakala, M. P. Murtaugh, N. Kirchhof and H. J. Schuurman (2006). "Prolonged diabetes reversal after intraportal xenotransplantation of wild-type porcine islets in immunosuppressed nonhuman primates." <u>Nat Med</u> **12**(3): 301-303.

Hermann-Kleiter, N. and G. Baier (2010). "NFAT pulls the strings during CD4+ T helper cell effector functions." <u>Blood</u> **115**(15): 2989-2997.

Higginbotham, L., D. Mathews, C. A. Breeden, M. Song, A. B. Farris, 3rd, C. P. Larsen, M. L. Ford, A. J. Lutz, M. Tector, K. A. Newell, A. J. Tector and A. B. Adams (2015). "Pre-transplant antibody screening and anti-CD154 costimulation blockade promote long-term xenograft survival in a pig-to-primate kidney transplant model." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **22**(3): 221-230.

Hilkens, C. M. and J. D. Isaacs (2013). "Tolerogenic dendritic cell therapy for rheumatoid arthritis: where are we now?" <u>Clin Exp Immunol</u> **172**(2): 148-157.

Hirahara, K., K. Ghoreschi, X. P. Yang, H. Takahashi, A. Laurence, G. Vahedi, G. Sciume, A. O. Hall, C. D. Dupont, L. M. Francisco, Q. Chen, M. Tanaka, Y. Kanno, H. W. Sun, A. H. Sharpe, C. A. Hunter and J. J. O'Shea (2012). "Interleukin-27 priming of T cells controls IL-17 production in trans via induction of the ligand PD-L1." <u>Immunity</u> **36**(6): 1017-1030.

Hoffmann, P., R. Eder, L. A. Kunz-Schughart, R. Andreesen and M. Edinger (2004). "Large-scale in vitro expansion of polyclonal human CD4(+)CD25high regulatory T cells." <u>Blood</u> **104**(3): 895-903.

Hori, S. (2010). "c-Rel: a pioneer in directing regulatory T-cell lineage commitment?" <u>Eur J Immunol</u> **40**(3): 664-667.

Hori, S., T. Nomura and S. Sakaguchi (2003). "Control of regulatory T cell development by the transcription factor Foxp3." <u>Science</u> **299**(5609): 1057-1061.

Hoshii, T., A. Kasada, T. Hatakeyama, M. Ohtani, Y. Tadokoro, K. Naka, T. Ikenoue, T. Ikawa, H. Kawamoto, H. J. Fehling, K. Araki, K. Yamamura, S. Matsuda and A. Hirao (2014). "Loss of mTOR complex 1 induces developmental blockage in early T-lymphopoiesis and eradicates T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia cells." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **111**(10)</u>: 3805-3810.

Hu, W., T. D. Troutman, R. Edukulla and C. Pasare (2011). "Priming microenvironments dictate cytokine requirements for T helper 17 cell lineage commitment." <u>Immunity</u> **35**(6): 1010-1022.

Huang, C. T., C. J. Workman, D. Flies, X. Pan, A. L. Marson, G. Zhou, E. L. Hipkiss, S. Ravi, J. Kowalski, H. I. Levitsky, J. D. Powell, D. M. Pardoll, C. G. Drake and D. A. Vignali (2004). "Role of LAG-3 in regulatory T cells." Immunity **21**(4): 503-513.

Huber, M., V. Steinwald, A. Guralnik, A. Brustle, P. Kleemann, C. Rosenplanter, T. Decker and M. Lohoff (2008). "IL-27 inhibits the development of regulatory T cells via STAT3." <u>Int Immunol</u> **20**(2): 223-234.

Ide, K., H. Wang, H. Tahara, J. Liu, X. Wang, T. Asahara, M. Sykes, Y. G. Yang and H. Ohdan (2007). "Role for CD47-SIRPalpha signaling in xenograft rejection by macrophages." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **104**(12): 5062-5066.

Jin, X., Y. Lu, Y. Zhao and S. Yi (2016). "Large-scale in vitro expansion of human regulatory T cells with potent xenoantigen-specific suppression." Cytotechnology **68**(4): 935-945.

Jurgens, B., U. Hainz, D. Fuchs, T. Felzmann and A. Heitger (2009). "Interferon-gamma-triggered indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase competence in human monocyte-derived dendritic cells induces regulatory activity in allogeneic T cells." <u>Blood</u> **114**(15): 3235-3243.

Karim, M., G. Feng, K. J. Wood and A. R. Bushell (2005). "CD25+CD4+ regulatory T cells generated by exposure to a model protein antigen prevent allograft rejection: antigen-specific reactivation in vivo is critical for bystander regulation." <u>Blood</u> **105**(12): 4871-4877.

Keir, M. E., M. J. Butte, G. J. Freeman and A. H. Sharpe (2008). "PD-1 and its ligands in tolerance and immunity." <u>Annu Rev Immunol</u> **26**: 677-704.

Kim, H. P. and W. J. Leonard (2007). "CREB/ATF-dependent T cell receptor-induced FoxP3 gene expression: a role for DNA methylation." J Exp Med **204**(7): 1543-1551.

Kim, J. M., J. P. Rasmussen and A. Y. Rudensky (2007). "Regulatory T cells prevent catastrophic autoimmunity throughout the lifespan of mice." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **8**(2): 191-197.

Kim, K., C. Schuetz, N. Elias, G. R. Veillette, I. Wamala, M. Varma, R. N. Smith, S. C. Robson, A. B. Cosimi, D. H. Sachs and M. Hertl (2012). "Up to 9-day survival and control of thrombocytopenia following alpha1,3-galactosyl transferase knockout swine liver xenotransplantation in baboons." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **19**(4): 256-264.

Klunker, S., M. M. Chong, P. Y. Mantel, O. Palomares, C. Bassin, M. Ziegler, B. Ruckert, F. Meiler, M. Akdis, D. R. Littman and C. A. Akdis (2009). "Transcription factors RUNX1 and RUNX3 in the induction and suppressive function of Foxp3+ inducible regulatory T cells." J Exp Med **206**(12): 2701-2715.

Klymiuk, N., B. Aigner, G. Brem and E. Wolf (2010). "Genetic modification of pigs as organ donors for xenotransplantation." <u>Mol Reprod Dev</u> **77**(3): 209-221.

Kroshus, T. J., R. M. Bolman, 3rd, A. P. Dalmasso, S. A. Rollins, E. R. Guilmette, B. L. Williams, S. P. Squinto and W. L. Fodor (1996). "Expression of human CD59 in transgenic pig organs enhances organ survival in an ex vivo xenogeneic perfusion model." <u>Transplantation</u> **61**(10): 1513-1521.

Kryczanowsky, F., V. Raker, E. Graulich, M. P. Domogalla and K. Steinbrink (2016). "IL-10-Modulated Human Dendritic Cells for Clinical Use: Identification of a Stable and Migratory Subset with Improved Tolerogenic Activity." J Immunol **197**(9): 3607-3617.

Kuwahara, M., M. Yamashita, K. Shinoda, S. Tofukuji, A. Onodera, R. Shinnakasu, S. Motohashi, H. Hosokawa, D. Tumes, C. Iwamura, V. Lefebvre and T. Nakayama (2012). "The transcription factor Sox4 is a downstream target of signaling by the cytokine TGF-beta and suppresses T(H)2 differentiation." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **13**(8): 778-786.

Kuwaki, K., Y. L. Tseng, F. J. Dor, A. Shimizu, S. L. Houser, T. M. Sanderson, C. J. Lancos, D. D. Prabharasuth, J. Cheng, K. Moran, Y. Hisashi, N. Mueller, K. Yamada, J. L. Greenstein, R. J. Hawley, C. Patience, M. Awwad, J. A. Fishman, S. C. Robson, H. J. Schuurman, D. H. Sachs and D. K. Cooper (2005). "Heart transplantation in baboons using alpha1,3-galactosyltransferase gene-knockout pigs as donors: initial experience." <u>Nat Med</u> **11**(1): 29-31.

Lai, L., D. Kolber-Simonds, K. W. Park, H. T. Cheong, J. L. Greenstein, G. S. Im, M. Samuel, A. Bonk, A. Rieke, B. N. Day, C. N. Murphy, D. B. Carter, R. J. Hawley and R. S. Prather (2002). "Production of alpha-1,3-galactosyltransferase knockout pigs by nuclear transfer cloning." <u>Science</u> **295**(5557): 1089-1092.

Lan, F., D. Zeng, M. Higuchi, P. Huie, J. P. Higgins and S. Strober (2001). "Predominance of NK1.1+TCR alpha beta+ or DX5+TCR alpha beta+ T cells in mice conditioned with fractionated lymphoid irradiation protects against graft-versus-host disease: "natural suppressor" cells." J Immunol **167**(4): 2087-2096.

Lanteri, M. B., M. S. Powell, D. Christiansen, Y. Q. Li, M. Hogarth, M. S. Sandrin, I. F. McKenzie and B. E. Loveland (2000). "Inhibition of hyperacute transplant rejection by soluble proteins with the functional domains of CD46 and FcgammaRII." <u>Transplantation</u> **69**(6): 1128-1136.

Laurence, A., S. Amarnath, J. Mariotti, Y. C. Kim, J. Foley, M. Eckhaus, J. J. O'Shea and D. H. Fowler (2012). "STAT3 transcription factor promotes instability of nTreg cells and limits generation of iTreg cells during acute murine graft-versus-host disease." <u>Immunity</u> **37**(2): 209-222.

Laurence, A., C. M. Tato, T. S. Davidson, Y. Kanno, Z. Chen, Z. Yao, R. B. Blank, F. Meylan, R. Siegel, L. Hennighausen, E. M. Shevach and J. O'Shea J (2007). "Interleukin-2 signaling via STAT5 constrains T helper 17 cell generation." <u>Immunity</u> **26**(3): 371-381.

Li, X., Y. Liang, M. LeBlanc, C. Benner and Y. Zheng (2014). "Function of a Foxp3 cis-element in protecting regulatory T cell identity." <u>Cell</u> **158**(4): 734-748.

Lin, W., D. Haribhai, L. M. Relland, N. Truong, M. R. Carlson, C. B. Williams and T. A. Chatila (2007). "Regulatory T cell development in the absence of functional Foxp3." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **8**(4): 359-368.

Lin, X., M. Chen, Y. Liu, Z. Guo, X. He, D. Brand and S. G. Zheng (2013). "Advances in distinguishing natural from induced Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells." Int J Clin Exp Pathol **6**(2): 116-123.

Linsley, P. S., J. Bradshaw, J. Greene, R. Peach, K. L. Bennett and R. S. Mittler (1996). "Intracellular trafficking of CTLA-4 and focal localization towards sites of TCR engagement." <u>Immunity</u> **4**(6): 535-543.

Liu, Z., J. Q. Liu, F. Talebian, L. C. Wu, S. Li and X. F. Bai (2013). "IL-27 enhances the survival of tumor antigenspecific CD8+ T cells and programs them into IL-10-producing, memory precursor-like effector cells." <u>Eur J</u> <u>Immunol</u> **43**(2): 468-479.

Lloyd, C. M. and C. M. Hawrylowicz (2009). "Regulatory T cells in asthma." Immunity **31**(3): 438-449.

Londrigan, S. L., R. M. Sutherland, J. L. Brady, E. M. Carrington, P. J. Cowan, A. J. d'Apice, P. J. O'Connell, Y. Zhan and A. M. Lew (2010). "In situ protection against islet allograft rejection by CTLA4Ig transduction." <u>Transplantation</u> **90**(9): 951-957.

Lopez, M., M. R. Clarkson, M. Albin, M. H. Sayegh and N. Najafian (2006). "A novel mechanism of action for anti-thymocyte globulin: induction of CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells." J Am Soc Nephrol **17**(10): 2844-2853.

Luckey, U., T. Schmidt, N. Pfender, M. Romer, N. Lorenz, S. F. Martin, T. Bopp, E. Schmitt, A. Nikolaev, N. Yogev, A. Waisman, T. Jakob and K. Steinbrink (2012). "Crosstalk of regulatory T cells and tolerogenic dendritic cells prevents contact allergy in subjects with low zone tolerance." J Allergy Clin Immunol **130**(3): 781-797 e711.

Maeda, A., T. Kawamura, T. Ueno, N. Usui, H. Eguchi and S. Miyagawa (2013). "The suppression of inflammatory macrophage-mediated cytotoxicity and proinflammatory cytokine production by transgenic expression of HLA-E." <u>Transpl Immunol</u> **29**(1-4): 76-81.

Maldonado, R. A. and U. H. von Andrian (2010). "How tolerogenic dendritic cells induce regulatory T cells." <u>Adv</u> <u>Immunol</u> **108**: 111-165.

Malek, T. R. (2008). "The biology of interleukin-2." <u>Annu Rev Immunol</u> 26: 453-479.

Malek, T. R. and A. L. Bayer (2004). "Tolerance, not immunity, crucially depends on IL-2." <u>Nat Rev Immunol</u> **4**(9): 665-674.

Marek-Trzonkowska, N., M. Mysliwiec, A. Dobyszuk, M. Grabowska, I. Techmanska, J. Juscinska, M. A. Wujtewicz, P. Witkowski, W. Mlynarski, A. Balcerska, J. Mysliwska and P. Trzonkowski (2012). "Administration of CD4+CD25highCD127- regulatory T cells preserves beta-cell function in type 1 diabetes in children." <u>Diabetes</u> <u>Care</u> **35**(9): 1817-1820.

McGeachy, M. J. and S. M. Anderton (2005). "Cytokines in the induction and resolution of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis." <u>Cytokine</u> **32**(2): 81-84.

Meisel, R., A. Zibert, M. Laryea, U. Gobel, W. Daubener and D. Dilloo (2004). "Human bone marrow stromal cells inhibit allogeneic T-cell responses by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-mediated tryptophan degradation." <u>Blood</u> **103**(12): 4619-4621.

Miyazono, K. (2000). "Positive and negative regulation of TGF-beta signaling." <u>J Cell Sci</u> **113 (Pt 7)**: 1101-1109.

Mohiuddin, M. M., P. C. Corcoran, A. K. Singh, A. Azimzadeh, R. F. Hoyt, Jr., M. L. Thomas, M. A. Eckhaus, C. Seavey, D. Ayares, R. N. Pierson, 3rd and K. A. Horvath (2012). "B-cell depletion extends the survival of GTKO.hCD46Tg pig heart xenografts in baboons for up to 8 months." <u>Am J Transplant</u> **12**(3): 763-771.

Mohiuddin, M. M., A. K. Singh, P. C. Corcoran, R. F. Hoyt, M. L. Thomas, 3rd, D. Ayares and K. A. Horvath (2014). "Genetically engineered pigs and target-specific immunomodulation provide significant graft survival and hope for clinical cardiac xenotransplantation." <u>J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg</u> **148**(3): 1106-1113; discussion 1113-1104.

Mohty, M. (2007). "Mechanisms of action of antithymocyte globulin: T-cell depletion and beyond." <u>Leukemia</u> **21**(7): 1387-1394.

Mouly, E., K. Chemin, H. V. Nguyen, M. Chopin, L. Mesnard, M. Leite-de-Moraes, O. Burlen-defranoux, A. Bandeira and J. C. Bories (2010). "The Ets-1 transcription factor controls the development and function of natural regulatory T cells." J Exp Med **207**(10): 2113-2125.

Murugaiyan, G., A. Mittal, R. Lopez-Diego, L. M. Maier, D. E. Anderson and H. L. Weiner (2009). "IL-27 is a key regulator of IL-10 and IL-17 production by human CD4+ T cells." J Immunol **183**(4): 2435-2443.

Nagalakshmi, M. L., E. Murphy, T. McClanahan and R. de Waal Malefyt (2004). "Expression patterns of IL-10 ligand and receptor gene families provide leads for biological characterization." <u>Int Immunopharmacol</u> **4**(5): 577-592.

Neufert, C., C. Becker, S. Wirtz, M. C. Fantini, B. Weigmann, P. R. Galle and M. F. Neurath (2007). "IL-27 controls the development of inducible regulatory T cells and Th17 cells via differential effects on STAT1." <u>Eur J Immunol</u> **37**(7): 1809-1816.

Nie, J., Y. Y. Li, S. G. Zheng, A. Tsun and B. Li (2015). "FOXP3(+) Treg Cells and Gender Bias in Autoimmune Diseases." Front Immunol **6**: 493.

Noyan, F., Y. S. Lee, K. Zimmermann, M. Hardtke-Wolenski, R. Taubert, G. Warnecke, A. K. Knoefel, E. Schulde, S. Olek, M. P. Manns and E. Jaeckel (2014). "Isolation of human antigen-specific regulatory T cells with high suppressive function." <u>Eur J Immunol</u> **44**(9): 2592-2602.

Oberle, N., N. Eberhardt, C. S. Falk, P. H. Krammer and E. Suri-Payer (2007). "Rapid suppression of cytokine transcription in human CD4+CD25 T cells by CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells: independence of IL-2 consumption, TGF-beta, and various inhibitors of TCR signaling." JImmunol **179**(6): 3578-3587.

Ogawa, C., Y. Tone, M. Tsuda, C. Peter, H. Waldmann and M. Tone (2014). "TGF-beta-mediated Foxp3 gene expression is cooperatively regulated by Stat5, Creb, and AP-1 through CNS2." <u>J Immunol</u> **192**(1): 475-483.

Oh, J. and J. S. Shin (2015). "The Role of Dendritic Cells in Central Tolerance." Immune Netw 15(3): 111-120.

Ohkura, N. and S. Sakaguchi (2010). "Foxo1 and Foxo3 help Foxp3." Immunity **33**(6): 835-837.

Okamura, T., K. Fujio, M. Shibuya, S. Sumitomo, H. Shoda, S. Sakaguchi and K. Yamamoto (2009). "CD4+CD25-LAG3+ regulatory T cells controlled by the transcription factor Egr-2." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **106**(33): 13974-13979.

Okamura, T., S. Sumitomo, K. Morita, Y. Iwasaki, M. Inoue, S. Nakachi, T. Komai, H. Shoda, J. Miyazaki, K. Fujio and K. Yamamoto (2015). "TGF-beta3-expressing CD4+CD25(-)LAG3+ regulatory T cells control humoral immune responses." <u>Nat Commun</u> **6**: 6329.

Oldenborg, P. A., A. Zheleznyak, Y. F. Fang, C. F. Lagenaur, H. D. Gresham and F. P. Lindberg (2000). "Role of CD47 as a marker of self on red blood cells." <u>Science</u> **288**(5473): 2051-2054.

Palomares, O., M. Martin-Fontecha, R. Lauener, C. Traidl-Hoffmann, O. Cavkaytar, M. Akdis and C. A. Akdis (2014). "Regulatory T cells and immune regulation of allergic diseases: roles of IL-10 and TGF-beta." <u>Genes Immun</u> **15**(8): 511-520.

Pandiyan, P., L. Zheng, S. Ishihara, J. Reed and M. J. Lenardo (2007). "CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells induce cytokine deprivation-mediated apoptosis of effector CD4+ T cells." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **8**(12): 1353-1362.

Pellom, S. T., Jr., D. F. Dudimah, M. C. Thounaojam, T. J. Sayers and A. Shanker (2015). "Modulatory effects of bortezomib on host immune cell functions." <u>Immunotherapy</u> **7**(9): 1011-1022.

Phelps, C. J., S. F. Ball, T. D. Vaught, A. M. Vance, M. Mendicino, J. A. Monahan, A. H. Walters, K. D. Wells, A. S. Dandro, J. J. Ramsoondar, D. K. Cooper and D. L. Ayares (2009). "Production and characterization of transgenic pigs expressing porcine CTLA4-Ig." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **16**(6): 477-485.

Phelps, C. J., C. Koike, T. D. Vaught, J. Boone, K. D. Wells, S. H. Chen, S. Ball, S. M. Specht, I. A. Polejaeva, J. A. Monahan, P. M. Jobst, S. B. Sharma, A. E. Lamborn, A. S. Garst, M. Moore, A. J. Demetris, W. A. Rudert, R. Bottino, S. Bertera, M. Trucco, T. E. Starzl, Y. Dai and D. L. Ayares (2003). "Production of alpha 1,3-galactosyltransferase-deficient pigs." <u>Science</u> **299**(5605): 411-414.

Polansky, J. K., L. Schreiber, C. Thelemann, L. Ludwig, M. Kruger, R. Baumgrass, S. Cording, S. Floess, A. Hamann and J. Huehn (2010). "Methylation matters: binding of Ets-1 to the demethylated Foxp3 gene contributes to the stabilization of Foxp3 expression in regulatory T cells." <u>J Mol Med (Berl)</u> **88**(10): 1029-1040.

Popow, I., J. Leitner, K. Grabmeier-Pfistershammer, O. Majdic, G. J. Zlabinger, M. Kundi and P. Steinberger (2013). "A comprehensive and quantitative analysis of the major specificities in rabbit antithymocyte globulin preparations." Am J Transplant **13**(12): 3103-3113.

Porter, C. M., J. A. Horvath-Arcidiacono, A. K. Singh, K. A. Horvath, E. T. Bloom and M. M. Mohiuddin (2007). "Characterization and expansion of baboon CD4+CD25+ Treg cells for potential use in a non-human primate xenotransplantation model." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **14**(4): 298-308.

Powell, J. D., K. N. Pollizzi, E. B. Heikamp and M. R. Horton (2012). "Regulation of immune responses by mTOR." <u>Annu Rev Immunol</u> **30**: 39-68.

Probst-Kepper, M., R. Geffers, A. Kroger, N. Viegas, C. Erck, H. J. Hecht, H. Lunsdorf, R. Roubin, D. Moharregh-Khiabani, K. Wagner, F. Ocklenburg, A. Jeron, H. Garritsen, T. P. Arstila, E. Kekalainen, R. Balling, H. Hauser, J. Buer and S. Weiss (2009). "GARP: a key receptor controlling FOXP3 in human regulatory T cells." <u>J Cell Mol Med</u> **13**(9B): 3343-3357.

Ramirez, P., M. J. Montoya, A. Rios, C. Garcia Palenciano, M. Majado, R. Chavez, A. Munoz, O. M. Fernandez, A. Sanchez, B. Segura, T. Sansano, F. Acosta, R. Robles, F. Sanchez, T. Fuente, P. Cascales, F. Gonzalez, D. Ruiz, L. Martinez, J. A. Pons, J. I. Rodriguez, J. Yelamos, P. Cowan, A. d'Apice and P. Parrilla (2005). "Prevention of hyperacute rejection in a model of orthotopic liver xenotransplantation from pig to baboon using polytransgenic pig livers (CD55, CD59, and H-transferase)." <u>Transplant Proc</u> **37**(9): 4103-4106.

Rosenblum, M. D., S. S. Way and A. K. Abbas (2016). "Regulatory T cell memory." <u>Nat Rev Immunol</u> **16**(2): 90-101.

Ruan, Q., V. Kameswaran, Y. Tone, L. Li, H. C. Liou, M. I. Greene, M. Tone and Y. H. Chen (2009). "Development of Foxp3(+) regulatory t cells is driven by the c-Rel enhanceosome." <u>Immunity</u> **31**(6): 932-940.

Ruan, V., L. S. Czer, M. Awad, M. Kittleson, J. Patel, F. Arabia, F. Esmailian, D. Ramzy, J. Chung, M. De Robertis, A. Trento and J. A. Kobashigawa (2017). "Use of Anti-Thymocyte Globulin for Induction Therapy in Cardiac Transplantation: A Review." <u>Transplant Proc</u> **49**(2): 253-259.

Rubtsov, Y. P., J. P. Rasmussen, E. Y. Chi, J. Fontenot, L. Castelli, X. Ye, P. Treuting, L. Siewe, A. Roers, W. R. Henderson, Jr., W. Muller and A. Y. Rudensky (2008). "Regulatory T cell-derived interleukin-10 limits inflammation at environmental interfaces." <u>Immunity</u> **28**(4): 546-558.

Ruitenberg, J. J., C. Boyce, R. Hingorani, A. Putnam and S. A. Ghanekar (2011). "Rapid assessment of in vitro expanded human regulatory T cell function." <u>J Immunol Methods</u> **372**(1-2): 95-106.

Rutella, S., G. Bonanno, L. Pierelli, A. Mariotti, E. Capoluongo, A. M. Contemi, F. Ameglio, A. Curti, D. G. De Ritis, M. T. Voso, A. Perillo, S. Mancuso, G. Scambia, R. M. Lemoli and G. Leone (2004). "Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor promotes the generation of regulatory DC through induction of IL-10 and IFN-alpha." <u>Eur J Immunol</u> **34**(5): 1291-1302.

Sakaguchi, S., M. Miyara, C. M. Costantino and D. A. Hafler (2010). "FOXP3+ regulatory T cells in the human immune system." <u>Nat Rev Immunol</u> **10**(7): 490-500.

Sakaguchi, S., N. Sakaguchi, M. Asano, M. Itoh and M. Toda (1995). "Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alpha-chains (CD25). Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases." J Immunol **155**(3): 1151-1164.

Sakaguchi, S., T. Yamaguchi, T. Nomura and M. Ono (2008). "Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance." <u>Cell</u> **133**(5): 775-787.

Sanjabi, S., M. M. Mosaheb and R. A. Flavell (2009). "Opposing effects of TGF-beta and IL-15 cytokines control the number of short-lived effector CD8+ T cells." <u>Immunity</u> **31**(1): 131-144.

Schmidt, A., N. Oberle, E. M. Weiss, D. Vobis, S. Frischbutter, R. Baumgrass, C. S. Falk, M. Haag, B. Brugger, H. Lin, G. W. Mayr, P. Reichardt, M. Gunzer, E. Suri-Payer and P. H. Krammer (2011). "Human regulatory T cells rapidly suppress T cell receptor-induced Ca(2+), NF-kappaB, and NFAT signaling in conventional T cells." <u>Sci Signal 4</u>(204): ra90.

Schoop, R., P. Wahl, M. Le Hir, U. Heemann, M. Wang and R. P. Wuthrich (2004). "Suppressed T-cell activation by IFN-gamma-induced expression of PD-L1 on renal tubular epithelial cells." <u>Nephrol Dial Transplant</u> **19**(11): 2713-2720.

Shevach, E. M. (2009). "Mechanisms of foxp3+ T regulatory cell-mediated suppression." Immunity **30**(5): 636-645.

Shimony, O., A. Nagler, Y. N. Gellman, E. Refaeli, N. Rosenblum, L. Eshkar-Sebban, R. Yerushalmi, A. Shimoni, S. D. Lytton, A. Stanevsky, R. Or and D. Naor (2012). "Anti-T lymphocyte globulin (ATG) induces generation of regulatory T cells, at least part of them express activated CD44." J Clin Immunol **32**(1): 173-188.

Silk, K. M., A. J. Leishman, K. P. Nishimoto, A. Reddy and P. J. Fairchild (2012). "Rapamycin conditioning of dendritic cells differentiated from human ES cells promotes a tolerogenic phenotype." J Biomed Biotechnol **2012**: 172420.

Singh, A. K., K. A. Horvath and M. M. Mohiuddin (2009). "Rapamycin promotes the enrichment of CD4(+)CD25(hi)FoxP3(+) T regulatory cells from naive CD4(+) T cells of baboon that suppress antiporcine xenogenic response in vitro." <u>Transplant Proc</u> **41**(1): 418-421.

Singh, A. K., C. N. Seavey, K. A. Horvath and M. M. Mohiuddin (2012). "Ex-vivo expanded baboon CD4+ CD25 Hi Treg cells suppress baboon anti-pig T and B cell immune response." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **19**(2): 102-111.

Solomon, B. D., C. Mueller, W. J. Chae, L. M. Alabanza and M. S. Bynoe (2011). "Neuropilin-1 attenuates autoreactivity in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **108**(5): 2040-2045.

Spranger, S., M. Javorovic, M. Burdek, S. Wilde, B. Mosetter, S. Tippmer, I. Bigalke, C. Geiger, D. J. Schendel and B. Frankenberger (2010). "Generation of Th1-polarizing dendritic cells using the TLR7/8 agonist CL075." J Immunol **185**(1): 738-747.

Steinman, R. M. and Z. A. Cohn (1973). "Identification of a novel cell type in peripheral lymphoid organs of mice. I. Morphology, quantitation, tissue distribution." <u>J Exp Med</u> **137**(5): 1142-1162.

Steinman, R. M., D. Hawiger and M. C. Nussenzweig (2003). "Tolerogenic dendritic cells." <u>Annu Rev Immunol</u> **21**: 685-711.

Strauss, L., T. L. Whiteside, A. Knights, C. Bergmann, A. Knuth and A. Zippelius (2007). "Selective survival of naturally occurring human CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells cultured with rapamycin." <u>J Immunol</u> **178**(1): 320-329.

Strobl, H., E. Riedl, C. Scheinecker, C. Bello-Fernandez, W. F. Pickl, K. Rappersberger, O. Majdic and W. Knapp (1996). "TGF-beta 1 promotes in vitro development of dendritic cells from CD34+ hemopoietic progenitors." J Immunol **157**(4): 1499-1507.

Sugiyama, D., H. Nishikawa, Y. Maeda, M. Nishioka, A. Tanemura, I. Katayama, S. Ezoe, Y. Kanakura, E. Sato, Y. Fukumori, J. Karbach, E. Jager and S. Sakaguchi (2013). "Anti-CCR4 mAb selectively depletes effector-type FoxP3+CD4+ regulatory T cells, evoking antitumor immune responses in humans." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **110**(44): 17945-17950.

Sumoza-Toledo, A., A. D. Eaton and A. Sarukhan (2006). "Regulatory T cells inhibit protein kinase C theta recruitment to the immune synapse of naive T cells with the same antigen specificity." J Immunol **176**(10): 5779-5787.

Sun, L., H. Jin and H. Li (2016). "GARP: a surface molecule of regulatory T cells that is involved in the regulatory function and TGF-beta releasing." <u>Oncotarget</u>.

Tan, J. C., S. Braun, H. Rong, R. DiGiacomo, E. Dolphin, S. Baldwin, S. K. Narula, P. J. Zavodny and C. C. Chou (1995). "Characterization of recombinant extracellular domain of human interleukin-10 receptor." <u>J Biol Chem</u> **270**(21): 12906-12911.

Tang, Q., E. K. Boden, K. J. Henriksen, H. Bour-Jordan, M. Bi and J. A. Bluestone (2004). "Distinct roles of CTLA-4 and TGF-beta in CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell function." <u>Eur J Immunol</u> **34**(11): 2996-3005.

Tang, Q., K. J. Henriksen, M. Bi, E. B. Finger, G. Szot, J. Ye, E. L. Masteller, H. McDevitt, M. Bonyhadi and J. A. Bluestone (2004). "In vitro-expanded antigen-specific regulatory T cells suppress autoimmune diabetes." <u>J Exp</u> <u>Med</u> **199**(11): 1455-1465.

Tarbell, K. V., L. Petit, X. Zuo, P. Toy, X. Luo, A. Mqadmi, H. Yang, M. Suthanthiran, S. Mojsov and R. M. Steinman (2007). "Dendritic cell-expanded, islet-specific CD4+ CD25+ CD62L+ regulatory T cells restore normoglycemia in diabetic NOD mice." J Exp Med **204**(1): 191-201.

Taylor, P. A., C. J. Lees and B. R. Blazar (2002). "The infusion of ex vivo activated and expanded CD4(+)CD25(+) immune regulatory cells inhibits graft-versus-host disease lethality." <u>Blood</u> **99**(10): 3493-3499.

Thornton, A. M. and E. M. Shevach (2000). "Suppressor effector function of CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells is antigen nonspecific." J Immunol **164**(1): 183-190.

Tinoco, R., V. Alcalde, Y. Yang, K. Sauer and E. I. Zuniga (2009). "Cell-intrinsic transforming growth factor-beta signaling mediates virus-specific CD8+ T cell deletion and viral persistence in vivo." <u>Immunity</u> **31**(1): 145-157.

Tivol, E. A., F. Borriello, A. N. Schweitzer, W. P. Lynch, J. A. Bluestone and A. H. Sharpe (1995). "Loss of CTLA-4 leads to massive lymphoproliferation and fatal multiorgan tissue destruction, revealing a critical negative regulatory role of CTLA-4." <u>Immunity</u> **3**(5): 541-547.

Tofukuji, S., M. Kuwahara, J. Suzuki, O. Ohara, T. Nakayama and M. Yamashita (2012). "Identification of a new pathway for Th1 cell development induced by cooperative stimulation with IL-4 and TGF-beta." J Immunol **188**(10): 4846-4857.

Tone, M. and M. I. Greene (2011). "Cooperative regulatory events and Foxp3 expression." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **12**(1): 14-16.

Tone, Y., K. Furuuchi, Y. Kojima, M. L. Tykocinski, M. I. Greene and M. Tone (2008). "Smad3 and NFAT cooperate to induce Foxp3 expression through its enhancer." <u>Nat Immunol</u> **9**(2): 194-202.

Travis, M. A. and D. Sheppard (2014). "TGF-beta activation and function in immunity." <u>Annu Rev Immunol</u> **32**: 51-82.

Trenado, A., M. Sudres, Q. Tang, S. Maury, F. Charlotte, S. Gregoire, M. Bonyhadi, D. Klatzmann, B. L. Salomon and J. L. Cohen (2006). "Ex vivo-expanded CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells prevent graft-versus-host-disease by inhibiting activation/differentiation of pathogenic T cells." JImmunol **176**(2): 1266-1273.

Trzonkowski, P., M. Bieniaszewska, J. Juscinska, A. Dobyszuk, A. Krzystyniak, N. Marek, J. Mysliwska and A. Hellmann (2009). "First-in-man clinical results of the treatment of patients with graft versus host disease with human ex vivo expanded CD4+CD25+CD127- T regulatory cells." <u>Clin Immunol</u> **133**(1): 22-26.

Tseng, Y. L., F. J. Dor, K. Kuwaki, D. Ryan, J. Wood, M. Denaro, M. Giovino, K. Yamada, R. Hawley, C. Patience, H. J. Schuurman, M. Awwad, D. H. Sachs and D. K. Cooper (2004). "Bone marrow transplantation from alpha1,3-galactosyltransferase gene-knockout pigs in baboons." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **11**(4): 361-370.

Tseng, Y. L., K. Kuwaki, F. J. Dor, A. Shimizu, S. Houser, Y. Hisashi, K. Yamada, S. C. Robson, M. Awwad, H. J. Schuurman, D. H. Sachs and D. K. Cooper (2005). "alpha1,3-Galactosyltransferase gene-knockout pig heart transplantation in baboons with survival approaching 6 months." <u>Transplantation</u> **80**(10): 1493-1500.

Uhlig, H. H., J. Coombes, C. Mottet, A. Izcue, C. Thompson, A. Fanger, A. Tannapfel, J. D. Fontenot, F. Ramsdell and F. Powrie (2006). "Characterization of Foxp3+CD4+CD25+ and IL-10-secreting CD4+CD25+ T cells during cure of colitis." JImmunol **177**(9): 5852-5860.

Vaeth, M., T. Gogishvili, T. Bopp, M. Klein, F. Berberich-Siebelt, S. Gattenloehner, A. Avots, T. Sparwasser, N. Grebe, E. Schmitt, T. Hunig, E. Serfling and J. Bodor (2011). "Regulatory T cells facilitate the nuclear accumulation of inducible cAMP early repressor (ICER) and suppress nuclear factor of activated T cell c1 (NFATc1)." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **108**(6): 2480-2485.

Vallabhapurapu, S. and M. Karin (2009). "Regulation and function of NF-kappaB transcription factors in the immune system." <u>Annu Rev Immunol</u> **27**: 693-733.

Walker, L. S. and D. M. Sansom (2015). "Confusing signals: recent progress in CTLA-4 biology." <u>Trends Immunol</u> **36**(2): 63-70.

Wan, Y. Y. and R. A. Flavell (2005). "Identifying Foxp3-expressing suppressor T cells with a bicistronic reporter." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **102**(14): 5126-5131.

Wang, C., H. Wang, K. Ide, Y. Wang, N. Van Rooijen, H. Ohdan and Y. G. Yang (2011). "Human CD47 expression permits survival of porcine cells in immunodeficient mice that express SIRPalpha capable of binding to human CD47." <u>Cell Transplant</u> **20**(11-12): 1915-1920.

Wang, H., J. VerHalen, M. L. Madariaga, S. Xiang, S. Wang, P. Lan, P. A. Oldenborg, M. Sykes and Y. G. Yang (2007). "Attenuation of phagocytosis of xenogeneic cells by manipulating CD47." <u>Blood</u> **109**(2): 836-842.

Wang, H. and Y. G. Yang (2014). "The complex and central role of interferon-gamma in graft-versus-host disease and graft-versus-tumor activity." <u>Immunol Rev</u> **258**(1): 30-44.

Wang, R., L. Kozhaya, F. Mercer, A. Khaitan, H. Fujii and D. Unutmaz (2009). "Expression of GARP selectively identifies activated human FOXP3+ regulatory T cells." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **106**(32): 13439-13444.

Wang, R., Q. Wan, L. Kozhaya, H. Fujii and D. Unutmaz (2008). "Identification of a regulatory T cell specific cell surface molecule that mediates suppressive signals and induces Foxp3 expression." <u>PLoS One</u> **3**(7): e2705.

Wang, R., J. Zhu, X. Dong, M. Shi, C. Lu and T. A. Springer (2012). "GARP regulates the bioavailability and activation of TGFbeta." <u>Mol Biol Cell</u> **23**(6): 1129-1139.

Wang, R. X., C. R. Yu, I. M. Dambuza, R. M. Mahdi, M. B. Dolinska, Y. V. Sergeev, P. T. Wingfield, S. H. Kim and C. E. Egwuagu (2014). "Interleukin-35 induces regulatory B cells that suppress autoimmune disease." <u>Nat Med</u> **20**(6): 633-641.

Weiner, J., K. Yamada, Y. Ishikawa, S. Moran, J. Etter, A. Shimizu, R. N. Smith and D. H. Sachs (2010). "Prolonged survival of GalT-KO swine skin on baboons." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **17**(2): 147-152.

Weiss, E. H., B. G. Lilienfeld, S. Muller, E. Muller, N. Herbach, B. Kessler, R. Wanke, R. Schwinzer, J. D. Seebach, E. Wolf and G. Brem (2009). "HLA-E/human beta2-microglobulin transgenic pigs: protection against xenogeneic human anti-pig natural killer cell cytotoxicity." <u>Transplantation</u> **87**(1): 35-43.

Weng, J., P. Lai, M. Lv, S. Lin, W. Ling, S. Geng, C. Luo, X. Liu and X. Du (2013). "Bortezomib modulates regulatory T cell subpopulations in the process of acute graft-versus-host disease." <u>Clin Lab</u> **59**(1-2): 51-58.

Wildin, R. S., F. Ramsdell, J. Peake, F. Faravelli, J. L. Casanova, N. Buist, E. Levy-Lahad, M. Mazzella, O. Goulet, L. Perroni, F. D. Bricarelli, G. Byrne, M. McEuen, S. Proll, M. Appleby and M. E. Brunkow (2001). "X-linked neonatal diabetes mellitus, enteropathy and endocrinopathy syndrome is the human equivalent of mouse scurfy." <u>Nat</u> <u>Genet</u> **27**(1): 18-20.

Wing, K., Y. Onishi, P. Prieto-Martin, T. Yamaguchi, M. Miyara, Z. Fehervari, T. Nomura and S. Sakaguchi (2008). "CTLA-4 control over Foxp3+ regulatory T cell function." <u>Science</u> **322**(5899): 271-275.

Wright, G. P., C. A. Notley, S. A. Xue, G. M. Bendle, A. Holler, T. N. Schumacher, M. R. Ehrenstein and H. J. Stauss (2009). "Adoptive therapy with redirected primary regulatory T cells results in antigen-specific suppression of arthritis." <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A</u> **106**(45): 19078-19083.

Xia, G., M. Kovochich, R. L. Truitt and B. D. Johnson (2004). "Tracking ex vivo-expanded CD4+CD25+ and CD8+CD25+ regulatory T cells after infusion to prevent donor lymphocyte infusion-induced lethal acute graft-versus-host disease." <u>Biol Blood Marrow Transplant</u> **10**(11): 748-760.

Yamazaki, S., A. J. Bonito, R. Spisek, M. Dhodapkar, K. Inaba and R. M. Steinman (2007). "Dendritic cells are specialized accessory cells along with TGF- for the differentiation of Foxp3+ CD4+ regulatory T cells from peripheral Foxp3 precursors." <u>Blood</u> **110**(13): 4293-4302.

Yan, Z., S. K. Garg and R. Banerjee (2010). "Regulatory T cells interfere with glutathione metabolism in dendritic cells and T cells." J Biol Chem **285**(53): 41525-41532.

Yan, Z., S. K. Garg, J. Kipnis and R. Banerjee (2009). "Extracellular redox modulation by regulatory T cells." <u>Nat</u> <u>Chem Biol</u> **5**(10): 721-723.

Yang, Y. G. (2010). "CD47 in xenograft rejection and tolerance induction." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **17**(4): 267-273.

Yang, Y. G. and M. Sykes (2007). "Xenotransplantation: current status and a perspective on the future." <u>Nat Rev</u> <u>Immunol</u> **7**(7): 519-531.

Yazaki, S., M. Iwamoto, A. Onishi, Y. Miwa, S. Suzuki, D. Fuchimoto, S. Sembon, T. Furusawa, M. Hashimoto, T. Oishi, D. Liu, T. Nagasaka, T. Kuzuya, S. Maruyama, H. Ogawa, K. Kadomatsu, K. Uchida, A. Nakao and T. Kobayashi (2009). "Successful cross-breeding of cloned pigs expressing endo-beta-galactosidase C and human decay accelerating factor." <u>Xenotransplantation</u> **16**(6): 511-521.

Yi, S., M. Ji, J. Wu, X. Ma, P. Phillips, W. J. Hawthorne and P. J. O'Connell (2012). "Adoptive transfer with in vitro expanded human regulatory T cells protects against porcine islet xenograft rejection via interleukin-10 in humanized mice." <u>Diabetes</u> **61**(5): 1180-1191.

Zdanov, A., C. Schalk-Hihi, A. Gustchina, M. Tsang, J. Weatherbee and A. Wlodawer (1995). "Crystal structure of interleukin-10 reveals the functional dimer with an unexpected topological similarity to interferon gamma." <u>Structure</u> **3**(6): 591-601.

Zhang, M., H. Wang, S. Tan, N. Navarro-Alvarez, Y. Zheng and Y. G. Yang (2016). "Donor CD47 controls T cell alloresponses and is required for tolerance induction following hepatocyte allotransplantation." <u>Sci Rep</u> **6**: 26839.

Zheng, Y., S. Josefowicz, A. Chaudhry, X. P. Peng, K. Forbush and A. Y. Rudensky (2010). "Role of conserved non-coding DNA elements in the Foxp3 gene in regulatory T-cell fate." <u>Nature</u> **463**(7282): 808-812.

Zhou, L., J. E. Lopes, M. M. Chong, Ivanov, II, R. Min, G. D. Victora, Y. Shen, J. Du, Y. P. Rubtsov, A. Y. Rudensky, S. F. Ziegler and D. R. Littman (2008). "TGF-beta-induced Foxp3 inhibits T(H)17 cell differentiation by antagonizing RORgammat function." Nature **453**(7192): 236-240.

Zhou, Y., J. Shan, Y. Guo, S. Li, D. Long, Y. Li and L. Feng (2016). "Effects of Adoptive Transfer of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells on Allograft Survival in Organ Transplantation Models: An Overview of Systematic Reviews." J Immunol Res **2016**: 5730674.

Zhu, H. J. and A. W. Burgess (2001). "Regulation of transforming growth factor-beta signaling." <u>Mol Cell Biol Res</u> <u>Commun</u> **4**(6): 321-330.

Zorn, E., E. A. Nelson, M. Mohseni, F. Porcheray, H. Kim, D. Litsa, R. Bellucci, E. Raderschall, C. Canning, R. J. Soiffer, D. A. Frank and J. Ritz (2006). "IL-2 regulates FOXP3 expression in human CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells through a STAT-dependent mechanism and induces the expansion of these cells in vivo." <u>Blood</u> **108**(5): 1571-1579.

Abbreviations

ANOVA	ONE-Way Analysis Of Variance
APC	antigen presenting cells
ATG	anti-thymocyte globulin
С	porcine-specific effector T cells/non-specific effector T cells control
C5-DC	non-tolerogenic dendritic cells
CCR7	C-C chemokine receptor type 7
CD	cluster of differentiation
cDNA	complementary DNA
CFSE	carboxyfluorescein succinimidyl ester
CNS	conserved non-coding sequences
CTLA	cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein
СҮРВ	cyclophilin B
DC	dendritic cells
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
EBI3	epstein-barr virus-induced gene 3
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays
Foxp3	forkhead box P3
GAPDH	glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase
GARP	glycoprotein A repetitions predominant
GM-CSF	granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor
GPI	glycophosphatidylinositol
GvHD	graft versus host disease
hDAF	human decay accelerating factor
HLA	human leukocyte antigen
ICOS	Inducible costimulator
IFN	Interferon
IL	interleukin
IMPDH	Inosine-5'-monophosphate dehydrogenase
iTreg	induced regulatory T cells
ivtRNA	in vitro transcripted RNA
JAK	janus kinases
LAP	latency-associated peptide
mAb	monoclonal antibody

MAC	membrane attack complex
MHC	major histocompatibility complex
MIRL	membrane inhibitor of reactive lysis
MMF	mycophenolate mofetil
MMR	macrophage mannose receptor
mRNA	messenger RNA
mTOR	mechanistic target of rapamycin
Ν	non-specific effector T cells
NFAT	nuclear factor of activated T-cells
NF-κB	nuclear factor-кВ
NK cells	natural killer cells
NKT	natural killer T cells
NN	non-specific effector T cells + non-specific regulatory T cells
NOD	non-obese diabetic
NP	non-specific effector T cells + porcine-specific regulatory T cells
NRP1	Neuropilin 1
NTeff	non-specific effector T cells
nTreg	natural regulatory T cells
NTreg	non-specific regulatory T cells
Р	porcine-specific effector T cells
PBMC	peripheral blood mononuclear cells
PBS	phosphate buffered saline
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PD-L1	programmed death-ligand 1
PD-L2	programmed death-ligand 2
PGE ₂	prostaglandin E2
PN	porcine-specific effector T cells + non-specific regulatory T cells
РР	porcine-specific effector T cells + porcine-specific regulatory T cells
PS	porcine-specific
PSTeff	porcine-specific effector T cells
PSTreg	porcine-specific regulatory T cells
R848	resiquimod
RA	rheumatoid arthritis
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RT-PCR	reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction
SATB1	special AT-rich sequence-binding protein-1
SCR	short consensus repeats

- STAT signal transducer and activator of transcription
- Tcon conventional T cells
- TCR T Cell Receptor
- Teff effector T cells
- Tfr T follicular regulatory cells
- TGF transforming growth factor
- Th1 Thelper 1 cells
- Th17 Thelper 17 cells
- Th2 Thelper 2 cells
- TLR toll like receptor
- toIDC tolerogenic dendritic cells
- trans transplantation
- Treg regulatory T cells
- TSDR regulatory T cells-specific demethylation region

Acknowledgement

Initially, I want to thank my supervisor PD Dr. rer. nat. Heike Pohla for offering me the opportunity to work at the LIFE Centre of the Klinikum Großhadern, Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München as a doctoral student. Dr. Pohla was so kind to guide me academically, she was always there for discussing the results and correcting my manuscripts. I shall never forget Heike kept instructing me when she was ill. Moreover, Heike also gave me kind help when I encountered troubles physically or financially. The kindness and conscientiousness of Heike influenced me deeply.

Secondly, I cannot finish my doctoral thesis without the help of Birgit Stadlbauer. She provided me fully support when I need experimental technical helps. I also thank Birgit for the every time immediately helps of experimental product ordering. I learnt a lot about equipment operation and experimental technology from Birgit. She is so warm-hearted and often offer me helps in daily life. Birgit is a very neat and organized person, it always make me feel bad when I compared my tasks with hers.

My sincere gratitude goes to Prof. Dr. Dolores J. Schendel, who provided study concept and revised my papers. I also want to thank Dr. Judith Eckl, Dr. Christiane Geiger and Prof. Dr. Elfriede Nössner for many helpful advices. A special gratitude goes also to Prof Dr. Bruno Reichart. He did an excellent coordination in the SFB TR127 ("Biology of xenogeneic cell, tissue and organ transplantation-from bench to bedside"), and supported our project financially. Many thanks also to Dr. Jan-Michael Abicht and Dr. Tanja Mayr. They provided me the baboon and porcine blood samples and offered me great help in immune monitoring of the baboons.

My sincerely gratitude goes to Prof. Dr. rer. nat. Wolfgang Zimmermann. He is very acknowledgeable, experienced and patient. The scientific mind of him often offered me important ideas to precede my project. His enthusiasm in work surprised me and moved me. I also want to thank PD Dr. med. Alexander Buchner for offering me sincerely medical help in my project, and gave me precious advice about statistics, his humor colored my life in the lab, and his optimism inspired me.

In particular, I am sincerely grateful for Leonie Lang, Dong Chen, Quynh-Trang Ngo and Gabriele Strauß for the help during my study here. I also want to thank Xiaolan Zhou, Pin Ren and Yiyang Wang for the scientific discussion and help.

I want to give my deepest gratitude to my parents. Words beyond me to express my gratitude to them who supported me unconditionally and always give me the deepest love.

I want to express my special gratitude for my beloved husband, Peng Zhang, he is always there for me with love, always behind me when bad things happened and give me the support to make the impossible possible. We encountered difficulty and shared joy together.

I want to thank Chinese Scholarship Council for supporting my study in Germany.

At last, I would like to thank beautiful Munich, where it was usually cloudy and often rainy that makes me feel like I am in "Silent Hill", and winter and summer is seamless connected in August. But it is the loveliest city on sunny days, and autumn here is absolute stunning. I spend unforgettable 4 years in Munich, and as Hemingway said: wherever you go for the rest of your life, "München" stays with me.



LUDWIG-MAXIMILIANS-UNIVERSITÄT

MÜNCHEN

Dean's Office Medical Faculty



Affidavit

Li Mingqian

Surname first name

Streat

Zip code, town

Country

I hereby declare, that the submitted thesis entitled

stuidies on immuno suppression using antigen-specific regulatory T cell in xenotransplantation.

is my own work. I have only used the sources indicated and have not made unauthorised use of services of a third party. Where the work of others has been quoted or reproduced, the source is always given.

I further declare that the submitted thesis or parts thereof have not been presented as part of an examination degree to any other university.

München, 31.07.2017 Place, date

LI, MINGOIAN

Signature doctoral candidate